UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Nevada	3690	92-3550089
(State or other jurisdiction of	(Primary Standard Industrial	(I.R.S. Employer
incorporation or organization)	Classification Code Number)	Identification No.)
	2005 C. Malanan Datan	
	2685 S. Melrose Drive,	
	Vista, California 92081 Telephone: (877) 505-3589	
(Address including zin code an	d telephone number, including area code, of registrant's	nrincinal executive offices)
(Address, including 21p code, and	a telephone number, melauling area code, of registrant s	principal executive offices)
	Krishna Vanka	
	Chief Executive Officer	
	c/o Flux Power Holdings, Inc.	
	2685 S. Melrose Drive,	
	Vista, California 92081	
	Telephone: (877) 505-3589	
(Name, address, includin	g zip code, and telephone number, including area code,	of agent for service)
	Copies to:	
Dyan I Cundarson		Brian H. Schusterman
Ryan J. Gunderson Traci A. Biedermann		James B. Robertson
Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneu	Ve	McDonald Carano LLP
Franklin & Hachigian, LLP		0 W. Liberty Street, Tenth
3570 Carmel Mountain Road		Floor, Reno, NV 89501
Suite 200		(775) 788-2000
San Diego, CA 92130		
(858) 436-8000		
Approximate date of commencement of proposed	sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registr	ration Statement is declared effective.
If any of the securities being registered on this Forr the following box. \boxtimes	n are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursua	ant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check
If this Form is filed to register additional securities Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier eff	s for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Secu ective registration statement for the same offering. \Box	rities Act, please check the following box and list the
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed properties statement number of the earlier effective registration statement	ursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the nt for the same offering. \square	e following box and list the Securities Act registration
If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed properties tatement number of the earlier effective registration statement	ursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the for the same offering. \square	e following box and list the Securities Act registration
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated Exchange Act.	large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated; "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," a	
Large accelerated filer □	Accelerated filer	
Non-accelerated filer 区	Smaller reporting company	\boxtimes
	Emerging growth company	
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7	mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended to $T(a)(2)(B)$ of the Securities Act. \square	ransition period for complying with any new or revised
This Registration Statement shall hereafter become	ne effective in accordance with the provisions of Section	8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933.

If the Securities and Exchange Commission resumes full operation before the Registration Statement becomes effective, we may file an amendment to this

Registration Statement requesting a delay or change in the effectiveness of the Registration Statement.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities nor does it seek an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Preliminary Prospectus Subject To Completion Dated October 20, 2025



3,644,289 Shares of Common Stock

This prospectus relates to the offer and resale by the selling stockholders identified in this prospectus (the "Selling Stockholders") of up to an aggregate of 3,644,289 shares (the "Shares") of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Common Stock") consisting of up to (i) 2,429,523 shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), issuable upon exercise of pre-funded warrants, with a per share exercise price of \$0.001 (the "Pre-Funded Warrants"), and up to (ii) 1,214,766 shares of Common Stock issuable upon the exercise of common warrants, with a per share exercise price of \$1.715 (the "Common Warrants" and, together with the Pre-Funded Warrants, the "Warrants").

The Warrants were acquired by the Selling Stockholders in a private placement transaction pursuant to a Securities Purchase Agreement, dated July 18, 2025 as amended and restated on September 15, 2025. We are registering the resale of the Shares covered by this prospectus as required by a registration rights agreement, dated September 15, 2025, by and among the Company and the Selling Stockholders (the "Registration Rights Agreement").

The Selling Stockholders, or any of their respective pledgees, assignees and successors-in-interest, may sell the Shares through public or private transactions at prevailing market prices, at prices related to prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices. The Selling Stockholders may sell any, all or none of the Shares offered by this prospectus, and we do not know when or in what amount the Selling Stockholders may sell their Shares hereunder following the effective date of this registration statement. We provide more information about how a Selling Stockholder may sell its Shares in the section titled "Plan of Distribution" on page 76 of this prospectus. We have agreed to bear all of the expenses incurred in connection with the registration of the Shares, except the Selling Stockholders will pay or assume discounts, commissions, fees of underwriters, selling brokers or dealer managers and similar expenses, if any, incurred for the sale of the Shares.

We will not receive any of the proceeds from sales by the Selling Stockholders of the Shares. Upon any exercise of the Warrants by payment of cash, however, we will receive the cash exercise price paid by the holders of the Warrants. See "Use of Proceeds" on page 26 of this prospectus.

Our shares of Common Stock are listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FLUX." On October 17, 2025, the last reported sale price of our Common Stock on The Nasdaq Capital Market was \$5.37 per share.

Investing in our Common Stock involves a high degree of risk. You should review carefully the risks and uncertainties described in the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 11 of this prospectus before buying our Common Stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2025.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA	1
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	4
THE OFFERING	10
RISK FACTORS	11
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	26
MARKET INFORMATION FOR COMMON STOCK AND DIVIDEND POLICY	27
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	28
<u>BUSINESS</u>	37
<u>MANAGEMENT</u>	53
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	59
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	65
PRINCIPAL SECURITYHOLDERS	67
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	68
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	72
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	76
<u>LEGAL MATTERS</u>	77
EXPERTS	77
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	77
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

Neither we nor the Selling Stockholders have authorized anyone to provide you with information other than that contained in this prospectus or any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We and the Selling Stockholders take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. The Selling Stockholders are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, the securities only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover page of this prospectus, or other earlier date stated in this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of our securities.

No action is being taken in any jurisdiction outside the United States to permit a public offering of our securities or possession or distribution of this prospectus in that jurisdiction. Persons who come into possession of this prospectus in jurisdictions outside the United States are required to inform themselves about and to observe any restrictions as to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus applicable to that jurisdiction.

i

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

Neither we nor the Selling Stockholders have authorized anyone to provide you with any information or to make any representations other than that contained in this prospectus or in any free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered or made available to you. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. Neither we nor the Selling Stockholders are making an offer to sell securities in any jurisdiction in which the offer or sale is not permitted. The information in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of our shares of Common Stock and the information in any free writing prospectus that we may provide to you in connection with this offering is accurate only as of the date of that free writing prospectus. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus and any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. Neither we nor the Selling Stockholders have authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different. We and the Selling Stockholders are offering to sell the Common Stock only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of the shares of Common Stock.

For investors outside the United States: We have not, and the Selling Stockholders have not, done anything that would permit this offering, or possession or distribution of this prospectus, in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than in the United States. Persons outside the United States who come into possession of this prospectus must inform themselves about, and observe any restrictions relating to, the offering of the securities and the distribution of this prospectus outside of the United States.

Unless the context otherwise requires, the "Company," "Flux," "we," "us," and "our" refer to the combined business of Flux Power Holdings, Inc., a Nevada corporation and its wholly owned subsidiary, Flux Power, Inc., a California corporation ("Flux Power").

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA

This prospectus contains statistical data, estimates and information concerning our industry, including market position and the size and growth rates of the markets in which we participate, that are based on independent industry publications and reports or other publicly available information, as well as other information based on our internal sources. Although we believe the market and industry data included in this prospectus are reliable and are based on reasonable assumptions, these data involve many assumptions and limitations, and you are cautioned not to give undue weight to these estimates. We have not independently verified the accuracy or completeness of the data contained in these industry publications and reports. The industry in which we operate is subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors, including those described in the sections entitled "Risk Factors" and "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements." These and other factors could cause results to differ materially from those expressed in these publications and reports.

Certain information included in this prospectus concerning our industry and the markets served by us, including our market share, is also based on our good-faith estimates derived from our management's knowledge of the industry and other information currently available to us.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements are contained principally in the sections entitled "Business," "Risk Factors," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors which may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performances or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the factors described in the section captioned "Risk Factors" below. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as "anticipates," "believes," "could," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "potential," "predicts," "projects," "should," "would," and similar expressions intended to identify forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are based on assumptions and subject to risks and uncertainties. You should read these factors and the other cautionary statements made in this prospectus as being applicable to all related forward-looking statements wherever they appear in this prospectus. If one or more of these factors materialize, or if any underlying assumptions prove incorrect, our actual results, performance or achievements may vary materially from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements.

Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements include, among other things, statements relating to:

- our ability to continue as a going concern;
- our ability to comply with the terms of our agreement with Gibraltar Business Capital, LLC for our credit facility, which we have relied on historically and currently rely on to meet our anticipated capital resources and to fund our operations;
- the expense, timing and outcome of legal proceedings relating to our accounting practices, financial disclosures and employment policies and practices, which
 includes, but are not limited to, a pending purported federal securities class action and stockholder derivative lawsuit, certain employment lawsuits and other legal
 and governmental proceedings, investigations and information requests that may be initiated or that may be asserted;
- our ability to meet projected revenue targets and generate cash from operations as a result of delays in new orders for our energy storage solutions, reflecting
 corresponding deferrals of new forklift purchases by selected large customer fleets caused by lower capital spending and interest rate variability, and more
 recently, global tariff uncertainties;
- our ability to remediate material weaknesses in our controls and procedures and also those identified in our internal control over financial reporting, or to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations, which may adversely affect our business and stock price;
- our ability to continue to meet the continued listing standards of The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC;
- our ability to secure sufficient funding to support our current and proposed operations;
- our ability to manage our working capital requirements efficiently;
- our ability to obtain the necessary funds from our credit facilities;
- our ability to obtain raw materials and other supplies for our products at existing or competitive prices and on a timely basis;
- our anticipated growth strategies and our ability to manage the expansion of our business operations effectively;
- our ability to maintain or increase our market share in the competitive markets in which we do business;

- our ability to grow our revenue, increase our gross profit margin and become a profitable business;
- our ability to fulfill our backlog of open sales orders due to delays in the receipt of key component parts and other potential manufacturing disruptions;
- our ability to keep up with rapidly changing technologies and evolving industry standards, including our ability to achieve technological advances;
- our dependence on the growth in demand for our products;
- our ability to compete with larger companies with far greater resources than us;
- our ability to shift to new suppliers and incorporate new components into our products in a manner that is not disruptive to our business;
- our ability to obtain and maintain UL Listings and OEM approvals for our energy storage solutions;
- our ability to diversify our product offerings and capture new market opportunities;
- our ability to source our needs for skilled labor, machinery, parts, and raw materials economically;
- our ability to retain and/or successfully recruit key members of our senior management team;
- our dependence on our major customers; and
- the impact of tariffs on our ability to cost-effectively source battery packs and materials used in our products.

Also, forward-looking statements represent our estimates and assumptions only as of the date of this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and the documents that we reference, and file as exhibits to this prospectus completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. Except as required by law, we assume no obligation to update any forward-looking statements publicly, or to update the reasons actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in any forward-looking statements, even if new information becomes available in the future.

The forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus are based on our current expectations and beliefs concerning future developments and their potential effects on our business. There can be no assurance that future developments affecting our business will be those that we have anticipated. These forward-looking statements involve a number of risks, uncertainties (some of which are beyond our control) or other assumptions that may cause actual results or performance to be materially different from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, those factors described in the section entitled "Risk Factors." Moreover, we operate in a very competitive and rapidly changing environment. New risks and uncertainties emerge from time to time and it is not possible for us to predict all such risk factors, nor can we assess the effect of all such risk factors on our business or the extent to which any factor or combination of factors may cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should any of the assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary in material respects from those projected in these forward-looking statements.

The forward-looking statements made by us in this prospectus speak only as of the date of this prospectus. Except to the extent required under the federal securities laws and rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), we disclaim any obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which the statement is made or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events. In light of these risks and uncertainties, there is no assurance that the events or results suggested by the forward-looking statements will in fact occur, and you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary is not complete and does not contain all of the information you should consider before investing in our securities. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the sections entitled "Risk Factors," "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements," and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," and our consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus, before making an investment decision.

Overview

We design, develop, manufacture, and sell a portfolio of advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions for electrification of a range of industrial and commercial sectors which include material handling and airport ground support equipment ("GSE"). We believe our mobile energy storage solutions provide our customers a reliable, high performing, cost effective, and more environmentally friendly alternative as compared to traditional lead acid and propane-based solutions. Our modular and scalable design allows different configurations of lithium-ion energy storage solutions to be paired with our proprietary wireless battery management system to provide the level of energy storage required and "state of the art" real time monitoring of pack performance. We believe that the increasing demand for lithium-ion energy storage solutions and more environmentally friendly energy storage solutions in the material handling sector should continue to drive our revenue growth.

Our Strategy

Our long-term strategy is to meet the rapidly growing demand for lithium-ion energy solutions and to be the supplier of choice, targeting large companies having energy storage needs. We have established selling relationships with customers with large fleets of forklifts and GSE. We intend to reach this goal by investing in research and development to expand our product mix, by expanding our sales and marketing efforts, improving our customer support efforts and improving production efficiencies. Our research and development efforts will continue to focus on providing adaptable, reliable and cost-effective energy storage solutions for our customers. We have received two patents, with another patent pending, on advanced technology related to lithium-ion energy storage solutions. The technology behind these patents is designed to:

- Increase battery life by optimizing the charging cycle.
- give users a better understanding of the health of their battery in use, and
- apply artificial intelligence to predictively balance the cells for optimal performance.

Our largest sector of penetration thus far has been the material handling sector which we believe is a multi-billion-dollar addressable market. We believe the sector will provide us with an opportunity to grow our business as we enhance our product mix and service levels and grow our sales to large fleets of forklifts and GSE. Applications of our modular packs for other industrial and commercial uses, such as mobile energy storage systems, are providing additional current growth and further opportunities. We intend to continue to expand our supply chain and customer partnerships and seek further partnerships and/or acquisitions that provide synergy to meeting our growth and "building scale" objectives.

Recent Developments

Nasdaq Stock Market Notices

On October 14, 2025, we received a notification (the "Notification") from the Listing Qualifications Department (the "Staff") of Nasdaq that it had regained compliance with Nasdaq's continued listing rules because it met the requirement to have market value of listed securities of at least \$35 million (the "Market Equity Requirement"). Nasdaq requires that for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market, the Company must continue to meet all the requirements set forth in Rule 5550(a) and at least one of the standards set forth in Rule 5550(b). The standards set forth in 5550(b) include (i) having a minimum of \$2,500,000 in stockholders' equity (the "Stockholders' Equity Requirement"), (ii) the Market Equity Requirement, or (iii) net income from continuing operations of \$500,000 in the most recently completed fiscal year or in two of the three most recently completed fiscal years (the "Net Income Requirement"). The Notification also provided that, for a period of one year, the Staff of Nasdaq will monitor the Company's compliance with the continued listing requirements. If, during such one-year period, the Company fails to comply with Rule 5550(b), the Staff of Nasdaq will issue a delist determination letter and the Company will have an opportunity to request a new hearing.

On October 2, 2025, we filed a registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-290680) with the SEC relating to a proposed public offering of \$12 million (or \$13.8 million with the underwriter's option to purchase additional shares) of shares of our Common Stock, with an alternative for certain investors to opt for pre-funded warrants instead (the "Primary Offering Registration Statement") to, among other reasons, increase our stockholders' equity so that we can be in compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. However, the Primary Offering Registration Statement has not yet been declared effective and while we have filed an amendment to allow the Registration Statement to become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act due to the government shutdown, it may not become effective. We cannot provide any assurances whether we will be able to complete an offering pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or any other offering. In addition, any offering or financing, whether pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or otherwise, will depend on a number of factors and market conditions and there can be no assurances that we will complete any offering with a sufficient amount of net proceeds to satisfy the Stockholders' Equity Requirement or at all. Any such offering of securities will be made by means of the Primary Offering Registration Statement (only if or once effective) or other applicable offering document and this prospectus is not an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy these securities. If we fail to comply with the Nasdaq listing requirements, our Common Stock will be subject to delisting by Nasdaq. In the event our Common Stock is delisted, our stock price and market liquidity of our stock will be adversely affected, which will impact our ability to sell securities in the market. Further, delisting from Nasdaq could also have other negative effects, including potential loss of confidence by partners, lenders, suppliers and emplo

Settlement Term Sheet

On July 11, 2025, we entered into a settlement term sheet (the "Term Sheet") to fully resolve the previously disclosed class action litigation captioned Kassam v. Flux Power Holdings, Inc. et al. (Case No. 3:25-cv-00113-JO-DDL), against the Company, its former chief executive officer, Ronald F. Dutt, and its former chief financial officer, Charles A. Scheiwe (collectively, the "Defendants"). The settlement was subsequently memorialized in a definitive settlement agreement, executed on August 27, 2025, which was filed with the Court on August 28, 2025 in connection with an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which motion will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. For additional information about the case, see "Business—Legal Proceedings." In settling the class action, the Company is not admitting any liability and neither the Term Sheet nor the definitive settlement agreement constitutes an admission of liability or an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs.

The settlement provides for, among other things, the final dismissal of the litigation and a release of claims against the Defendants in exchange for the Company establishing a \$1.75 million escrowed settlement fund to cover payments to the settlement class, attorneys' fees and settlement administration expenses.

The settlement class will consist of all persons or entities who purchased publicly traded Common Stock of the Company between November 15, 2021 and February 14, 2025, but will exclude (i) persons who suffered no compensable losses; and (ii) the Defendants; present and former officers, directors, or control persons of the Company at all relevant times; members of their immediate families and their legal representatives, heirs, successors, predecessors or assigns; present and former parents, subsidiaries, assigns, successors, and predecessors of the Company; and any entity in which any of the persons excluded hereunder has or had a controlling or majority ownership interest in the Company at any time. The plaintiff's motion seeks certification of the settlement class, and, for settlement purposes only, Defendants will not object to certification of the action as a class action.

Final settlement is subject to, among other things, court approval of such agreement. If the settlement does not obtain approval, the parties agree that the settlement class will be decertified without prejudice, and that all the parties will revert to their pre-settlement positions.

We expect our liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$1.15 million of the settlement fund. The Company estimates that it will contribute approximately \$600,000 to the settlement fund as its remaining retention/deductible related to its insurance policy.

Special Meeting of Stockholders

On August 29, 2025, at a Special Meeting of Stockholders, our stockholders approved the following proposals: (1) the amendment and restatement of the Company's Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation as amended and currently in effect (the "Articles") to, among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of preferred stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, \$0.001 par value per share ("Preferred Stock"), (ii) grant the Board of Directors authority to fix the rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock", with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions all as set forth in the Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (the "Restated Articles"), and (2) the reservation and issuance of such number of shares of Common Stock issuable in connection with the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock which are issuable upon exercise of certain prefunded warrants, and exercise of certain common stock warrants issued and issuable in the Private Placement (as defined below), which total issuance could exceed 20% of the amount outstanding of Common Stock prior to the Private Placement for purposes of complying with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5635(d).

Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation

On September 10, 2025, we filed the Restated Articles with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada ("Nevada Secretary of State") to among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, (ii) grant our Board of Directors authority to fix the rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions set forth therein. The Restated Articles became effective upon filing with the Nevada Secretary of State on September 10, 2025. The Restated Articles did not have any effect on the par value per share of our Common Stock. See "Description of Capital Stock—The Series A Preferred Stock" for a description of the material rights, features, privileges and limitations of the Series A Preferred Stock.

Private Placement

On July 18, 2025, we entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with certain accredited investors (the "Initial Purchaser(s)") pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell an initial aggregate amount of approximately \$2.9 million in Prefunded Warrants at a purchase price equal to \$19.369 per warrant (the "Purchase Price"), subject to certain closing conditions. Each Prefunded Warrant entitled the holder to purchase one share of the Company's Series A Preferred Stock for \$0.001 per share. Purchasers of Prefunded Warrants were also issued an additional five (5) year warrant to purchase a number of shares of Common Stock per share equal to fifty percent (50%) of the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. The Warrants, the shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of the Prefunded Warrants, and the shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the Common Warrants are referred herein as the "Private Placement Securities." On September 15, 2025, we entered into the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement with certain of the Initial Purchasers and certain additional investors (collectively, the "Purchasers") pursuant to which, among other things, the Purchasers agreed to subscribe for and purchase, and we agreed to issue and sell to the Purchasers, collectively, an aggregate of 258,144 Prefunded Warrants and 1,214,766 Common Warrants at the Purchase Price for gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million (the "Private Placement"). The Purchase Price was paid in cash or, in lieu of cash, cancellation of certain existing debt of the Company.

The closing of the Private Placement contemplated by the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement occurred simultaneously on September 15, 2025 upon the satisfaction of certain customary conditions (the "Closing"). As of the Closing, there were no shares of Series A Preferred Stock issued or outstanding. We intend to use the net proceeds from the Private Placement for general corporate purposes and growth capital.

The Private Placement Securities were offered to a small select group of accredited investors, as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D, all of whom have a substantial pre-existing relationship with the Company. Certain affiliates of the Company participated in the Private Placement, among which included Krishna Vanka, our Chief Executive Officer and director, Kevin Royal, our Chief Financial Officer, Jeffrey Mason, our Chief Operating Officer, Dale Robinette, our director, Michael Johnson, our director, and Cleveland Capital, L.P. ("Cleveland").

Prefunded Warrant and Common Warrant

Each Prefunded Warrant has an exercise price per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to \$0.001 per share. The Prefunded Warrants are immediately exercisable upon the Closing of the Private Placement and expire when exercised in full. The exercise price and the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of each Prefunded Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Series A Preferred Stock. For a description of the material rights, features, privileges and limitations of the Series A Preferred Stock, see "Description of Capital Stock—The Series A Preferred Stock."

Each Common Warrant has an initial exercise price of \$1.715, which is equal to the 20-day volume weighted average price ("VWAP") per share of Common Stock immediately preceding the Closing of the Private Placement (subject to adjustment therein), is exercisable immediately following issuance and has a term of five (5) years from the initial issuance date. The Common Warrant has a "cashless exercise" provision which provides that the Common Warrant can be exercised without further payment to the Company. The exercise price and the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of each Common Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Common Stock.

In addition, the Warrants may not be exercised in full and may not be exercised to the extent that immediately following such exercise, the holder would beneficially own greater than 4.99% or, at the election of the holder, greater than 9.99% of the Company's outstanding Common Stock.

Registration Rights Agreement

In connection with the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to enter into the Registration Rights Agreement, pursuant to which the Company will prepare and file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of a number of shares of Common Stock underlying the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Warrants issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, and to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within seventy-five (75) days following the date of the registration statement.

Escrow Agreement

In connection with the Closing, the Company entered into an Escrow Agreement (the "Escrow Agreement"), with David L. Hill, II on behalf of Hill Innovative Law, LLC, as escrow agent (the "Escrow Agent"), pursuant to which the Escrow Agent agreed to hold and will disburse the total aggregate purchase price pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement.

For additional information on the Private Placement, see "Business—Recent Developments—Private Placement."

First Amendment to the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note

On July 16, 2025, we entered into a First Amendment to the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note (the "Note Amendment") with Cleveland. The Note Amendment amended the due date set forth in the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note dated November 2, 2023 (the "Original Note" and as amended by the First Amendment, the "Cleveland Note") issued by us to Cleveland in connection with a certain Credit Facility Agreement dated November 2, 2023 (the "Subordinated LOC"). Pursuant to the Note Amendment, the due date under the Original Note was changed from August 15, 2025 to September 30, 2025. See Note 8 – Related Party Debt Agreements to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for additional information regarding the Cleveland Note.

Debt Satisfaction Agreement

On September 15, 2025, concurrently with the closing of the Private Placement, we entered into a Debt Satisfaction Agreement with Cleveland (the "Debt Satisfaction Agreement") pursuant to which Cleveland represented that the full subscription price for the Private Placement Securities acquired and issued in the Private Placement to Cleveland were in exchange for the full payment and settlement of any and all obligations of the Company due to Cleveland under the Cleveland Note and upon issuance of the Private Placement Securities in the Private Placement to Cleveland, all obligations under the Cleveland Note and Subordinated LOC were deemed paid in full and the Subordinated LOC was terminated (the "Debt Satisfaction"). In connection with such termination, the Cleveland Note was cancelled.

Amendments and Waivers to Credit Facility

On July 16, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 5 (the "Fifth Amendment") to the Loan Agreement (as defined below) with Gibraltar Business Capital, LLC ("GBC") which amended the definition of the maturity date to August 31, 2025, unless otherwise extended pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, provided however, upon the occurrence of either (i) an extension of the due date of Cleveland Note to a date no earlier than September 29, 2027, or (ii) the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the maturity date will automatically extend to July 31, 2027. In consideration for the Fifth Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$112,500.

On September 4, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 6 to Loan Agreement (the "Sixth Amendment"), with the effective date of August 31, 2025, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including (i) modifications to the EBITDA minimum financial covenant of the Company, and (ii) an extension of the maturity date from August 31, 2025 to September 15, 2025, subject to acceleration or further extension pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. Upon the closing of the Private Placement, all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note were applied in full satisfaction of the subscription by Cleveland in the Private Placement. Upon the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the Maturity Date of the Revolving Note (as defined below) was automatically extended to July 31, 2027.

As a result of the aforementioned waivers and amendments, and extension of the Maturity Date to July 31, 2027, we expect that the revolving credit facility will remain available subject to meeting certain lending criteria under the Loan Agreement.

Corporate Background

We were incorporated in Nevada in 1998. In May 2012, we changed our name to Flux Power Holdings, Inc. We operate our business through our wholly-owned subsidiary, Flux Power. Our principal executive office is located at 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, CA 92081. The telephone number at our principal executive office is (760) 741-3589 (FLUX).

Summary of Risk Factors

Our business is subject to multiple risks and uncertainties, as more fully described in "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this prospectus. We urge you to read the section entitled "Risk Factors" and this prospectus in full. Our principal risks may be summarized as follows:

Risk Factors Relating to Our Business (for a more detailed discussion, see "Risk Factors - Risks Related to Our Business" beginning on page 11 of this prospectus)

Our independent registered public accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph relating to our ability to continue as a going concern in its report on
our audited financial statements included in this prospectus. Our audited financial statements at June 30, 2025, and for the year then ended, were prepared
assuming that we will continue as a going concern.

- We have a history of losses and negative working capital.
- We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. If we are unable to remediate these material weaknesses, or if we
 identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, we may not be able to accurately or
 timely report our financial condition or results of operations, which may adversely affect our business and stock price.
- We are subject to litigation and legal proceedings which could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.
- We will need to raise additional capital or financing to continue to execute and expand our business.
- In the event of default of the Revolving Note under the GBC Credit Facility (as defined herein), such default could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.
- Backlog may not be indicative of future operating results.
- Economic conditions may adversely affect consumer spending and the overall general health of our customers, which, in turn, may adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash resources.
- We are dependent on a few customers for the majority of our net revenues, and our success depends on demand from OEMs and other users of our battery
 products.
- We do not have long-term contracts with our customers.
- Real or perceived hazards associated with Lithium-ion battery technology may affect demand for our products.
- Our products may experience quality problems from time to time that could result in negative publicity, litigation, product recalls and warranty claims, which could result in decreased revenues and harm to our brands.
- Increases in costs, disruption of supply or shortage of raw materials, in particular lithium-ion phosphate cells, could harm our business.
- Our business will be adversely affected if we are unable to protect our intellectual property rights from unauthorized use or infringement by third parties.
- Our patent applications may not result in issued patents, which may have a material adverse effect on our ability to prevent others from commercially
 exploiting products similar to ours.
- We may face significant costs relating to environmental regulations for the storage and shipment of our lithium-ion energy storage solutions.
- Natural disasters, public health crises, political crises and other catastrophic events or other events outside of our control may damage our sole facility or the
 facilities of third parties on which we depend, and could impact consumer spending.
- Security breaches, loss of data and other disruptions could compromise sensitive information related to our business, prevent us from accessing critical
 information or expose us to liability, which could adversely affect our business and our reputation.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock and this Offering (for a more detailed discussion, see "Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock and this Offering" beginning on page 23 of this prospectus)

- The sale of shares of our Common Stock by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to this prospectus and any future sales of our Common Stock, or the perception that such sales could occur, may depress our stock price and our ability to raise funds in new stock offerings.
- The price of our stock may be volatile, which could result in substantial losses for investors. Further, an active, liquid and orderly trading market for our Common Stock may not be sustained, and we do not know what the market price of our Common Stock will be, and as a result it may be difficult for you to sell your shares of our Common Stock.
- If we fail to comply with the continued listing standards of The Nasdaq Capital Market, our Common Stock could be delisted. If it is delisted, the market value and the liquidity of our Common Stock would be impacted.
- The ownership of our stock is highly concentrated in one of our directors.
- The issuance of shares of our Series A Preferred Stock would reduce the voting power and dilute the ownership of holders of our Common Stock, and may adversely affect the market price of our Common Stock.

THE OFFERING

Common Stock offered by the Selling Stockholders

Up to 3,644,289 Shares consisting of (i) up to 2,429,523 shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of Pre-Funded Warrants and (ii) up to 1,214,766 shares of Common Stock issuable upon the exercise of Common Warrants.

Shares of Common Stock to be Outstanding Immediately After this Offering ⁽¹⁾ 20,479,987 shares

Use of Proceeds

We will not receive any of the proceeds from sales by the Selling Stockholders of the Shares. Upon any exercise of the Warrants by payment of cash, however, we will receive the cash exercise price paid by the holders of the Warrants. If such Warrants are exercised in full for cash, we would receive approximately \$2.1 million. We intend to use those proceeds, if any, for working capital and general corporate purposes. See section titled "Use of Proceeds" on page 26 of this prospectus.

Risk Factors

Investing in our Common Stock involves significant risks. See "Risk Factors" on page 11 of this prospectus for a discussion of the factors you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in our Common Stock.

Trading Symbol

Our shares of Common Stock are listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FLUX."

- (1) The number of shares of Common Stock that will be outstanding after this offering as shown above is based on 16,835,698 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2025, but excludes the following:
 - 200,000 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to restricted stock units, granted under our 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan"), as of June 30, 2025;
 - 796,660 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options outstanding, granted under our 2021 Plan, as of June 30, 2025 with a weighted average exercise price of \$4.10;
 - 1,133,892 shares of Common Stock reserved and available for future issuance under our 2021 Plan as of June 30, 2025;
 - 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock reserved and available for future issuance under our 2025 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2025 Plan") as of June 30, 2025;
 - 252,120 shares of Common Stock reserved for future issuance under our 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP") as of June 30, 2025; and
 - 1,413,110 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to warrants outstanding, as of June 30, 2025 with a weighted average exercise price of \$6.14.

Unless otherwise indicated, all information in this prospectus assumes no exercise or settlement of the outstanding restricted stock units, options and warrants described above.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information in this prospectus, including the section titled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included herein, before deciding whether to invest in our securities. Our business, results of operations, financial condition, and prospects could also be harmed by risks and uncertainties that are not presently known to us or that we currently believe are not material. If any of the risks actually occur, our business, results of operations, financial condition, and prospects could be materially and adversely affected. Unless otherwise indicated, references in these risk factors to our business being harmed will include harm to our business, reputation, brand, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects. In such event, the market price of our securities could decline.

Risk Factors Relating to Our Business

Our independent registered public accounting firm has included an explanatory paragraph relating to our ability to continue as a going concern in its report on our audited financial statements included in this prospectus. Our audited financial statements at June 30, 2025, and for the year then ended, were prepared assuming that we will continue as a going concern.

Management has evaluated the Company's expected cash requirements, including investments in additional sales and marketing, research and development, capital expenditures and working capital requirements, and believes the Company's existing cash and funding available under the GBC Credit Facility, along with the forecasted gross margin, will not be sufficient to meet the Company's anticipated capital requirements to fund planned operations for the next twelve months following the filing date of this prospectus.

The report from our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ended June 30, 2025 includes an explanatory paragraph stating that our current liquidity position and projected cash needs raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern, along with management's assessment and strategies. The perception that we may not be able to continue as a going concern may make it difficult for us to raise new funds and to operate our business due to concerns about our ability to meet our contractual obligations. There is no assurance that sufficient financing will be available when needed or on reasonable terms to allow us to continue our operations. Our ability to continue as a going concern is contingent upon, among other factors, the availability of the GBC Credit Facility or obtaining alternate financing. We cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to raise additional capital. See *Liquidity and Financial Condition* in Note 2 – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to the audited consolidated financial statements for additional information.

We have a history of losses and negative working capital.

For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, we had net losses of \$6.7 million and \$8.3 million, respectively. We have historically experienced net losses and until we generate sufficient revenue, we anticipate that we will continue to experience losses in the near future.

As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, we had a cash balance of \$1.3 million and \$0.6 million, respectively. We currently believe that our existing cash balances, availability of our GBC credit facility, cash resources from operations and gross proceeds from our recent private placement will not be sufficient to fund our existing and planned operations for the next twelve months. Until such time as we generate sufficient cash to fund our operations, we will need additional capital to continue our operations thereafter.

We have historically relied on equity financing, borrowings under short-term loans with related parties, credit facilities and/or cash resources from operating activities to fund our operations. Specifically, we have relied heavily on a credit facility with GBC, and there can be no assurance that we will be able to maintain this facility, obtain additional funds via a new facility or that funds will be available on terms acceptable to us, if at all. Failure to maintain the GBC debt facility without a replacement facility would have material adverse impact on our operations.

If we were to access additional capital via an equity or equity-linked financing, such funding would result in dilution of the ownership interests of our current stockholders. If funds are not available on acceptable terms, we may be required to curtail our operations or take other actions to preserve our cash, which may have a material adverse effect on our future cash flows and results of operations.

We have identified material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting. If we are unable to remediate these material weaknesses, or if we identify additional material weaknesses in the future or otherwise fail to maintain an effective system of internal controls, we may not be able to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations, which may adversely affect our business and stock price.

Based on management's evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2025, we identified material weaknesses in our internal controls over financial reporting. The material weaknesses were based on our ineffective oversight of our internal control over financial reporting and lack of sufficient personnel resources with technical accounting expertise related to certain aspects of the financial reporting process. While management intends to continue the use of third-party consultants and technical accounting experts and to implement measures designed to improve our internal control over financial reporting to remediate material weaknesses, there can be no assurance that these steps will be effective.

We have concluded that the previously issued audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023 and the unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the quarters ended September 30, 2023, December 31, 2023, and March 31, 2024, which were filed with the SEC on September 21, 2023, November 9, 2023, February 8, 2024 and May 13, 2024, respectively, should no longer be relied upon because of errors in such financial statements relating to the improper accounting for inventory. Our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed for the year ended June 30, 2024 included the restatement of those periods. As a part of this restatement and evaluation process, we also discovered that:

- (a) the Company's original estimate of the overstatement of inventories had risen due to additional excess and obsolete inventory identified related to inventory components not recorded at the lower of cost or net realizable value, as well as consigned inventory not reconciled in a timely manner;
- (b) the Company had not properly recognized revenue in the periods in which the related performance obligations had been satisfied for a contract with a certain customer, and that the Company had improperly recorded accounts receivable pertaining to that contract as a reduction to its accounts payable owed to that customer although the right of offset conditions under ASC 210-20 had not been met, resulting in misstatements to revenues, accounts receivable and accounts payable;
- (c) the Company had improperly recorded various inventory write downs to research and development expenses although such expenses did not meet the classification criteria for research and development under ASC 730, resulting in an overstatement of research and development expenses and a corresponding understatement of cost of sales:
- (d) the Company had various clearing accounts that had not been reconciled in a timely manner, resulting in misstatements of accounts payable, inventories and cost of sales;
- (e) the Company had not included certain product warranty-related expenses within the proper periods in its calculation of its product warranty reserve estimate, resulting in an understatement of accrued expenses, an understatement of accounts payable and an understatement of cost of sales; and
- (f) the Company erroneously presented non-cash debt issuance cost incurred in conjunction with credit facility arrangements as a non-cash adjustment to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities in the consolidated cash flow statements when such cost should have been recognized as a change in other assets.

As a result, our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed for the year ended June 30, 2024 included the restatement of our audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2023 and 2022, including all related unaudited consolidated interim financial statements within the fiscal years ended June 30, 2024, 2023 and 2022.

After re-evaluation, the Company's management concluded that considering the errors described above, this represents an additional material weakness in the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and the Company's internal control over financial reporting. The material weakness was based upon a lack of sufficiently designed controls over the prevention of fraud and possible management override of controls. To address this material weakness, management plans to continue to devote significant effort and resources to the remediation and improvement of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Moreover, the effectiveness of our controls and procedures may be limited by a variety of factors, including faulty human judgment and simple errors, omissions or mistakes; fraudulent action of an individual or collusion of two or more people; inappropriate management override of procedures; and the possibility that any enhancements to controls and procedures may still not be adequate to assure timely and accurate financial control. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud or error, if any, have been detected, and there is a risk that material misstatements may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis by internal control over financial reporting.

We are committed to remediating our material weakness and have continued to remediate the identified material weaknesses through additional processes and controls, including the timing of inventory audits, review of inventory for obsolescence and completeness of data used to estimate warranty liability. We intend to continue to strengthen our internal processes and procedures until the identified material weaknesses have been fully remediated. However, there can be no assurance as to when this material weakness will be remediated or that additional material weaknesses will not arise in the future. If we are unable to maintain effective internal control over financial reporting, our ability to record, process and report financial information in a timely manner and accurately could be adversely affected and could result in a material misstatement in our financial statements, which could subject us to litigation or investigations, require management resources, increase our expenses, negatively affect investor confidence in our financial statements and adversely impact the trading price of our Common Stock.

In the past we have not been in compliance with the continued listing requirements for The Nasdaq Capital Market. If we fail to meet the continued listing requirements, our Common Stock may be delisted, which could affect the market price of our Common Stock, negatively impact stockholders' ability to sell shares and negatively impact our ability to access the capital markets.

On October 14, 2025, we received the Notification from the Staff of Nasdaq that we had regained compliance with Nasdaq's continued listing rules because we met the Market Equity Requirement. Nasdaq requires that for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market, the Company must continue to meet all the requirements set forth in Rule 5550(a) and at least one of the standards set forth in Rule 5550(b). The standards set forth in 5550(b) include (i) the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, (ii) the Market Equity Requirement, or (iii) the Net Income Requirement. The Notification also provided that, for a period of one year, the Staff of Nasdaq will monitor our compliance with the continued listing requirements. If, during such one-year period, we fail to comply with Rule 5550(b), the Staff of Nasdaq will issue a delist determination letter and we will have an opportunity to request a new hearing.

As previously disclosed, on January 31, 2025, the Staff of Nasdaq notified us that we did not comply with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. On March 17, 2025, we filed our plan with Nasdaq to regain compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, which included requesting an extension through July 30, 2025. On July 31, 2025, due to non-compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, the Staff informed us that trading of the Company's common stock would be suspended at the opening of business on August 11, 2025, unless we requested an appeal of the Staff's determination to the Panel. We requested an appeal hearing with the Panel and the Panel determined to grant us an exception to demonstrate compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement and granted us our request for continued listing, which extension was subject to, among other requirements, the Company demonstrating compliance with the Stockholder's Equity Requirement on or before October 31, 2025. However, as disclosed above, the Company was able to comply with the Market Equity Rule.

On October 2, 2025, we filed a registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-290680) with the SEC relating to a proposed public offering of \$12 million (or \$13.8 million with the underwriter's option to purchase additional shares) of shares of our Common Stock, with an alternative for certain investors to opt for pre-funded warrants instead to, among other reasons, increase our stockholders' equity so that we can be in compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. However, the Primary Offering Registration Statement has not yet been declared effective and while we have filed an amendment to allow the Registration Statement to become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act due to the government shutdown, it may not become effective. We cannot provide any assurances whether we will be able to complete an offering pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or otherwise, will depend on a number of factors and market conditions and there can be no assurances that we will complete any offering with a sufficient amount of net proceeds to satisfy the Stockholders' Equity Requirement or at all. Any such offering of securities will be made by means of the Primary Offering Registration Statement (only if or once effective) or other applicable offering document and this prospectus is not an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to but these securities. If we fail to comply with the Nasdaq listing requirements, our Common Stock will be subject to delisting by Nasdaq. In the event our Common Stock is delisted, our stock price and market liquidity of our stock will be adversely affected, which will impact our ability to sell securities in the market. Further, delisting from Nasdaq could also have other negative effects, including potential loss of confidence by partners, lenders, suppliers and employees.

There can be no assurance that our Common Stock will continue to trade on Nasdaq or trade on the over-the counter markets or any public market in the future. In the event our Common Stock is delisted, our stock price and market liquidity of our Common Stock will be adversely affected which will impact your ability to sell your securities in the market.

The U.S. government is currently imposing increased tariffs on certain products imported into the U.S., which includes lithium-ion batteries and other component parts, which may have an adverse impact on our future operating results.

The lithium-ion battery industry has been subjected to tariffs implemented by the United States government on goods imported from China. Since all of our lithium-ion battery cells are manufactured in China, current and potential tariffs on lithium-ion battery cells imported by us from China could increase our costs, require us to increase prices to our customers or, if we are unable to do so, result in lower gross margins on the products sold by us. In April 2025, the U.S. government increased import tariffs across a wide range of countries at various rates, including on product imports from almost all countries and individualized higher tariffs on certain countries. Some of these tariff announcements have since been followed by announcements of limited exemptions and temporary pauses. Based on the tariffs enacted and currently in effect, we anticipate incurring incremental tariff costs, additional costs that we may incur on component parts for our battery backs, and costs as a result of import pauses on certain of our product imports and supply-chain interruptions. The uncertain impacts of higher tariffs on global economies and corporate cost structures have also led to order delays by customers. As a result of such developments, we are actively seeking alternative sourcing arrangements. If we are unable to diversify our supply chain and reduce China sourcing, we remain subject to substantial potential exposure to tariffs, which would have significant impacts on our cost structure and product margins.

We also import a portion of our raw materials and components from other countries that are subject to import tariffs imposed by the U.S. government. These tariff changes and subsequent retaliatory actions have the potential to increase product costs for us. China has already imposed tariffs on a wide range of American products in retaliation for the American tariffs on steel and aluminum. Any resulting escalation of trade tensions, including any further escalation of "trade wars" with other countries, could have a significant adverse effect on world trade and the world economy, lead to disruptions in our supply chain, and as such, adversely impact our results of operations.

At this time, we cannot predict how such enacted tariffs will impact our business and operations. The imposed tariffs on components imported by us from China or additional tariffs on other countries where we source components necessary for our products could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations. In addition, any changes in tariffs or additional restrictions on various products may be announced with little or no advance notice. The adoption and expansion of tariffs or other trade restrictions, increasing trade tensions, or other changes in governmental policies related to tariffs, trade agreements, products or policies, are difficult to anticipate or predict, which makes it difficult for us to operate optimally. If we are unable to navigate further changes in U.S. or international trade policy, it could have a material adverse impact on our business and results of operations. We are closely monitoring potential changes in international trade policy and actively assessing the potential impact of these and other trade policy changes on our business operations and financial performance.

We are dependent on one supplier in China for our battery cells, and the inability of this supplier to continue to deliver, or their refusal to deliver, our battery cells at prices and volumes acceptable to us, or as a result of any supply chain disruption, would have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects and operating results.

We do not manufacture the battery cells used in our energy storage solutions. Our battery cells, which are an integral part of our energy storage solutions, are sourced from a single manufacturer located in China. We have spent a great deal of time in developing and testing our battery cells that we receive from our main supplier. Our operations are materially dependent upon the continued market acceptance and quality of this manufacturer's products and its ability to continue to manufacture products that are competitive and that comply with laws relating to environmental and efficiency standards. We generally do not maintain long-term agreements with our current supplier and the loss of this supplier could have a material adverse effect upon the Company's business, operating results and financial condition.

In the near term, this relationship with our primary manufacturer is a critical component in our business and operations. To date, we have no qualified alternative sources for our battery cells although we research and assess cells from other suppliers on an ongoing basis. We are currently actively assessing our options to diversify suppliers for our battery cells to lessen this concentration. However, qualifying new battery cell suppliers may be time-consuming and costly. In addition, any new battery cell would also require us to obtain a new UL listing, which could further extend the timeframe for introducing new products.

In response to business uncertainties resulting from tariffs and increased tariff levels imposed by the U.S. government on goods imported into the U.S., we temporarily paused imports from our supplier in China. The pause was short-lived as both parties quickly agreed to modified terms. At this time, the modified terms have not materially affected the Company's operations and we expect to continue sourcing and importing our battery cells from this supplier. However, further escalation of tariffs between the U.S. and China could have a material effect on our ability to cost-effectively source from our supplier in China, which could materially affect our business and operations.

The restatement of our previously issued financial statements has had a material adverse impact on us, including increased costs, loss of investor confidence and the increased possibility of legal or administrative proceedings.

In connection with our previous financial restatements, we have become subject to a number of additional risks and uncertainties, including:

- We have incurred substantial unanticipated costs for accounting, legal and consultancy fees in connection with the restatements and internal investigation;
- The SEC may institute a formal investigation of the Company's financial statements. In such an event, investigation will divert our management's time and attention and cause us to incur substantial costs. These investigations can also lead to fines or injunctions or orders with respect to future activities, as well as further substantial costs and diversion of management time and attention; and
- Expenses related to a final settlement in connection with a class action litigation against us, our former chief executive officer, Ronald F. Dutt, and our former chief financial officer, Charles A. Scheiwe and any additional costs in connection with the court approval of such settlement. In addition, we are also subject to other regulatory proceedings or actions which can be lengthy, time consuming and disruptive to normal business operations and could cause us to incur significant defense costs, including costs associated with the indemnification of our officers and directors, and could damage our reputation or adversely affect our stock price. Any adverse ruling or unfavorable resolution in any legal or regulatory proceeding or action could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, or financial condition. For additional information regarding certain of the matters in which we are involved, see "Business—Legal Proceedings."

We are subject to litigation and legal proceedings which could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

We are subject to lawsuits, legal proceedings and claims in the normal course of our business, which can be expensive, lengthy, and disruptive to normal business operations. Moreover, the results of complex legal proceedings are difficult to predict. We are currently the subject of complaints alleging violations of various laws, including but not limited to certain employment lawsuits, which are further described under the heading "Business—Legal Proceedings" elsewhere in this prospectus, and in the future could also be subject to other proceedings. These proceedings and any other regulatory proceedings or actions may be time consuming, could cause us to incur significant defense costs and could damage our reputation or adversely affect our stock price. Any adverse ruling or unfavorable resolution in any legal or regulatory proceeding or action could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results or financial condition. For additional information regarding certain of the matters in which we are involved, see "Business—Legal Proceedings."

We will need to raise additional capital or financing to continue to execute and expand our business.

We expect that our existing cash, additional funding which we believe is available under our GBC Credit Facility, funds from our private placement, which closed on September 15, 2025, and cash generated from our operations, will not be sufficient to meet our anticipated capital resources and to fund our planned operations for the next twelve months (see *Liquidity and Financial Condition* in Note 2 – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to the audited consolidated financial statements for additional information). Further, the use of such credit facilities remains subject to performance metrics, certain restrictions and compliance with loan covenants. If we are unable to meet the conditions provided in the loan documents, these funds will not be available to us. In addition, should there be any delays in the receipts of key component parts, due in part to supply chain disruptions, our ability to fulfil the backlog of sales orders will be negatively impacted resulting in lower availability of cash resources from operations. We may be required to access other forms of capital to support our expanded operations and execute our business plan by issuing equity or convertible debt securities, or by entering into another form of structured financing or strategic transaction. Our ability to access such forms of capital will be impacted by investor confidence in our business strategy as well as market conditions. In addition, our failure to timely file our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024 and subsequent interim quarterly reports on Form 10-Q means that we currently are ineligible to use a registration statement on Form S-3. We will not be eligible to use a registration statement on Form S-3 again until we have timely filed all materials and reports required to be filed pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 for a period of at least twelve (12) calendar months immediately preceding the filing of a new registration statement on Form S-3. The inabil

In the event we are required to obtain additional funds, there is no guarantee that additional funds will be available on a timely basis or on acceptable terms. To the extent that we raise additional funds by issuing equity or convertible debt securities, our stockholders may experience additional dilution and such financing may involve restrictive covenants. Newly issued securities may include preferences, superior voting rights, and the issuance of warrants or other convertible securities that will have additional dilutive effects. We cannot assure that additional funds will be available when needed from any source or, if available, will be available on terms that are acceptable to us. Further, we may incur substantial costs in pursuing future capital and/or financing. We may also be required to recognize non-cash expenses in connection with certain securities we may issue, such as convertible notes and warrants, which will adversely impact our financial condition and results of operations. Our ability to obtain needed financing may be impaired by such factors as the weakness of capital markets, and the fact that we have not been profitable, which could impact the availability and cost of future financings. If such funds are not available when required, management will be required to curtail investments in additional sales and marketing and product development, which may have a material adverse effect on future cash flows and results of operations.

In the event of default of the Revolving Note under the GBC Credit Facility, such default could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations or liquidity.

The loans and other obligations of the Company under the GBC Credit Facility are secured by substantially all of our tangible and intangible assets, including, without limitation, intellectual property, pursuant to the terms of a Loan and Security Agreement with GBC dated July 28, 2023 (the "Loan Agreement") and an Intellectual Property Security Agreement (the "IP Security Agreement"). The GBC Credit Facility is evidenced by a revolving note (the "Revolving Note"), which maturity date was automatically extended to July 31, 2027 (the "Maturity Date"), upon the conversion of all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company at the closing of the Private Placement on September 15, 2025. Provided that there is no event of default, the Maturity Date can automatically be extended for one (1) year period upon payment of a renewal fee for each such extension in the amount of three-quarters of one percent (0.75%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment (as defined below), which fee will be due and payable on or before the applicable Maturity Date. The holder of the Revolving Note is entitled to all of the benefits and security provided for in the Loan Agreement. All Revolving Loans shall be repaid by the Company on the Maturity Date, unless payable sooner pursuant to the provisions of the Loan Agreement. As a secured party, upon an event of default, GBC will have a first priority right to the collateral granted to them under the Loan Agreement and IP Security Agreement, and we may lose our ownership interest in the assets pledged as security interest. Events of default have occurred under the GBC Credit Facility associated with certain EBITDA requirements that were not achieved for the three-month period ending April 30, 2024, May 31, 2024 and July 31, 2024, non-compliance with various representations, financial covenants and nonfinancial covenants relating to our financial restatements under the Loan Agreement. We have obtained waivers with respect to such defaults, which each waive any failure of the Company to be in compliance with such representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants under the Loan Agreement. We may need to seek waivers in the future and we cannot provide any assurance that such waivers will be available should we not be in compliance with the terms of the GBC Credit Facility in the future. If we had not been able to obtain such waivers, we would have had events of default under the GBC Credit Facility and GBC could terminate their commitments under the facility and foreclose against substantially all our assets. We would likely be forced to seek bankruptcy protection and our investors could lose the full value of their investment in our Common Stock. As such, a default and/or loss of our collateral will have a material adverse effect on our operations, business and financial condition.

Backlog may not be indicative of future operating results.

Future revenue for the Company can be influenced by order backlog. Backlog represents the dollar amount of revenues we expect to recognize in the future from contracts awarded and in progress. Backlog substantially represents new orders. Backlog is not a measure defined by generally accepted accounting principles and is not a measure of contract profitability. Our methodology for determining backlog may not be comparable to methodologies used by other companies in determining their backlog amounts. The backlog values we disclose include anticipated revenues associated with: (1) the original contract amounts; (2) change orders for which we have received written confirmations from the applicable customers; (3) change orders for which we expect to receive confirmations in the ordinary course of business; and (4) claims that we have made against customers. In addition, the timing of order placement, size, and customer delivery dates can create unusual fluctuations in backlog.

We include unapproved change orders for which we expect to receive confirmations in the ordinary course of business in backlog, generally to the extent of the lesser of the amount management expects to recover or the associated costs incurred. Any revenue that would represent profit associated with unapproved change orders is generally excluded from backlog until written confirmation is obtained from the applicable customer. However, consideration is given to our history with the customer as well as the contractual basis under which we may be operating. Accordingly, in certain cases based on our historical experience in resolving unapproved change orders with a customer, the associated profit may be included in backlog. However, if an unapproved change order is under dispute or has been previously rejected by the customer, the associated amount of revenue is treated as a claim.

For amounts included in backlog that are attributable to claims, we include unapproved claims in backlog when we have a legal basis to do so, consider collection to be probable and believe we can reliably estimate the ultimate value. Claims revenue is included in backlog to the extent of the lesser of the amount management expects to recover or associated costs incurred.

Backlog may not be indicative of future operating results, and projects in our backlog may be cancelled, modified or otherwise altered by customers. Our ability to realize revenue from the current backlog is dependent on among other things, the delivery of key parts from our vendors in a timely manner. We can provide no assurance as to the profitability of our contracts reflected in backlog.

Economic conditions may adversely affect consumer spending and the overall general health of our customers, which, in turn, may adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash resources.

Uncertainty about the current and future global economic conditions may cause our customers to defer purchases or cancel purchase orders for our products in response to tighter credit, decreased cash availability and weakened consumer confidence. Our financial success is sensitive to changes in general economic conditions, both globally and nationally. Recessionary economic cycles, higher interest borrowing rates, higher fuel and other energy costs, inflation, increases in commodity prices, higher levels of unemployment, higher consumer debt levels, higher tax rates and other changes in tax laws or other economic factors that may affect consumer spending or buying habits could continue to adversely affect the demand for our products. If credit pressures or other financial difficulties result in insolvency for our customers, it could adversely impact our financial results. There can be no assurances that government and consumer responses to the disruptions in the financial markets will restore consumer confidence.

We are dependent on a few customers for the majority of our net revenues, and our success depends on demand from OEMs and other users of our battery products.

Historically a majority of our product sales have been generated from a small number of OEMs and customers, including three (3) customers who, on an aggregate basis, made up 73% of our sales for the year ended June 30, 2025, and three (3) customers who, on an aggregate basis, made up 78% of our sales for the year ended June 30, 2024. As a result, our success depends on continued demand from this small group of customers and their willingness to incorporate our battery products in their equipment. The loss of a significant customer would have an adverse effect on our revenues. There is no assurance that we will be successful in our efforts to convince end users to accept our products. Our failure to gain acceptance of our products could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

Additionally, OEMs, their dealers and battery distributors may be subject to changes in demand for their equipment which could significantly affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We do not have long-term contracts with our customers.

We do not have long-term contracts with our customers. Future agreements with respect to pricing, returns, promotions, among other things, are subject to periodic negotiation with each customer. No assurance can be given that our customers will continue to do business with us. The loss of any of our significant customers will have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and liquidity. In addition, the uncertainty of product orders can make it difficult to forecast our sales and allocate our resources in a manner consistent with actual sales, and our expense levels are based in part on our expectations of future sales. If our expectations regarding future sales are inaccurate, we may be unable to reduce costs in a timely manner to adjust for sales shortfalls.

Real or perceived hazards associated with Lithium-ion battery technology may affect demand for our products.

Press reports have highlighted situations in which lithium-ion batteries in automobiles and consumer products have caught fire or exploded. In response, the use and transportation of lithium-ion batteries has been prohibited or restricted in certain circumstances. This publicity has resulted in a public perception that lithium-ion batteries are dangerous and unpredictable. Although we believe our energy storage solutions are safe, these perceived hazards may result in customer reluctance to adopt our lithium-ion based technology.

Our products may experience quality problems from time to time that could result in negative publicity, litigation, product recalls and warranty claims, which could result in decreased revenues and harm to our brands.

A failure of our battery modules could cause personal or property damages for which we would be potentially liable. Damage to or the failure of our energy storage solutions to perform to customer specifications could result in unexpected warranty expenses or result in a product recall, which would be time consuming and expensive. Such circumstances could result in negative publicity or lawsuits filed against us related to the perceived quality of our products which could harm our brand and decrease demand for our products.

We may be subject to product liability claims.

If one of our products were to cause injury to someone or cause property damage, including as a result of product malfunctions, defects, or improper installation, then we could be exposed to product liability claims. We could incur significant costs and liabilities if we are sued and if damages are awarded against us. Further, any product liability claim we face could be expensive to defend and could divert management's attention. The successful assertion of a product liability claim against us could result in potentially significant monetary damages, penalties or fines, subject us to adverse publicity, damage our reputation and competitive position, and adversely affect sales of our products. In addition, product liability claims, injuries, defects, or other problems experienced by other companies in the solar industry could lead to unfavorable market conditions for the industry as a whole, and may have an adverse effect on our ability to attract new customers, thus harming our growth and financial performance. Although we carry product liability insurance, it may be insufficient in amount to cover our claims.

Increases in costs, disruption of supply or shortage of raw materials, in particular lithium-ion phosphate cells, could harm our business.

We may experience increases in the costs, or a sustained interruption in the supply or shortage, of raw materials. Any such cost increase or supply interruption could materially negatively impact our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results. For instance, we are exposed to multiple risks relating to price fluctuations for lithium-iron phosphate cells.

These risks include:

- the inability or unwillingness of battery manufacturers to supply the number of lithium-iron phosphate cells required to support our sales as demand for such rechargeable battery cells increases;
- disruption in the supply of cells due to quality issues or recalls by the battery cell manufacturers; and
- an increase in the cost of raw materials, such as iron and phosphate, used in lithium-iron phosphate cells.

Our success depends on our ability to develop new products and capabilities that respond to customer demand, industry trends or actions by our competitors and failure to do so may cause us to lose our competitiveness in the battery industry and may cause our profits to decline.

Our success will depend on our ability to develop new products and capabilities that respond to customer demand, industry trends or actions by our competitors. There is no assurance that we will be able to successfully develop new products and capabilities that adequately respond to these forces. In addition, changes in legislative, regulatory or industry requirements or in competitive technologies may render certain of our products obsolete or less attractive. If we are unable to offer products and capabilities that satisfy customer demand, respond adequately to changes in industry trends or legislative changes and maintain our competitive position in our markets, our financial condition and results of operations would be materially and adversely affected.

The research and development of new products and technologies is costly and time consuming, and there are no assurances that our research and development efforts will be either successful or completed within anticipated timeframes, if at all. Our failure to technologically evolve and/or develop new or enhanced products may cause us to lose competitiveness in the battery market. In addition, in order to compete effectively in the renewable battery industry, we must be able to launch new products to meet our customers' demands in a timely manner. However, we cannot provide assurance that we will be able to install and certify any equipment needed to produce new products in a timely manner, or that the transitioning of our manufacturing facility and resources to full production under any new product programs will not impact production rates or other operational efficiency measures at our manufacturing facility. In addition, new product introductions and applications are risky, and may suffer from a lack of market acceptance, delays in related product development and failure of new products to operate properly. Any failure by us to successfully launch new products, or a failure by us to meet our customers criteria in order to accept such products, could adversely affect our results.

Our business will be adversely affected if we are unable to protect our intellectual property rights from unauthorized use or infringement by third parties.

Any failure to protect our intellectual proprietary rights could result in our competitors offering similar products, potentially resulting in the loss of some of our competitive advantage and a decrease in our revenue, which would adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results. Our success depends, at least in part, on our ability to protect our core technology and intellectual property. To accomplish this, we rely on a combination of patents, patent applications, trade secrets, including know-how, employee and third-party nondisclosure agreements, copyright laws, trademarks, intellectual property licenses and other contractual rights to establish and protect our proprietary rights in our technology.

The protections provided by patent laws will be important to our future opportunities. However, such patents and agreements and various other measures we take to protect our intellectual property from use by others may not be effective for various reasons, including the following:

- The patents we have been granted may be challenged, invalidated or circumvented because of the pre-existence of similar patented or unpatented intellectual property rights or for other reasons;
- The costs associated with enforcing patents, confidentiality and invention agreements or other intellectual property rights may make aggressive enforcement impracticable; and
- Existing and future competitors may independently develop similar technology and/or duplicate our systems in a way that circumvents our patents.

Our patent applications may not result in issued patents, which may have a material adverse effect on our ability to prevent others from commercially exploiting products similar to ours.

We cannot be certain that we are the first creator of inventions covered by pending patent applications or the first to file patent applications on these inventions, nor can we be certain that our pending patent applications will result in issued patents or that any of our issued patents will afford protection against a competitor. In addition, patent applications that we intend to file in foreign countries are subject to laws, rules and procedures that differ from those of the United States, and thus we cannot be certain that foreign patent applications related to issue United States patents will be issued. Furthermore, if these patent applications are issued, some foreign countries provide significantly less effective patent enforcement than in the United States.

The status of patents involves complex legal and factual questions and the breadth of claims allowed is uncertain. As a result, we cannot be certain that the patent applications that we file will result in patents being issued, or that our patents and any patents that may be issued to us in the near future will afford protection against competitors with similar technology. In addition, patents issued to us may be infringed upon or designed around by others and others may obtain patents that we need to license or design around, either of which would increase costs and may adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition and operating results.

We rely on trade secret protections through confidentiality agreements with our employees, customers and other parties; the breach of such agreements could adversely affect our business and results of operations.

We rely on trade secrets, which we seek to protect, in part, through confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements with our employees, customers and other parties. There can be no assurance that these agreements will not be breached, that we would have adequate remedies for any such breach or that our trade secrets will not otherwise become known to or independently developed by competitors. To the extent that consultants, key employees or other third parties apply technological information independently developed by them or by others to our proposed projects, disputes may arise as to the proprietary rights to such information that may not be resolved in our favor. We may be involved from time to time in litigation to determine the enforceability, scope and validity of our proprietary rights. Any such litigation could result in substantial cost and diversion of effort by our management and technical personnel.

Our business depends substantially on the continuing efforts of the members of our senior management team and our business may be severely disrupted if we lose their services or are unable to recruit qualified replacements in the event of departures.

We believe that our success is largely dependent upon the continued service of the members of our senior management team, who are responsible for who establishing our corporate strategies and focus, overseeing the execution of our business strategy and ensuring our continued growth. Our continued success will depend on our ability to attract and retain a qualified and competent management team in order to manage our existing operations and support our expansion plans. If any of the members of our senior management team are unable or unwilling to continue in their present positions, we may not be able to replace them readily. Therefore, our business may be severely disrupted, and we may incur additional expenses to recruit and retain their replacement. In addition, if any of the members of our senior management team joins a competitor or forms a competing company, we may lose some of our customers.

If we are forced to implement workforce and other cost reductions, our staff resources will be stretched making our ability to comply with legal and regulatory requirements as a public company difficult.

There can be no assurance that our management team will be able to implement and affect programs and policies in an effective and timely manner especially if subject to workforce and other cost reductions, that adequately respond to increased legal, regulatory compliance and reporting requirements imposed by such laws and regulations. Our failure to comply with such laws and regulations could lead to the imposition of fines and penalties and further result in the deterioration of our business.

Compliance with changing regulations concerning corporate governance and public disclosure may result in additional expenses.

There have been changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure, including the (Sarbanes-Oxley) Act of 2002, new regulations promulgated by the SEC and rules promulgated by the national securities exchanges. These new or changed laws, regulations and standards are subject to varying interpretations in many cases due to their lack of specificity, and, as a result, their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies, which could result in continuing uncertainty regarding compliance matters and higher costs necessitated by ongoing revisions to disclosure and governance practices. As a result, our efforts to comply with evolving laws, regulations and standards are likely to continue to result in increased general and administrative expenses and a diversion of management time and attention from revenue-generating activities to compliance activities. Members of our Board of Directors and our chief executive officer and chief financial officer could face an increased risk of personal liability in connection with the performance of their duties. As a result, we may have difficulty attracting and retaining qualified directors and executive officers, which could harm our business. If the actions we take in our efforts to comply with new or changed laws, regulations and standards differ from the actions intended by regulatory or governing bodies, we could be subject to liability under applicable laws or our reputation may be harmed.

In addition, Sarbanes-Oxley specifically requires, among other things, that we maintain effective internal controls for financial reporting and disclosure of controls and procedures. In particular, we must perform system and process evaluation and testing of our internal controls over financial reporting to allow management to report on the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting, as required by Section 404 of Sarbanes-Oxley. Our testing, or the subsequent testing by our independent registered public accounting firm, when required, may reveal deficiencies in our internal controls over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses. Our compliance with Section 404 will require that we incur substantial accounting expense and expend significant management efforts. We currently do not have an internal audit group, and we may need to hire additional accounting and financial staff with appropriate public company experience and technical accounting knowledge. Moreover, if we are not able to comply with the requirements of Section 404 in a timely manner, or if we or our independent registered public accounting firm identifies deficiencies in our internal controls over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses, the market price of our stock could decline, and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by the SEC or other regulatory authorities, which would require additional financial and management resources.

We may face significant costs relating to environmental regulations for the storage and shipment of our lithium-ion energy storage solutions.

Federal, state, and local regulations impose significant environmental requirements on the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of various components of advanced energy storage systems. Although we believe that our operations are in material compliance with applicable environmental regulations, there can be no assurance that changes in such laws and regulations will not impose costly compliance requirements on us or otherwise subject us to future liabilities. Moreover, Federal, state, and local governments may enact additional regulations relating to the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of components of advanced energy storage systems. Compliance with such additional regulations could require us to devote significant time and resources and could adversely affect demand for our products. There can be no assurance that additional or modified regulations relating to the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of components of advanced energy systems will not be imposed.

Natural disasters, public health crises, political crises and other catastrophic events or other events outside of our control may damage our sole facility or the facilities of third parties on which we depend, and could impact consumer spending.

Our sole production facility is located in southern California near major geologic faults that have experienced earthquakes in the past. An earthquake or other natural disaster or power shortages or outages could disrupt our operations or impair critical systems. Any of these disruptions or other events outside of our control could affect our business negatively, harming our operating results. In addition, if our sole facility, or the facilities of our suppliers, third-party service providers or customers, is affected by natural disasters, such as earthquakes, tsunamis, power shortages or outages, floods or monsoons, public health crises, such as pandemics and epidemics, political crises, such as terrorism, war, political instability or other conflict, or other events outside of our control, our business and operating results could suffer. Moreover, these types of events could negatively impact consumer spending in the impacted regions or, depending upon the severity, globally, which could adversely impact our operating results. Similar disasters occurring at our vendors' manufacturing facilities could impact our reputation and our consumers' perception of our brands.

Security breaches, loss of data and other disruptions could compromise sensitive information related to our business, prevent us from accessing critical information or expose us to liability, which could adversely affect our business and our reputation.

We utilize information technology systems and networks to process, transmit and store electronic information in connection with our business activities. As the use of digital technologies has increased, cyber incidents, including deliberate attacks and attempts to gain unauthorized access to computer systems and networks and divert financial resources, have increased in frequency and sophistication. These threats pose a risk to the security of our systems and networks and the confidentiality, availability and integrity of our data, all of which are vital to our operations and business strategy. There can be no assurance we will succeed in preventing cyber-attacks or successfully mitigating their effects.

Despite implementing security measures, any of the internal computer systems belonging to us or our suppliers are vulnerable to damage from computer viruses, unauthorized access, natural disasters, terrorism, war, and telecommunication and electrical failure. Any system failure, accident, security breach or data breach that causes interruptions could result in a material disruption of our product development programs. Further, our information technology and other internal infrastructure systems, including firewalls, servers, leased lines and connection to the Internet, face the risk of systemic failure, which could disrupt our operations. If any disruption or security breach results in a loss or damage to our data or applications, or inappropriate disclosure of confidential or proprietary information, we may incur resulting liability, and competitive position may be adversely affected, and the further development of our products may be delayed. Furthermore, we may incur additional costs to remedy the damage caused by these disruptions or security breaches.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock and this Offering

The sale of shares of our Common Stock by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to this prospectus and any future sales of our Common Stock, or the perception that such sales could occur, may depress our stock price and our ability to raise funds in new stock offerings.

We may from time-to-time issue additional shares of Common Stock at a discount from the current trading price of our Common Stock. As a result, our stockholders would experience immediate dilution upon the purchase of any shares of our Common Stock sold at such discount. In addition, as opportunities present themselves, we may enter into financing or similar arrangements in the future, including the issuance of debt securities, Preferred Stock or Common Stock. On October 2, 2025, the Company filed the Primary Offering Registration Statement with the SEC to, among other reasons, increase the Company's stockholders' equity so that the Company can be in compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. However, the Primary Offering Registration Statement has not yet been declared effective and while the Company has filed an amendment to allow the Registration Statement to become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act due to the government shutdown, it may not become effective. In addition, any offering or financing, whether pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or otherwise, will depend on a number of factors and market conditions and there can be no assurances as to whether or when such an offering may be completed, if at all, or as to the size or terms of any such offering. Sales of shares of our Common Stock by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to this prospectus, and otherwise in the public market, or the perception that such sales could occur, may lower the market price of our Common Stock and may make it more difficult for us to sell equity securities or equity-related securities in the future at a time and price that our management deems acceptable, or at all.

The price of our stock may be volatile, which could result in substantial losses for investors. Further, an active, liquid and orderly trading market for our Common Stock may not be sustained, and we do not know what the market price of our Common Stock will be, and as a result it may be difficult for you to sell your shares of our Common Stock.

Although our Common Stock is listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market, the market for our shares has demonstrated varying levels of trading activity. Furthermore, an active trading market for our shares may not be sustained in the future. You may not be able to sell your shares quickly or at the market price if trading in shares of our Common Stock is not active. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital by selling shares of our Common Stock and may impair our ability to enter into strategic partnerships or acquire companies or products by using shares of our Common Stock as consideration, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Further, the trading price of our Common Stock is likely to be highly volatile and could be subject to wide fluctuations in response to various factors, some of which are beyond our control, including limited trading volume. In addition, the stock market in general, and biopharmaceutical companies in particular, have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of these companies. Broad market and industry factors may negatively affect the market price of our Common Stock, regardless of our actual operating performance. In the past, securities class action litigation has often been instituted against companies following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities. This type of litigation, if instituted, could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management's attention and resources, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our Common Stock depends in part on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us or our business.

If one or more of the analysts covering us downgrades our stock or publishes inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price may decline. In addition, if one or more of these analysts ceases coverage of our company or fails to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our stock could decrease, which might cause our stock price and trading volume to decline.

Sales and issuances of our Common Stock or other securities could result in additional dilution of the percentage ownership of our stockholders and could cause our share price to fall.

If we sell additional shares of our Common Stock, convertible securities or other equity securities, existing stockholders may be materially diluted by subsequent sales and new investors could gain rights, preferences, and privileges senior to existing holders of our Common Stock. On October 2, 2025, we filed the Primary Offering Registration Statement with the SEC to, among other reasons, increase our stockholders' equity so that we can be in compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. However, the Primary Offering Registration Statement has not yet been declared effective and while we have filed an amendment to allow the Registration Statement to become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act due to the government shutdown, it may not become effective. In addition, any offering or financing, whether pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or otherwise, will depend on a number of factors and market conditions and there can be no assurances as to whether or when such an offering may be completed, if at all, or as to the size or terms of any such offering. The sale, or perceived potential sale, of a substantial number of shares of our Common Stock in the public market could adversely affect the market price for our Common Stock and make it more difficult for other stockholders to sell their holdings at times and prices that they determine are appropriate.

The market price of our Common Stock could become volatile, or our trading volume become weak, either of which could lead to the price of our stock being depressed at a time when you may want to sell.

Our Common Stock is being traded on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FLUX." We cannot predict the extent to which investor interest in our Common Stock will lead to the development of an active trading market on that stock exchange or any other exchange in the future. An active market for our Common Stock may never develop. We cannot assure you that the volume of trading in shares of our Common Stock will increase in the future. The trading price of our Common Stock has experienced volatility and is likely to continue to be highly volatile in response to numerous factors which have been discussed in this section entitled "Risk Factors," and additional factors, many of which are beyond our control, including, without limitation, the following:

- Our earnings releases, actual or anticipated changes in our earnings, fluctuations in our operating results or our failure to meet the expectations of financial market analysts and investors;
- Changes in financial estimates by securities analysts, if any, who might cover our stock;
- Speculation about our business in the press or the investment community;
- Significant developments relating to our relationships with our customers or suppliers;
- Stock market price and volume fluctuations of other publicly traded companies and, in particular, those that are in our industry;
- · Customer demand for our products;
- Investor perceptions of our industry in general and our Company in particular;
- General economic conditions and trends;
- Announcements by us or our competitors of new products, significant acquisitions, strategic partnerships or divestitures;
- Changes in accounting standards, policies, guidance, interpretation or principles;
- Loss of external funding sources;
- Sales of our Common Stock, including sales by our directors, officers or significant stockholders; and
- Additions or departures of key personnel, including but not limited to our chief financial officer.

The trading price and volume of our Common Stock may impact your ability to sell your shares of Common Stock, causing you to lose all or part of your investment.

The ownership of our stock is highly concentrated in one of our directors.

Michael Johnson, our director and sole director of Esenjay Investments LLC, beneficially owns approximately 25% of our outstanding Common Stock on an asconverted basis as of September 26, 2025, which includes Common Stock underlying options and warrants that were exercisable or convertible, or which would become exercisable or convertible within 60 days. As a result of his ownership, Mr. Johnson and Esenjay Investments LLC are able to significantly influence all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions. This concentration of ownership may also have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control.

We do not intend to pay dividends on shares of our Common Stock for the foreseeable future.

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on shares of our Common Stock. We intend to retain any future earnings to fund the operation and expansion of our business and, therefore, we do not anticipate paying cash dividends on shares of our Common Stock in the foreseeable future.

Preferred Stock may be issued under our Articles of Incorporation, which may have superior rights to our Common Stock.

Pursuant to our Restated Articles, our Board of Directors have the authority to fix the rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock by resolution from time to time, without requiring the vote of the holders of our Common Stock or Preferred Stock would, unless otherwise expressly required by the Restated Articles, the Preferred Stock designation creating any series of Preferred Stock, or to the extent required by the Nevada Revised Statutes or Nasdaq ("Required Approval"). The Board of Directors could authorize the issuance of Preferred Stock with voting or conversion rights that are superior to the rights of holders of Common Stock and issuance of such Preferred Stock could dilute the voting power or rights of the holders of Common Stock. As such, the issuance of any Preferred Stock could diminish the rights of holders of our Common Stock, or delay or prevent a change of control of our Company and, therefore, could reduce the value of such Common Stock.

The issuance of shares of our Series A Preferred Stock would reduce the voting power and dilute the ownership of holders of our Common Stock, and may adversely affect the market price of our Common Stock.

On September 15, 2025, we completed the private placement of 258,144 Prefunded Warrants to purchase up to 258,144 shares of our Series A Preferred Stock to certain accredited investors for gross proceeds of \$5 million. Upon the exercise of the Prefunded Warrants and issuance of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock, holders of the Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to vote as a single class with the holders of Common Stock on an as-if-converted-to-common-stock-basis based on the greater of the (i) Conversion Price, or the (ii) Minimum Price as defined in Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Listing Rules. Holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall also have the right to vote as a separate class with respect to certain specified matters. In addition, holders of our Series A Preferred Stock are entitled to receive cumulative cash dividends at an annual dividend rate of 8.0%, which may be payable in kind or in cash at the option of the Company. The subsequent issuance of additional shares of Series A Preferred Stock through the payment of dividends will reduce the relative voting power of the holders of our Common Stock.

With respect to payment of dividends and distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock rank senior to all the Common Stock and any other class of securities that is specifically designated as Junior Securities. Holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock have the right to receive a liquidation preference entitling them to be paid out of our assets available for distribution to stockholders before any payment may be made to holders of any other class or series of capital stock, an amount equal to the purchase price per warrant to purchase Series A Preferred Stock paid for by the holders of Series A Preferred Stock (adjusted for any stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, or similar transaction with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock) for each share of Series A Preferred Stock before any distribution or payment will be made to the holders of any Junior Securities, and if the assets of the Company will be insufficient to pay in full such amounts, then the entire assets to be distributed to the holders of Series A Preferred Stock will be ratably distributed among such holders in accordance with the respective amounts that would be payable on such shares if all amounts payable thereon were paid in full. Holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will have conversion rights that are superior to the rights of holders of Common Stock which issuance could dilute the voting power or rights of the holders of Common Stock, and anti-dilutive protection, which our holders of Common Stock do not and will not have.

In addition, the conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock to our Common Stock would dilute the ownership interest of existing holders of our Common Stock, and any sales in the public market of the Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock could adversely affect prevailing market prices of our Common Stock. In connection with the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement and the Private Placement, we entered into a registration rights agreement pursuant to which we agreed to prepare and file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of a number of shares of Common Stock underlying the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Warrants issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement. These registration rights would facilitate the resale of such securities into the public market, and any such resale would increase the number of shares of our Common Stock available for public trading. Sales by the investors in the Private Placement of a substantial number of shares of our Common Stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales might occur, could have a material adverse effect on the price of our Common Stock.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any of the proceeds from sales of the Shares by the Selling Stockholders. Upon any exercise of the Warrants by payment of cash, however, we will receive the cash exercise price paid by the holders of the Warrants. If such Warrants are exercised in full for cash, we would receive approximately \$2.1 million. We intend to use those proceeds, if any, for working capital and general corporate purposes.

The Selling Stockholders will pay any agent's commissions and expenses they incur for brokerage, accounting, tax or legal services or any other expenses that they incur in disposing of the Shares. We will bear all other costs, fees and expenses incurred in effecting the registration of the Shares covered by this prospectus. These may include, without limitation, all registration and filing fees and expenses of compliance with state securities or "blue sky" laws.

We cannot predict when or if the Warrants will be exercised. As a result, we may never receive meaningful, or any, cash proceeds from the exercise of the Warrants, and we cannot plan on any specific uses of any proceeds we may receive beyond the purposes described herein.

MARKET INFORMATION FOR COMMON STOCK AND DIVIDEND POLICY

Market for Common Stock

Our Common Stock is traded on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FLUX."

Holders of Record of Common Stock

As of September 26, 2025, we had approximately 1,361 stockholders of record for our Common Stock. The foregoing number of stockholders of record does not include an unknown number of stockholders who hold their stock in "street name."

Dividend Policy

We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our Common Stock. We presently do not expect to declare or pay such dividends in the foreseeable future and expect to reinvest all undistributed earnings to expand our operations, which the management believes would be of the most benefit to our stockholders. The declaration of dividends, if any, will be subject to the discretion of our Board of Directors, which may consider such factors as our results of operations, financial condition, capital needs and acquisition strategy, among others.

Purchases of Equity Securities

None.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table provides certain information with respect to our equity compensation plans in effect as of June 30, 2025:

	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, and settlement of RSUs (a)	price o	l-average exercise of outstanding and issuance price of RSUs (b)	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column a)
Equity compensation plans approved by stockholder ⁽¹⁾	247,315	\$	5.33	-
Equity compensation plans approved by stockholders ⁽²⁾	749,345	\$	2.60	1,133,892
Equity compensation plans approved by stockholders ⁽³⁾	-		-	1,000,000
Equity compensation plans approved by stockholders ⁽⁴⁾	-		-	262,120
Total	996,660	\$	3.28	2,396,012

⁽¹⁾ Represents shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance under the 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2014 Plan") which was approved by our stockholders on February 17, 2015, amended on October 25, 2017 and expired on November 26, 2024. No shares of the Company's Common Stock are available for future grants under the 2014 Plan.

⁽²⁾ Represents shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance under the 2021 Plan, which was approved by our stockholders on April 29, 2021.

⁽³⁾ Represents shares of Common Stock reserved for issuance under the 2025 Plan, which was approved by our stockholders on May 28, 2025.

⁽⁴⁾ Represents the number of shares of Common Stock reserved as authorized for the grant of options under the ESPP, which was approved by our stockholders on April 20, 2023.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. This discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations and other parts of this prospectus contain forward-looking statements based upon current beliefs that involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions, such as statements regarding our plans, objectives, expectations, intentions and projections. Our actual results and the timing of selected events could differ materially from those described in or implied by these forward-looking statements as a result of several factors, including those set forth under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this prospectus. You should carefully read the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus to gain an understanding of the important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from our forward-looking statements. Please also see the section entitled "Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements."

Business Overview

We design, develop, manufacture and sell a portfolio of advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions for electrification of a range of industrial and commercial sectors which include material handling, airport GSE. We believe our mobile energy storage solutions provide our customers a reliable, high performing, cost effective, and more environmentally friendly alternative as compared to traditional lead acid and propane-based solutions. Our modular and scalable design allows different configurations of lithium-ion energy storage solutions to be paired with our proprietary wireless battery management system to provide the level of energy storage required and "state of the art" real time monitoring of pack performance. We believe that the increasing demand for lithium-ion energy storage solutions and more environmentally friendly energy storage solutions in the material handling sector should continue to drive our revenue growth.

Our long-term strategy is to meet the rapidly growing demand for lithium-ion energy solutions and to be the supplier of choice, targeting large companies having energy storage needs. We have established selling relationships with customers with large fleets of forklifts and GSEs. We intend to reach this goal by investing in research and development to expand our product mix, by expanding our sales and marketing efforts, improving our customer support efforts and improving production efficiencies. Our research and development efforts will continue to focus on providing adaptable, reliable and cost-effective energy storage solutions for our customers. We have filed three new patents on advanced technology related to lithium-ion energy storage solutions. The technology behind these pending patents is designed to:

- increase battery life by optimizing the charging cycle,
- give users a better understanding of the health of their battery in use, and
- apply artificial intelligence to predictively balance the cells for optimal performance.

Our largest sector of penetration thus far has been the material handling sector which we believe is a multi-billion-dollar addressable market. We believe the sector will provide us with an opportunity to grow our business as we enhance our product mix and service levels and grow our sales to large fleets of forklifts and GSEs. Applications of our modular packs for other industrial and commercial uses, such as mobile energy storage systems, are providing additional current growth and further opportunities. We intend to continue to expand our supply chain and customer partnerships and seek further partnerships and/or acquisitions that provide synergy to meeting our growth and "building scale" objectives.

The following table summarizes the new orders, shipments, and backlog activities for the following fiscal quarters:

		Beginning							Fiscal Quarter
Fiscal Quarter Ended	Backlog		New Orders		Shipments		Ended		
March 31, 2024	\$	30,057,000	\$	4,030,000		\$	14,457,000	\$	19,630,000
June 30, 2024	\$	19,630,000	\$	11,614,000		\$	13,377,000	\$	17,867,000
September 30, 2024	\$	17,867,000	\$	19,451,000		\$	16,125,000	\$	21,193,000
December 31, 2024	\$	21,193,000	\$	13,116,000		\$	16,830,000	\$	17,479,000
March 31, 2025	\$	17,479,000	\$	16,158,000		\$	16,742,000	\$	16,895,000
June 30, 2025	\$	16,895,000	\$	9,764,000		\$	16,737,000	\$	9,922,000

"Backlog" represents the amount of anticipated revenues we may recognize in the future from existing contractual orders with customers that are in progress and have not yet shipped. Backlog values may not be indicative of future operating results as orders may be cancelled, modified or otherwise altered by customers. In addition, our ability to realize revenue from our backlog will be dependent on the delivery of key parts from our suppliers and our ability to manufacture and ship our products to customers in a timely manner. There can be no assurance that outstanding customer orders will be fulfilled as expected and that our backlog will result in future revenues.

As of September 12, 2025, our order backlog was approximately \$7.5 million.

Business Updates

We have recently experienced some delays in new orders for our energy storage solutions, reflecting corresponding deferrals of new forklift purchases by selected large customer fleets due to lower capital spending and interest rate variability, and more recently, global tariff uncertainties. While we have had very few cancellations of existing purchase orders, some customers have revised their order terms to fiscal 2026. Some customers have attributed lower capital spending to concerns over the economy and the uncertainty of higher interest rates, as well as broader geopolitical uncertainty. More recently, the economic impacts and costs of higher global tariffs implemented by the U.S. government have affected new purchase orders. The impact of order deferrals has required additional selling strategies to support our targeted sales trajectory.

We have seen improvements in our sourcing and purchasing activity, reflecting our efforts to expand and optimize our vendor strategy. Additional improvements include more secondary sources to minimize stock-outs, lower costs from increasing sources, and controlled delivery times, as reflected in our current inventory levels. With strategic supply chain and profitability improvement initiatives, lower costs and higher volume purchasing, we are targeting gross margin improvement to continue. We are highly focused on expanding sales and marketing initiatives to secure new customer relationships and support continued migration to lithium of current customers. We recently have added our second tier one OEM private label battery program to supplement our strong OEM relationships and approvals. This collaboration marks a significant milestone for our S-Series line, which now includes products with the UL Type EE certification, which provides added safety and durability capabilities. We are also working with our distribution network to expand customer acquisition with direct-to-customer initiatives.

We also announced a new partnership aimed at enhancing the recycling process for end-of-life lithium-ion batteries with the largest critical battery components recycling company in the U.S. This collaboration represents a significant step forward in our ongoing commitment to environmental responsibility.

Business Trends and Uncertainties

In 2025, the U.S. government increased certain existing tariffs and implemented new tariffs on imported products. In April 2025, the U.S. government increased import tariffs across a wide range of countries at various rates, including on product imports from almost all countries, and individualized higher tariffs on certain countries, notably China. Some of these tariff announcements have since been followed by announcements of limited exemptions and temporary pauses. Due to the uncertainties pertaining to tariffs and tariff levels, it is difficult for us to reliably forecast the ongoing impact to our business or that of our customers but is expected that tariffs would negatively impact our revenues, profitability and cash flows. Management is actively evaluating ways to mitigate potential impacts of tariffs.

We import a portion of our raw materials and components from countries that are subject to import tariffs imposed by the U.S. government, in particular materials and components that are from China. We expect to be able to offset some of the impact of the enacted tariffs with supply chain adjustments, alternative manufacturing locations and cost reduction actions. However, at current and anticipated tariff levels, we will also need to increase the selling prices of our products in order to achieve an acceptable profit margin.

In response to business uncertainties resulting from tariffs and increased tariff levels imposed by the U.S. government on goods imported into the U.S., we temporarily paused imports from our battery cell supplier in China. The pause was short-lived as both parties quickly agreed to modified terms. At this time, neither the pause in shipments nor the modified terms have materially affected the Company's operations. However, further escalation of tariffs between the U.S. and China could have a material effect on our ability to cost-effectively source from our supplier in China.

Trade-related disruptions can create further uncertainty and supply chain interruptions, which may result in last-minute procurement efforts at elevated cost. We are closely monitoring the fluid nature of proposed tariffs and any impact they may have on our operations and will continue to monitor macroeconomic conditions and evaluate the financial and operational impact of ongoing trade policy shifts. These risks could intensify depending on future developments and we are actively incorporating these considerations into our future operation planning, including assessing pricing actions, cost-control measures, and long-term sourcing strategies.

If tariffs escalate or global inflationary trends persist, our customers may face greater economic strain, which could in turn affect demand for our products. We remain focused on maintaining operational flexibility and adapting our supply chain to navigate these uncertainties and support long-term business performance. See "Risk Factors" for additional information.

Segment and Related Information

We operate as a single reportable segment.

Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standard Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures, which requires retrospective disclosure of significant segment expenses and other segment items on an annual and interim basis. Additionally, it requires disclosure of the title and position of our Chief Operating Decision Maker ("CODM"). This ASU is effective annually beginning with our fiscal year ended June 30, 2025 and for interim periods thereafter. We adopted this standard for the year ended June 30, 2025 and the adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements. See Note 13 – Segment Information included in the notes to our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

Management has considered all recent accounting pronouncements not yet adopted in our consolidated financial statements. In November 2024, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2024-03, *Income Statement – Reporting Comprehensive Income – Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Topic 220): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses*, which requires additional disclosure of certain amounts included in the expense captions presented on the statement of operations, as well as disclosures about selling expenses. The ASU is effective on a prospective basis, with the option for retrospective application, for our fiscal year ending June 30, 2028 and interim periods thereafter. Early adoption is permitted for annual financial statements that have not yet been issued. We are evaluating the disclosure requirements related to the new standard.

In December 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update 2023-09, Income Taxes (Topic 740), *Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures*, which requires more detailed income tax disclosures. The guidance requires entities to disclose disaggregated information about their effective tax rate reconciliation as well as expanded information on income taxes paid by jurisdiction. The disclosure requirements will be applied on a prospective basis, with the option to apply them retrospectively. The standard is effective for our fiscal year ending June 30, 2026, with early adoption permitted. We are evaluating the disclosure requirements related to the new standard.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations are based upon our Financial Statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"). The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses, and the related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates based on its historical experience and on various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe the following critical accounting policies and estimates affect the preparation of our financial statements:

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are carried at their estimated collectible amounts. We have not experienced significant issues related to the collection of our accounts receivable. As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, we had an allowance for credit losses of \$68,000 and \$55,000, respectively.

Inventories

Inventories consist primarily of battery management systems and the related subcomponents and are stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out) or net realizable value. We evaluate inventories to determine if write-downs are necessary due to obsolescence or if the inventory levels are in excess of anticipated demand at market value based on consideration of historical sales and product development plans. We recorded an adjustment related to obsolete inventory in the amount of approximately \$534,000 and \$490,000 during the years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Inventories at June 30, 2025 and 2024 are net of inventory obsolescence write-downs of \$1,551,000 and \$2,677,000, respectively.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue in accordance to the Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("ASC 606") for all contracts. We derive our revenue from the sale of products to customers. We sell our products primarily through a distribution network of equipment dealers, OEMs and battery distributors in primarily North America. We recognize revenue for the products when all significant risks and rewards have been transferred to the customer, there is no continuing managerial involvement associated with ownership of the goods sold is retained, no effective control over the goods sold is retained, the amount of revenue can be measured reliably, it is probable that the economic benefits associated with the transactions will flow to us and the costs incurred or to be incurred with respect to the transaction can be measured reliably.

Product revenue is recognized as a distinct single performance obligation which occurs at the point in time that title passes to the customer. Our customers do have a right to return product, but our returns have historically been minimal.

Product Warranties

We evaluate our exposure to product warranty obligations based on historical experience. Our products, primarily forklift equipment packs, are warrantied for five years unless modified by a separate agreement. As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, we carried warranty liability of approximately \$3,377,000 and \$3,018,000, respectively, which is included in accrued expenses on our consolidated balance sheets.

Stock-based Compensation

Pursuant to the provisions of the FASB ASC Topic No. 718-10, Compensation-Stock Compensation, which establishes accounting for equity instruments exchanged for employee service, we utilize the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value of employee stock option awards at the date of grant, which requires the input of highly subjective assumptions, including expected volatility and expected life. Changes in these inputs and assumptions can materially affect the measure of estimated fair value of our share-based compensation. These assumptions are subjective and generally require significant analysis and judgment to develop. When estimating fair value, some of the assumptions will be based on, or determined from, external data and other assumptions may be derived from our historical experience with stock-based payment arrangements. The appropriate weight to place on historical experience is a matter of judgment, based on relevant facts and circumstances.

Common stock or equity instruments such as warrants issued for services to non-employees are valued at their estimated fair value at the measurement date (the date when a firm commitment for performance of the services is reached, typically the date of issuance, or when performance is complete). If the total value exceeds the par value of the stock issued, the value in excess of the par value is added to the additional paid-in-capital.

Results of Operations

Comparison of Results of Operations of the Fiscal Years Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and the related notes that appear elsewhere in this prospectus.

The following table represents our statement of operations for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 ("fiscal 2025") and June 30, 2024 ("fiscal 2024").

	Year ended June 30, 2024			Year ended June 30, 2025				
		% of			% of			
	Amount	Revenues		Amount	Revenues			
Revenues	\$ 60,824,000	100%	\$	66,434,000	100%			
Cost of sales	43,591,000	72		44,694,000	67			
Gross profit	17,233,000	28		21,740,000	33			
Operating expenses:								
Selling and administrative	18,932,000	31		22,304,000	34			
Research and development	4,916,000	8		4,464,000	7			
Total operating expenses	23,848,000	39		26,768,000	41			
Operating loss	(6,615,000)	(11)		(5,028,000)	(8)			
Other income (expense):								
Interest income (expense), net	 (1,718,000)	(3)		(1,646,000)	(2)			
Net loss	\$ (8,333,000)	(14)%	\$	(6,674,000)	(10)%			

Revenues

Historically our product focus has been on material handling equipment, reflecting a mix of walkie pallet jacks and higher capacity packs for Class 1, 2, and 3 forklifts. Over the past two years, we expanded our product offering into adjacent applications, including airport GSE. The launch of larger packs over the past two years has shifted our portfolio mix to include packs with higher average selling prices as compared to our historical mix. We believe that we are well positioned to address the needs of many segments within the material handling sector in light of our modular and scalable energy storage solution design coupled with our proprietary battery management system that can be coupled with our telemetry based "SkyBMS" product offering.

We sell our products through several different channels including OEMs, lift equipment dealers and battery distributors as well as directly to end users, primarily in North America. The channels sell principally to large company, national accounts. We sell certain energy storage solutions directly to other accounts including industrial equipment manufacturers and end users.

Revenues for fiscal 2025 increased \$5,610,000 or 9%, to \$66,434,000, compared to \$60,824,000 for fiscal 2024. The increase in revenues was driven by increased demand in both the material handling and GSE markets. The material handling revenue increase was attributed to increased unit demand for our private label walkie packs. The GSE revenue increase was attributed to new customer acquisition and higher average selling prices.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales for fiscal 2025 increased \$1,103,000, or 3%, to \$44,694,000, compared to \$43,591,000 for fiscal 2024. The increase in cost of sales was directly associated with higher sales of energy storage solutions, partially offset by lower average cost of sales per unit achieved during the current year as a result of our gross margin improvement initiatives, including design enhancements to lower cost, improve serviceability, simplify bill of materials and supply chain initiatives to improve inventory turns and create part commonality across multiple product lines. Cost of sales as a percentage of revenues for fiscal 2025 was 67%, a decrease of five percentage points, compared to 72% for fiscal 2024.

Gross Profit

Gross profit for fiscal 2025 increased \$4,507,000 or 26%, to \$21,740,000, compared to \$17,233,000 for fiscal 2024. The increase in profitability is primarily due to the impact of manufacturing efficiencies, cost savings initiatives and lower warranty-related expense. Gross profit margin (gross profit expressed as a percentage of revenues) increased to 33% for fiscal 2025 compared to 28% for fiscal 2024.

Selling and Administrative Expenses

Selling and administrative expenses for fiscal 2025 increased \$3,372,000 or 18%, to \$23,304,000, compared to \$18,932,000 for fiscal 2024. Such expenses consist primarily of salaries and personnel-related expenses, sales force commissions, consulting fees, facilities-related expenses, outbound shipping costs, insurance premiums, marketing expenses, travel expenses, public relations expenses and bad debt expenses. The increase was primarily attributable to professional fees related to the restatement of previously issued financial statements, legal settlements, bonuses, and severance, while slightly offset by lower stock-based compensation driven by forfeitures.

Research and Development Expense

Research and development expenses for fiscal 2025 decreased \$452,000 or 9%, to \$4,464,000, compared to \$4,916,000 for fiscal 2024. Such expenses consist primarily of materials, supplies, salaries and personnel-related expenses, product testing, consulting and other expenses associated with revisions to existing product designs and new product development. The decrease was primarily attributable to payroll and related benefits as well as stock-based compensation driven from reduced headcount and related stock award forfeitures.

Interest Income (Expense), net

Interest income (expense), net for fiscal 2025 decreased \$72,000 or 4%, to \$1,646,000, compared to \$1,718,000 for fiscal 2024. The decrease in interest expense was due to lower average balances outstanding on our GBC Credit Facility.

Net Loss

Net loss during fiscal 2025 decreased \$1,659,000 or 20%, to a net loss of \$6,674,000 compared to a net loss of \$8,333,000 for fiscal 2024. The lower net loss for fiscal 2025 was primarily attributable to the increase in gross profit while slightly offset by higher general and administrative costs.

Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure. Adjusted EBITDA is calculated by taking net loss and adding back the expenses related to interest, income taxes, depreciation, amortization and stock-based compensation, each of which has been calculated in accordance with GAAP. Additionally, costs to restate prior periods and litigation resulting from such restatements are also added back. Adjusted EBITDA was a loss of approximately \$147,000 for fiscal 2025 compared to a loss of \$3,999,000 for fiscal 2024.

Management believes that Adjusted EBITDA, when viewed with our results under GAAP and the accompanying reconciliations, provides useful information about our period-over-period results. Adjusted EBITDA is presented because management believes it provides additional information with respect to the performance of our fundamental business activities and is also frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of comparable companies. We also rely on Adjusted EBITDA as a primary measure to review and assess the operating performance of our company and our management team.

As Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure, it should not be construed as superior to or a substitute for net loss, as determined in accordance with GAAP, for the purpose of analyzing our operating performance or financial position.

A reconciliation of our net loss to Adjusted EBITDA is included in the table below.

		Year ended June 30,				
	2024			2025		
Net loss	\$	(8,333,000)	\$	(6,674,000)		
Add/Subtract:						
Interest, net		1,718,000		1,646,000		
Income tax provision		=		-		
Depreciation and amortization		1,045,000		1,002,000		
EBITDA		(5,570,000)		(4,026,000)		
Add/Subtract:						
Restatement and related costs		=		2,900,000		
Stock-based compensation		1,571,000		979,000		
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	(3,999,000)	\$	(147,000)		

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Overview

For fiscal 2025, we generated positive cash flows from operations of \$0.6 million. As of June 30, 2025, we had an accumulated deficit of \$106.4 million. To date, our business has not generated sufficient cash to fund our operations. However, given our existing backlog, we anticipate that revenue growth coupled with improvement in our gross margin and lower operating expenses will move us closer to profitability and improve our cash flow. Our gross margin improvement plan includes, but is not limited to, efforts to reduce product costs. We received new orders during fiscal 2025 of approximately \$58.5 million.

As of June 30, 2025, we had an existing cash balance of \$1.3 million and \$2.4 million remaining available under our \$16.0 million GBC Credit Facility subject to borrowing base limitations. However, if the Company were to experience an event of default, as defined by the loan agreements, as amended, such additional funds may not be made available.

In April 2024 we notified GBC of a certain event of default with respect to our failure to maintain the EBITDA covenant for the trailing three (3) month period ended April 30, 2024, (the "Default"). On May 8, 2024, we received a waiver, which waived the Default, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions, which have been met.

On May 31, 2024, we entered into Amendment No. 3 to the Loan Agreement (the "Third Amendment") with GBC, which amended certain terms including but not limited to amending the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant. In consideration for the Third Amendment, we agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000 in cash. See Note 7 – Notes Payable in the notes to our consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

On August 30, 2024, GBC agreed to waive our non-compliance with, and the effects of our non-compliance under, various representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants relating to our financial restatements. On January 17, 2025, GBC agreed to waive our non-compliance with, and the effects of our non-compliance under, various representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants relating to our financial restatements and our failure to maintain the EBITDA Minimum for certain financial periods.

On January 22, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 4 to the Loan Agreement (the "Fourth Amendment") which amended certain terms relating to the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant of the Company. In consideration for the Fourth Amendment, paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000 in cash.

On July 16, 2025, we entered into the Fifth Amendment which amended the definition of the maturity date to August 31, 2025, unless otherwise extended pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, provided however, upon the occurrence of either (i) an extension of the due date of the Cleveland Note to a date no earlier than September 29, 2027, or (ii) the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the maturity date will automatically extend to July 31, 2027. In consideration for the Fifth Amendment, we agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$112,500.

On September 4, 2025, we entered into the Sixth Amendment, with the effective date of August 31, 2025, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including (i) modifications to the EBITDA minimum financial covenant of the Company, and (ii) an extension of the maturity date from August 31, 2025 to September 15, 2025, subject to acceleration or further extension pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. Upon the closing of the Private Placement on September 15, 2025, all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note was applied in full towards satisfaction of the subscription by Cleveland in the Private Placement. Upon the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the Maturity Date of the Revolving Note was automatically extended to July 31, 2027.

We believe that our existing cash of \$1.1 million, together with \$6.7 million that currently remains available under our \$16.0 million GBC Credit Facility, subject to borrowing base limitations, as of July 31, 2025, along with the \$3.8 million cash proceeds portion from our recent private placement, which closed on September 15, 2025, will not be sufficient to meet our anticipated capital resources to fund planned operations for the next twelve months. See "Future Liquidity Needs" below and Liquidity and Financial Condition in Note 2 – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for additional information.

Cash Flow Summary

	Year ended June 30,				
	 2024		2025		
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ (4,798,000)	\$	610,000		
Net cash used in investing activities	(853,000)		(653,000)		
Net cash provided by financing activities	3,915,000		734,000		
Net change in cash	\$ (1,736,000)	\$	691,000		

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$610,000 during fiscal 2025. The primary sources of cash were an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses combined and non-cash operating costs. The primary uses of cash were the net loss of \$6,674,000, an increase in accounts receivable and an increase in other current assets.

Net cash used in operating activities was \$4,798,000 during fiscal 2024. The primary uses of cash were the net loss of \$8,333,000 and increases in inventory and accounts receivable, that were partially offset by non-cash operating costs and an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses combined.

Investing Activities

Net cash used in investing activities during fiscal 2025 was \$653,000, primarily due to purchases of furniture and office equipment, warehouse equipment and other related costs. Net cash used in investing activities during fiscal 2024 was \$853,000, primarily due to purchases of furniture and office equipment, warehouse equipment and other related costs.

Financing Activities

Net cash provided by financing activities during fiscal 2025 was \$734,000, primarily due to drawing \$1,000,000 under the Cleveland Subordinated Line of Credit, partially offset by \$207,000 in net repayments under the GBC Credit. Net cash provided by financing activities during fiscal 2024 was \$3,915,000, primarily due to \$3,922,000 in net borrowings under the GBC Credit Facility and SVB Credit Facility. For additional information on the SVB Credit Facility, see *Silicon Valley Bank Credit Facility* in Note 7 – Notes Payable to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Future Liquidity Needs

We have evaluated our expected cash requirements over the next twelve months, which include, but are not limited to, investments in additional sales and marketing and research and development, capital expenditures, and working capital requirements and have determined that our existing cash resources are not sufficient to meet our anticipated needs during the next twelve months, from the filing of this annual report. See *Liquidity and Financial Condition* in Note 2 – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for additional information.

As of July 31, 2025, we had a cash balance of \$1.1 million and funding available under our GBC Credit Facility under which up to \$6.7 million is currently available, subject to borrowing base limitations. Additionally, the cash portion of the proceeds in connection with the closing of a \$5.0 million private placement on September 15, 2025 is approximately \$3.8 million.

Our ability to draw funds from the GBC Credit Facility is subject to certain restrictions, covenants and borrowing base limitations. In light of the Default under the GBC Credit Facility, the financial covenants in the Loan Agreement were modified to help prevent future defaults. If we are unable to meet the conditions provided in the loan documents, the funds may not be available to us. In addition, our operations have been impacted by delays in new orders of its energy storage solutions due to corresponding deferrals of new forklift purchases mainly caused by lower capital spending in the market sector that we serve and interest rate variability affecting selected large customer fleets which have impacted its ability to meet projected revenue targets and generate cash from operations. Further, these events have placed pressure on our cash resources and raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern for the next twelve months following the date of this prospectus.

Furthermore, should there be any delays in the receipts of key component parts, due in part to supply change disruptions, our ability to fulfill the backlog of sales orders will be negatively impacted resulting in lower availability of cash resources from operations. In that event, we may be required to raise additional funds by issuing equity or convertible debt securities. If such funds are not available when required, management will be required to curtail investments in new product development, which may have a material adverse effect on future cash flows and results of operations and our ability to continue operating as a going concern. See *Liquidity and Financial Condition* in Note 2 – Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for additional information.

There is no guarantee that additional funds will be available on a timely basis or on acceptable terms. Our failure to timely file our fiscal 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K and subsequent fiscal 2025 interim quarterly reports on Form 10-Q means that we currently are ineligible to use a registration statement on Form S-3. We will not be eligible to use a registration statement on Form S-3 again until we have timely filed all materials and reports required to be filed pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 for a period of at least twelve (12) calendar months immediately preceding the filing of a new registration statement on Form S-3. The inability to use a Form S-3 registration statement will limit our ability to raise capital through sales of our securities in a timely and cost-efficient manner. To the extent that we raise additional funds by issuing equity, equity-linked or convertible debt securities, our stockholders may experience additional dilution and such financing may involve restrictive covenants.

BUSINESS

Overview

We design, develop, manufacture, and sell a portfolio of advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions for electrification of a range of industrial and commercial sectors which include material handling and airport GSE. We believe our mobile energy storage solutions provide our customers a reliable, high performing, cost effective, and more environmentally friendly alternative as compared to traditional lead acid and propane-based solutions. Our modular and scalable design allows different configurations of lithium-ion energy storage solutions to be paired with our proprietary wireless battery management system to provide the level of energy storage required and "state of the art" real time monitoring of pack performance. We believe that the increasing demand for lithium-ion energy storage solutions and more environmentally friendly energy storage solutions in the material handling sector should continue to drive our revenue growth.

Our Strategy

Our long-term strategy is to meet the rapidly growing demand for lithium-ion energy solutions and to be the supplier of choice, targeting large companies having energy storage needs. We have established selling relationships with customers with large fleets of forklifts and GSE. We intend to reach this goal by investing in research and development to expand our product mix, by expanding our sales and marketing efforts, improving our customer support efforts and improving production efficiencies. Our research and development efforts will continue to focus on providing adaptable, reliable and cost-effective energy storage solutions for our customers. We have received two patents, with another patent pending, on advanced technology related to lithium-ion energy storage solutions. The technology behind these patents is designed to:

- increase battery life by optimizing the charging cycle;
- give users a better understanding of the health of their battery in use, and
- apply artificial intelligence to predictively balance the cells for optimal performance.

Our largest sector of penetration thus far has been the material handling sector, which we believe is a multi-billion-dollar addressable market. We believe the sector will provide us with an opportunity to grow our business as we enhance our product mix and service levels and grow our sales to large fleets of forklifts and GSE. Applications of our modular packs for other industrial and commercial uses, such as mobile energy storage systems, are providing additional current growth and further opportunities. We intend to continue to expand our supply chain and customer partnerships and seek further partnerships and/or acquisitions that provide synergy to meeting our growth and "building scale" objectives.

Strategic Initiatives

Our near-term priority will be to achieve profitability within our capital constraints. Accordingly, we will continue to pursue supply chain improvements, gross margin expansion initiatives and cost reductions. In addition, we are focusing on business expansion to accelerate gross margins by:

- leveraging current high-profile "proven customer relationships" to respond to growing demand of large fleets for lithium-ion value proposition;
- pursuing new markets that can leverage our technology and manufacturing capabilities;
- expanding features of our popular "SkyBMS" (telemetry) which provides customized fleet management, and real time reports;
- expanding our manufacturing and service capacities to ensure customer satisfaction from increased deliveries, and service;

- capitalizing on our leadership position with new product offerings, particularly to exploit the rising demand for higher power applications; and
- while we are "agnostic to the type of lithium chemistry," ensuring our research efforts support other chemistries as they may become available.

There can be no assurance that these initiatives and efforts will be successful.

Recent Developments

Business Developments

We have experienced some delays in new orders of our energy storage solutions due to corresponding deferrals of new forklift purchases mainly caused by lower capital spending by certain large customer fleets. While we have had very few cancellations of existing purchase orders, some customers have deferred their orders to later periods. Some customers have attributed lower capital spending to concerns over the economy and the uncertainty of higher interest rates, as well as broader geopolitical uncertainty. More recently, the economic impacts and costs of higher global tariffs implemented by the U.S. government have affected new purchase orders. The impact of deferrals and uncertainties related to new customer orders have required additional selling strategies to support our targeted sales trajectory. Some of these issues are discussed in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Business Trends and Uncertainties."

We have seen improvements in our sourcing and purchasing activity, reflecting our efforts to expand and optimize our vendor strategy. Additional improvements include more secondary sources to minimize stock-outs, lower costs from increasing sources, and controlled delivery times, as reflected in our current inventory levels. With strategic supply chain and profitability improvement initiatives, lower costs and higher volume purchasing, we are targeting gross margin improvement to continue. We are highly focused on expanding sales and marketing initiatives to secure new customer relationships and support continued migration to lithium of current customers. We recently have added our second "tier one" OEM private label battery program to supplement our strong OEM relationships and approvals. This collaboration marks a significant milestone for our S-Series line, which now includes products with the UL Type EE certification, which provides added safety and durability capabilities. We are also working with our distribution network to expand customer acquisition with direct-to-customer initiatives.

We are also expanding our deployment of our telemetry solution providing customers with state of health, better asset management, and a platform for more timely management of service and maintenance requirements.

We also announced a new partnership aimed at enhancing the recycling process for end-of-life lithium-ion batteries with the largest critical battery components recycling company in the U.S. This collaboration represents a significant step forward in our ongoing commitment to environmental responsibility.

Nasdaq Stock Market Notices

On January 31, 2025, the Company received a notice from the Nasdaq notifying the Company that based on its stockholders' equity of \$194,000 as reported in its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024, the Company is no longer in compliance with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5550(b)(1), which requires the Company to maintain a minimum of \$2,500,000 in stockholders' equity for continued listing on Nasdaq. On March 17, 2025, the Company filed its plan with Nasdaq to regain compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, which included requesting an extension through July 30, 2025.

On February 21, 2025, the Company received a notice from the Staff stating that because the Company had not yet filed its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended December 31, 2024 (the "December Form 10-Q"), the Company does not comply with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5250(c)(1) (the "Listing Rule"), which requires Nasdaq-listed companies to timely file all required periodic financial reports with the SEC. The Company filed the December Form 10-Q on March 20, 2025 and is now current with its required periodic financial reports to be filed with the SEC under the Listing Rule.

On July 31, 2025, the Company received a determination letter from the Staff notifying the Company that based on the Company's most recent disclosure, the Company's stockholders' equity was a deficit of \$4,372,000 as of March 31, 2025 and that the Staff had determined that the Company had not regained compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. The Staff informed the company that trading of the Company's Common Stock would be suspended at the opening of business on August 11, 2025, unless the Company requests an appeal of the Staff's determination to the Panel.

On August 7, 2025, the Company submitted a hearing request to the Panel, which request will stay suspension of the Company's securities and the filing of the Form 25-NSE pending the Panel's decision. On September 4, 2025, the Company made its presentation to the Panel. On September 16, 2025, the Panel determined to grant the Company an exception to demonstrate compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement and granted the Company's request for continued listing, which extension is subject to the following: (1) the Company shall file a Annual Report on Form 10-K for the period ending June 30, 2025 on or before September 30, 2025, and (2), the Company shall demonstrate compliance with the Stockholder's Equity Requirement on or before October 31, 2025 through public disclosures describing the transactions undertaken by the Company to achieve compliance and demonstrate long-term compliance.

On October 14, 2025, the Company received the Notification from the Staff of Nasdaq that it had regained compliance with Nasdaq's continued listing rules because it met the Market Equity Requirement. Nasdaq requires that for continued listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market, the Company must continue to meet all the requirements set forth in Rule 5550(a) and at least one of the standards set forth in Rule 5550(b). The standards set forth in 5550(b) include (i) the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, (ii) the Market Equity Requirement, or (iii) the Net Income Requirement. The Notification also provided that, for a period of one year, the Staff of Nasdaq will monitor the Company's compliance with the continued listing requirements. If, during such one-year period, the Company fails to comply with Rule 5550(b), the Staff of Nasdaq will issue a delist determination letter and the Company will have an opportunity to request a new hearing.

On October 2, 2025, we filed the Primary Offering Registration Statement with the SEC, to, among other reasons, increase our stockholders' equity so that we can be in compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. However, the Primary Offering Registration Statement has not yet been declared effective and while we have filed an amendment to allow the Registration Statement to become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act due to the government shutdown, it may not become effective. We cannot provide any assurances whether we will be able to complete an offering pursuant to the Primary Offering Registration Statement or any other offering. In addition, any offering or financing, whether pursuant to Primary Offering the Registration Statement or otherwise, will depend on a number of factors and market conditions and there can be no assurances that we will complete any offering with a sufficient amount of net proceeds to satisfy the Stockholders' Equity Requirement or at all. Any such offering of securities will be made by means of the Primary Offering Registration Statement (only if or once effective) or other applicable offering document and this prospectus is not an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy these securities. If we fail to comply with the Nasdaq listing requirements, our Common Stock will be subject to delisting by Nasdaq. In the event our Common Stock is delisted, our stock price and market liquidity of our stock will be adversely affected, which will impact our ability to sell securities in the market. Further, delisting from Nasdaq could also have other negative effects, including potential loss of confidence by partners, lenders, suppliers and employees. See "Risk Factors" for additional information.

Authorized Common Stock Share Increase

On May 28, 2025, we filed a Certificate of Amendment to our Articles with the Nevada Secretary of State to increase the number of authorized shares of Common Stock of the Company from 30,000,000 to 75,000,000, effective upon filing. The Amendment did not have any effect on the par value per share of the Company's Common Stock.

Settlement Term Sheet

On July 11, 2025, we entered into a Term Sheet to fully resolve the previously disclosed class action litigation captioned Kassam v. Flux Power Holdings, Inc. et al. (Case No. 3:25-cv-00113-JO-DDL), against the Defendants. The settlement was subsequently memorialized in a definitive settlement agreement, executed on August 27, 2025, which was filed with the Court on August 28, 2025 in connection with an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which motion will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. For additional information about the case, see "—Legal Proceedings." In settling the class action, the Company is not admitting any liability and neither the Term Sheet nor the definitive settlement agreement constitutes an admission of liability or an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs.

The settlement provides for, among other things, the final dismissal of the litigation and a release of claims against the Defendants in exchange for the Company establishing a \$1.75 million excrowed settlement fund to cover payments to the settlement class, attorneys' fees and settlement administration expenses.

The settlement class will consist of all persons or entities who purchased publicly traded Common Stock of the Company between November 15, 2021 and February 14, 2025, but will exclude (i) persons who suffered no compensable losses; and (ii) the Defendants; present and former officers, directors, or control persons of the Company at all relevant times; members of their immediate families and their legal representatives, heirs, successors, predecessors or assigns; present and former parents, subsidiaries, assigns, successors, and predecessors of the Company; and any entity in which any of the persons excluded hereunder has or had a controlling or majority ownership interest in the Company at any time. The plaintiff's motion seeks certification of the settlement class, and, for settlement purposes only, Defendants will not object to certification of the action as a class action.

Final settlement is subject to, among other things, court approval of such agreement. If the settlement does not obtain approval, the parties agree that the settlement class will be decertified without prejudice, and that all the parties will revert to their pre-settlement positions.

We expect our liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$1.15 million of the settlement fund. The Company estimates that it will contribute approximately \$600,000 to the settlement fund as its remaining retention/deductible related to its insurance policy.

Special Meeting of Stockholders

On August 29, 2025, at a Special Meeting of Stockholders, our stockholders approved the following proposals: (1) the amendment and restatement of the Articles as amended and then currently in effect to, among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, (ii) grant the Board of Directors authority to fix the rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions all as set forth in the Restated Articles, and (2) the reservation and issuance of such number of shares of Common Stock issuable in connection with the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock which are issuable upon exercise of certain prefunded warrants, and exercise of certain common stock warrants issued and issuable in the Private Placement, which total issuance could exceed 20% of the amount outstanding of Common Stock prior to the Private Placement for purposes of complying with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5635(d).

Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation

On September 10, 2025, the Company filed the Restated Articles with the Nevada Secretary of State to among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of Preferred Stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, (ii) grant the Board of Directors authority to fix the rights and preferences of the Preferred Stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions set forth therein. The Restated Articles became effective upon filing with the Nevada Secretary of State on September 10, 2025. The Restated Articles did not have any effect on the par value per share of the Company's Common Stock.

Series A Preferred Stock

The Series A Preferred Stock have the following material rights, features, privileges and limitations:

Rank. With respect to payment of dividends and distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock rank senior to all the Common Stock and any other class of securities that is specifically designated as Junior Securities.

Voting Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have a right to vote as a single class with the holders of Common Stock on an as-if-converted-to-Common-Stock-basis based on the greater of the (i) Conversion Price, or the (ii) Minimum Price as defined in Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Listing Rules, except that holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall have the right to vote as a separate class with respect to certain specified matters.

Dividends. The holders of each share of the Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding are entitled to receive cumulative cash dividends at an annual dividend rate of 8.0%, payable quarterly on the last day of March, June, September, and December of each year, which may be payable in kind or in cash at the option of the Company.

Liquidation, Dissolution, or Winding Up. Upon a Liquidation, bankruptcy event, or change of control, the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive out of the assets, whether capital or surplus, of the Company an amount equal to the purchase price per warrant to purchase Series A Preferred Stock paid for by the holders of Series A Preferred Stock, adjusted for any stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, or similar transaction with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock, for each share of Series A Preferred Stock before any distribution or payment will be made to the holders of any Junior Securities, and if the assets of the Company will be insufficient to pay in full such amounts, then the entire assets to be distributed to the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be ratably distributed among such holders in accordance with the respective amounts that would be payable on such shares if all amounts payable thereon were paid in full.

Conversion Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have the right to convert all or any portion of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock held by such holder multiplied by the Liquidation Value into shares of the Company's Common Stock at the initial conversion price equal to 120% of the 20-day VWAP per share of Common Stock immediately preceding the initial closing in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock were first issued to such holders, with automatic conversion at the initial Conversion Price upon (i) the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock by the Majority Holders, (ii) the affirmative vote or written consent by the Majority Holder to convert all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock, and (iii) on the fifth (5th) anniversary of the initial closing date in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock are first issued to such holders of Series A Preferred Stock.

Adjustments to Conversion Price and Conversion Shares. The Conversion Price is subject to standard weighted average anti-dilution protection, and anti-dilution protection against issuance of securities by the Company in certain incidences, such as (i) in the event of a stock dividend on, or a subdivision, combination or reclassification of, Common Stock, and (ii) in the event of any capital reorganization, reclassification of the capital stock, consolidation or merger of the Company.

Private Placement

On July 18, 2025, we entered into the Purchase Agreement with the Initial Purchaser(s) pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell an initial aggregate amount of approximately \$2.9 million in Prefunded Warrants at a purchase price equal to \$19.369 per warrant. Each Prefunded Warrant entitled the holder to purchase one share of the Company's Series A Preferred Stock for \$0.001 per share. Purchasers of Prefunded Warrants were also issued an additional five (5) year warrant to purchase a number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share equal to fifty percent (50%) of the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. On September 15, 2025, the Company entered into the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement with certain of the Initial Purchasers and certain additional investors pursuant to which, among other things, the Purchasers agreed to subscribe for and purchase, and the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Purchasers, an aggregate of 258,144 Prefunded Warrants and 1,214,766 Common Warrants at the Purchase Price for gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million. The Purchase Price was paid in cash or, in lieu of cash, cancellation of certain existing debt of the Company.

The closing of the Private Placement contemplated by the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement occurred simultaneously on September 15, 2025 upon the satisfaction of certain customary conditions. As of the Closing, there were no shares of Series A Preferred Stock issued or outstanding. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the Private Placement for general corporate purposes and growth capital.

The Private Placement Securities were offered to a small select group of accredited investors, as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D, all of whom have a substantial pre-existing relationship with the Company. Certain affiliates of the Company participated in the Private Placement, among which included Krishna Vanka, our Chief Executive Officer and director, Kevin Royal, our Chief Financial Officer, Jeffrey Mason, our Chief Operating Officer, Dale Robinette, our director, Michael Johnson, our director, and Cleveland, which beneficially owns approximately 7.3% of our Common Stock.

Prefunded Warrant and Common Warrant

Each Prefunded Warrant has an exercise price per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to \$0.001 per share. The Prefunded Warrants are immediately exercisable upon the Closing of the Private Placement and expire when exercised in full. The exercise price and the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of each Prefunded Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Series A Preferred Stock.

Each Common Warrant has an initial exercise price of \$1.715, which is equal to the 20-day VWAP per share of Common Stock immediately preceding the Closing of the Private Placement (subject to adjustment therein), is exercisable immediately following issuance and has a term of five (5) years from the initial issuance date. The Common Warrant has a "cashless exercise" provision which provides that the Common Warrant can be exercised without further payment to the Company. The exercise price and the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of each Common Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Common Stock.

In addition, the Warrants may not be exercised in full and may not be exercised to the extent that immediately following such exercise, the holder would beneficially own greater than 4.99% or, at the election of the holder, greater than 9.99% of the Company's outstanding Common Stock.

Registration Rights Agreement

In connection with the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to enter into the Registration Rights Agreement with the Purchasers, pursuant to which the Company will prepare and file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of a number of shares of Common Stock underlying the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Warrants issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, and to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within seventy-five (75) days following the date of the registration statement.

Escrow Agreement

In connection with the Closing, the Company entered into the Escrow Agreement, with David L. Hill, II on behalf of Hill Innovative Law, LLC, as escrow agent, pursuant to which the Escrow Agent agreed to hold and will disburse the total aggregate purchase price pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement.

First Amendment to the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note

On July 16, 2025, we entered into the Note Amendment with Cleveland. The Note Amendment amended the due date set forth in the Original Note issued by us to Cleveland in connection with a certain Credit Facility Agreement dated November 2, 2023 (the "Subordinated LOC"). Pursuant to the Note Amendment, the due date under the Original Note was changed from August 15, 2025 to September 30, 2025. See Note 8 – Related Party Debt Agreements to the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for additional information regarding the Cleveland Note.

Debt Satisfaction Agreement

On September 15, 2025, concurrently with the closing of the Private Placement, we entered into a Debt Satisfaction Agreement with Cleveland pursuant to which Cleveland represented that the full subscription price for the Private Placement Securities acquired and issued in the Private Placement to Cleveland were in exchange for the full payment and settlement of any and all obligations of the Company due to Cleveland under the Cleveland Note and upon issuance of the Private Placement Securities in the Private Placement to Cleveland, all obligations under the Cleveland Note and Subordinated LOC were deemed paid in full and the Subordinated LOC was terminated. In connection with such termination, the Cleveland Note was cancelled.

Credit Facility

On July 28, 2023, we entered into the Loan Agreement with GBC. The Loan Agreement provided us with a senior secured revolving loan facility for up to \$15.0 million (the "GBC Credit Facility"). The revolving amount available under the GBC Credit Facility is equal to the lesser of the Revolving Loan Commitment and the borrowing base amount, as defined in the Loan Agreement. The GBC Credit Facility is evidenced by the Revolving Note, which maturity date was automatically extended to July 31, 2027 (the "Maturity Date") upon the conversion of all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company at the Closing of the Private Placement on September 15, 2025. Provided that there is no event of default, the Maturity Date can automatically be extended for a one-year period upon payment of a renewal fee for each such extension in the amount of three-quarters of one percent (0.75%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment, which fee will be due and payable on or before the applicable Maturity Date.

In addition, subject to conditions and terms set forth in the Loan Agreement, we may request an increase in the Revolving Loan Commitment from time to time upon not less than 30 days' notice to GBC which increase may be made at the sole discretion of GBC, as long as: (a) the requested increase is in a minimum amount of \$1,000,000, and (b) the total increases do not exceed \$5,000,000 and no more than five (5) increases are made. Outstanding principal under the GBC Credit Facility accrues interest at Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR," as defined in the Loan Agreement) plus five and one half of one percent (5.50%) per annum with such interest payment due monthly on the last day of the month. In the event of default, the amounts due under the Loan Agreement bear interest at a rate per annum equal to three percent (3.0%) above the rate that is otherwise applicable to such amounts. In addition, we are required to pay a monthly unused line fee equal to one-half of one percent (0.50%) per annum on the difference between the Revolving Loan Commitment and the average outstanding principal balance of the revolving loan(s) for such month. The obligations under the GBC Credit Facility may be prepaid in whole or in part at any time upon an exit fee of (a) two percent (2.00%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment if the obligations are paid in full during the first year after the closing date, or (b) one percent (1.00%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment if the obligations are paid in full one year after the closing date, provided, that, the exit fee will be waived if such prepayment occurs in connection with the refinancing of the obligations with Bank of America, N.A., as lender.

The loans and other obligations of the Company under the GBC Credit Facility are secured by substantially all of the tangible and intangible assets of the Company (including, without limitation, our intellectual property) pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement and the IP Security Agreement.

Amendments and Waivers to Credit Facility

On November 2, 2023, we entered into Amendment No. 1 to the Loan Agreement (the "First Amendment") which amended certain definition of the Subordinated Debt referenced in the Loan Agreement as Subordinated Debt owed by us to Cleveland pursuant to that certain Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note, dated as of November 1, 2023, in the aggregate principal amount of \$2,000,000.

On January 30, 2024, we entered into Amendment No, 2 to the Loan Agreement (the "Second Amendment") which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement including but not limited to, (i) increasing the commitment amount from \$15.0 million to \$16.0 million, (ii) adding an additional non-refundable closing fee in the amount of \$7,500 in cash for the increase in the commitment amount to \$16 million, (iii) amending the definition of "Eligible Accounts;" and (iv) amending the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant. In consideration for the Second Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$10,000 in cash, in addition to the \$7,500 non-refundable closing fee paid.

On May 8, 2024, we received a waiver from GBC, which waived an event of default with respect to our anticipated failure to maintain the EBITDA covenant for the trailing three (3) month period ended April 30, 2024.

On May 31, 2024, we entered into the Third Amendment which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including but not limited to amending the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant. In consideration for the Third Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000 in cash.

On August 30, 2024, GBC agreed to waive our non-compliance with, and the effects of its non-compliance under, various representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants relating to our financial restatements.

On January 17, 2025, we received a waiver which, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions which were met, waived our non-compliance with and the effects of our non-compliance under, various representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants relating to our financial restatements and our failure to maintain the EBITDA Minimum for certain financial periods.

On January 22, 2025, we entered into the Fourth Amendment which amended certain terms relating to the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant. In consideration for the Fourth Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000.

On July 16, 2025, we entered into the Fifth Amendment which amended the definition of the maturity date to August 31, 2025, unless otherwise extended pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, provided however, upon the occurrence of either (i) an extension of the due date of Cleveland Note to a date no earlier than September 29, 2027, or (ii) the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the maturity date will automatically extend to July 31, 2027. In consideration for the Fifth Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$112,500.

On September 4, 2025, we entered into the Sixth Amendment, with the effective date of August 31, 2025, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including (i) modifications to the EBITDA minimum financial covenant of the Company, and (ii) an extension of the maturity date from August 31, 2025 to September 15, 2025, subject to acceleration or further extension pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. Upon the closing of the Private Placement, all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note were applied in full satisfaction of the subscription by Cleveland in the Private Placement. Upon the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the Maturity Date of the Revolving Note was automatically extended to July 31, 2027.

As a result of the aforementioned waivers and amendments, and extension of the Maturity Date to July 31, 2027, we expect that the revolving credit facility will remain available subject to meeting certain lending criteria under the Loan Agreement.

Our Business

We have leveraged our experience in lithium-ion technology to design and develop a portfolio of industrial and commercial energy storage packs that we believe provide attractive solutions to customers seeking an alternative to lead acid and propane-based power products. We believe that the following attributes are significant contributors to our success:

Engineering and integration experience in lithium-ion for motive applications: Our engineers design, develop, test, and service our advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions. We have been developing lithium-ion applications for the advanced energy storage market since 2010, starting with products for automotive electric vehicle manufacturers. We believe our engineering experience enables us to develop competitive solutions that meet our customers' needs currently and in the foreseeable future.

UL Listing: Our goal is to obtain a UL Listing for all of our Packs, and we recently completed the process for our newest source of battery cells. We believe this UL Listing provides us a significant competitive advantage and provides assurance to customers that our technology has been rigorously tested by an independent third party and determined to be safe, durable and reliable.

Original equipment manufacturer (OEM) approvals: Many of our energy storage packs have been tested and approved for use by Toyota Material Handling USA, Inc., Crown Equipment Corporation, and The Raymond Corporation, among the top global lift truck manufacturers by revenue according to Material Handling & Logistics. We also provide a "private label" Class 3 Walkie Pallet Pack to two major top 10 forklift OEMs.

Broad product offering and scalable design: We offer energy storage packs for use in a variety of industrial motive applications. We believe that our modular and scalable design enables us to optimize design, inventory, and part count to accommodate natural product extensions of our products to meet customer requirements. We have leveraged our Class 3 Walkie Pallet Pack design to develop larger energy storage packs for larger forklifts, GSE Packs, and other industrial equipment applications. Natural product extensions, based on our modular, scalable designs, include solar backup power for electric vehicle ("EV") mobile charging stations and robotic warehouse equipment.

Significant advantages over lead acid and propane-based solutions: We believe that lithium-ion battery systems have significant advantages over existing technologies and will displace lead acid batteries and propane-based solutions, in most applications. Relative to lead acid batteries, such advantages include environmental benefits, no water maintenance, faster charge times, greater cycle life, longer run times, and less energy used that provide operational and financial benefits to customers. When compared to lead acid solutions, our energy storage solutions do not discharge carbon dioxide in the atmosphere due to lithium chemistry efficiencies. In addition, when compared to propane-based solutions, lithium-ion systems avoid the generation of exhaust emissions and associated odor and environmental contaminates, and maintenance of an internal combustion engine, which has substantially more parts subject to wear than an electric motor.

Proprietary Battery Management System: Critical to our success is our innovative, proprietary and versatile battery management system ("BMS') that optimizes the performance of our lithium-ion energy solutions and provides a platform for adding new energy storage solution features, including customized telemetry (energy storage solution data and reports available anytime, anywhere) for customers who choose this option. The BMS serves as the brain of the energy storage solution, managing cell balancing, charging, discharging, monitoring and communication between the pack and the forklift. Our "next generation" versatile BMS is currently part of our full product lines and provides significant product features for improved customer productivity. Our BMS also enables ongoing feature development for reduced cost and higher performance. We have included our proprietary telemetry solution, branded "SkyBMS" which provides real time reports on pack performance, health, and remaining useful life.

Our Products

We design, develop, test and sell our energy storage solutions for use in a broad range of lift trucks, industrial equipment including airport GSE, and other commercial applications. Within each of these product segments, we offer a range of power and equipment solutions.

Our energy storage solution system design is adaptable with three core design modules used in our entire family of small, medium, and large pack forklift products. A scalable modular design allows for core modules to be configured to address a variety of unique power and space requirements. We also have the capability to offer varying chemistries and configurations based on the specific application. Currently, our energy storage packs use lithium iron phosphate (LiFePO4) battery cells, which we source from a single supplier located in China, that meet our power, reliability, safety and other specifications. Our BMS works with several battery configurations providing the flexibility to use battery cells developed and manufactured by other suppliers. We believe we can readily adapt our energy storage packs to incorporate new chemistries as they become available in the future in order to meet changing customer preferences and to reduce the cost of our products.

We also offer 24-volt onboard chargers for our Class 3 Walkie Pallet Packs, and smart "wall mounted" chargers for larger applications. Our smart charging solutions are designed to interface with our BMS and integrate easily into most all major chargers in the market.

New Product Update

During fiscal 2025, we advanced our product portfolio with new designs aimed at addressing customer needs while improving our own manufacturing and service operations, including lowering costs to improve margins. These updates emphasized higher energy capacities to support longer and more demanding shifts, simplified service access and cost efficiencies. Collectively, these improvements were intended to resolve performance challenges in customer applications and strengthen our ability to deliver reliable efficient energy solutions. Looking forward, we plan to continue introducing designs that enhance margins, increase part commonality and improve serviceability.

In fiscal 2025, we introduced the G96, a higher-voltage battery system with greater capacity for intensive applications in the Airline and Aviation industry and improved the developed G80 design that simplifies maintenance and enhances usability for GSE. Beyond hardware, we began developing and showcasing SkyEMS, our energy management solution, marking a significant step in building a more comprehensive energy ecosystem. These initiatives reflect our commitment to ramping up integrated energy solutions by combining advanced hardware with intelligent software. Our focus is on creating a connected platform that optimizes performance, improves serviceability, and expands the long-term value we deliver to customers.

Industry Overview

Historically, lithium-ion battery solutions were unable to compete with lead acid and propane-based solutions in industrial applications on the basis of cost. However, the supply of lithium-ion batteries has rapidly expanded, leading to price declines of eighty-five percent (85%) since 2010 according to BloombergNEF. BloombergNEF also estimates that lithium-ion battery prices, which averaged \$1,160 per kilowatt hour in 2010, were \$156 per kWh in 2019 and dropped to \$115 per kWh in 2024. Our unit costs to source lithium in 2025 did not materially change from 2024. Lithium metal itself represents well less than 5% of the cost of our energy storage solutions.

The sharp decline in the price of lithium-ion batteries has made these energy solutions more cost competitive. Affordability has in turn enabled customers to shift away from lead acid and propane-based solutions for power lift equipment to lithium-ion based solutions with more favorable environmental and performance characteristics. Reducing our cost per kilowatt of energy enables our value proposition to attract increasing customer demand.

Material Handling Equipment

We focus on energy storage solutions for industrial equipment and related industrial applications because we believe they represent large and growing markets that are just beginning to adopt lithium-ion based technology. We apply our scalable, modular designs to natural product extensions in the industrial equipment market. These markets include not only the sale of lithium-ion energy storage solutions for new equipment but also a replacement market for existing lead acid battery packs.

According to Worldwide Industrial Truck Statistics ("WITS"), new lift truck sales reached approximately 2.1 million units worldwide in 2023. Approximately 431,000 units were sold in the Americas, primarily Canada, the United States and Mexico, spread relatively evenly between electric rider (Class 1 and Class 2), motorized hand (Class 3) and internal combustion engine powered lift trucks (Class 4 and Class 5). The International Truck Association ("ITA") estimates that electric products represented approximately sixty-seven percent (67%) of the North American shipments in 2023, reflecting the long-term trend of increasing mix of electric products versus internal combustion (propane) engines. Driven by growth in global manufacturing, e-commerce and construction, Research and Markets expects that the global lift truck market will grow at a compound annual growth rate of 5.7% from 2024 through 2030.

Customers

Our customers include OEMs, forklift equipment dealers, battery distributors and end users. Our customers vary from small companies to Fortune 500 companies.

During the year ended June 30, 2025, we had three major customers that each represented more than 10% of our revenues on an individual basis, and together represented approximately \$48,288,000 or 73% of our total revenues. During the year ended June 30, 2024, we had three major customers that each represented more than 10% of our revenues on an individual basis, and together represented approximately \$47,178,000 or 78% of our total revenues.

Shift Toward Lithium-ion Battery Technologies

Today's lithium-ion energy storage solutions offer higher performance, environmental benefits, and lower life cycle costs, and these features are driving an increase in demand for safe and efficient alternatives to lead acid and propane-based power products. The value proposition of lithium-ion energy storage solutions includes a number of factors impacting customer preferences:

Duration of Charge/Run Times: Lithium-based energy storage systems can perform for a longer duration compared to lead acid batteries. Lithium-ion batteries provide up to 50% longer run times than lead acid batteries of comparable capacity, or amps-per-hour rating, allowing equipment to be operated over a long period of time between charges.

High/Sustained Power: Lithium-ion batteries are better suited to deliver high power versus legacy lead acid. For example, a 100Ah lead acid battery will only deliver 80Ah if discharged over a four-hour period. In contrast, a 100Ah lithium-ion system will achieve over 92Ah even during a 30-minute discharge. Additionally, during discharge, the energy storage pack sustains its initial voltage, maximizing the performance of the forklift truck, whereas, lead acid voltages, and hence power, decline over the working shift.

Charging Time: Lead acid batteries are limited to one shift a day, as they discharge for eight hours, need eight hours for charging, and another eight hours for cooling. For multi-shift operations, this typically requires battery changeout for the equipment. Because lithium batteries can be recharged in as little as one hour and do not degrade when subjected to opportunity charging, hence, battery changeout is unnecessary.

Safe Operation: The toxic nature of lead acid batteries presents significant safety and environmental issues in the event of a cell breach. During charging, lead acid batteries emit combustible gases and increase in temperature. Lithium-ion (particularly LFP) batteries do not get as hot and avoid many of the safety and environmental issues associated with lead acid batteries.

Extended Life: The performance of lead acid batteries degrades after approximately 500 charging cycles in industrial equipment applications. In comparison, lithium-ion batteries last up to five times longer in the same application.

Size and Weight: Lithium is about one-third the weight of lead acid for comparable power ratings. Lower weight enables forklift OEMs the ability to optimize the design of the truck based on a smaller footprint for lithium-ion instead of lead acid.

Lower Cost: Lithium-ion energy storage solutions provide power dense solutions with extended cycle life, reduced maintenance and improved operational performance, resulting in lower total cost of ownership.

Less Energy Used: we believe our lithium-ion energy storage solutions use 20-50% less energy based on our internal studies comparing lithium-ion to lead acid.

Marketing and Sales

We sell our products through several different channels including OEMs, lift equipment dealers and battery distributors as well as directly to end users. In the industrial motive market, OEMs sell their lift products through dealer networks and directly to end customers. Because of environmental issues associated with lead acid batteries and to preserve customer choice, industrial lift products are typically sold without a battery pack or an energy storage solution. Equipment dealers source battery packs from battery distributors and battery pack suppliers based on demand or in response to customer specifications. End customers may specify a specific type and manufacturer of battery pack to the equipment dealer or may purchase battery packs from battery distributors or directly from battery suppliers.

Our direct sales staff cover major geographies throughout North America and collaborate with our sales partners who have an established customer base. We plan to hire additional sales staff to support our expected sales growth. In addition, we have developed a nationwide sales network of relationships with equipment OEMs, their dealers, and battery distributors. To support our products, we have a nationwide network of service providers, typically forklift equipment dealers and battery distributors, who provide local customer service to large customers. We also maintain a customer support center and provide Tech Bulletins and training to our service and sales network out of our corporate headquarters. We have partnered with an experienced GSE distributor to market our lithium-ion energy storage solutions for airport GSE.

Manufacturing and Assembly

Rather than manufacture our own battery cells, our battery cells are currently sourced from one manufacturer located in China. We source the remainder of the components primarily from numerous vendors in the United States. We developed our BMS to be agnostic to a battery's lithium-ion chemistry and cell manufacturer. Despite such flexibility, we have experienced occasional supply interruptions in the past, and more recently, we have been forced to navigate supply chain and transportation issues stemming from the global pandemic. We have made great strides in sourcing alternate suppliers and parts to minimize future global supply chain disruptions. We are continuing to monitor and test potential new battery cell technologies on an ongoing basis to help mitigate our supply chain risks. Using Lean Manufacturing principles, our final assembly, testing and shipping of our energy storage solutions are completed within our ISO 9001 certified facility in Vista, California, which includes six assembly lines.

We buy chargers from several sources, including a U.S. based supplier. Additionally, we are a qualified dealer for a well-known manufacturer of "high capacity, modular, smart chargers" which support our larger packs.

Research and Development

Our engineers design, develop, test, and service our advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions at our company headquarters in Vista, California. We believe our strengths include our core competencies and capabilities in designing and developing proprietary technology for our BMS, lean manufacturing processes, systems engineering, engineering application, and software engineering for both energy storage solutions and telemetry. We believe that our ability to develop new features and technology for our BMS is essential to our growth strategy.

As we continue to develop and expand our product offerings, we anticipate that research and development will continue to be a substantial part of our strategic priorities in the future. We seek to develop innovative, new and improved products for cell and system management along with associated communication, display, current sensing and charging tools. Our research and development efforts are focused on improving performance, reliability and durability of our energy storage solutions for our customers and on lowering our costs of production.

Competition

Our competitors in the lift equipment market in years past have been primarily major lead acid battery manufacturers, including Stryten Energy, East Penn Manufacturing Company, EnerSys Corporation, and Crown Battery Corporation. However, more recently our potential customer base has become increasingly aware of the performance, lifetime cost, and environmental advantages of lithium-ion solutions. At the same time, our competitor base offering lithium-ion solutions has grown from a number of early-stage businesses and now includes several larger companies. The increasing market activity reflects the double-digit sales growth of lithium-ion based solutions. The sales channel includes, equipment dealers, OEMs and battery distributors.

The key competitive factors in this market are performance, reliability, durability, safety and price. We believe we compete effectively in all of these categories in light of our experience with lithium-ion technology, including our development capabilities and the performance of our proprietary BMS. We believe having the UL Listing covering our core products gives us a significant differentiating competitive advantage. In addition, because our BMS is not reliant on any specific battery cell chemistry, we believe we can adapt rapidly to changes in advanced battery technology or customer preferences.

Intellectual Property

Our success depends, at least in part, on our ability to protect our core technology and intellectual property. To accomplish this, we rely on a combination of patents, patent applications pending, trade secrets, including know-how, employee and third-party nondisclosure agreements, copyright laws, trademarks, intellectual property licenses and other contractual rights to establish and protect our proprietary rights in our technology. In addition to such factors as innovation, technological expertise and experienced personnel, we believe that a strong patent position is important to remain competitive.

As of June 30, 2025, we have two issued U.S. patents and one U.S. patent pending pertaining to advanced technology related to lithium-ion energy storage solutions. The technology behind these three patents is designed to:

- increase battery life by optimizing the charging cycle;
- give users a better understanding of the health of their battery in use; and
- apply artificial intelligence to predictively balance the cells for optimal performance.

We do not know whether any of our efforts will result in the issuance of patents or whether the examination process will require us to narrow our claims. Even if granted, there can be no assurance that these pending patent applications will provide us with protection.

We have obtained U.S. federal trademark registrations for Flux, Flux Power, Flux Power logo and Lift. We have pending applications to register SkyBMS and SkyEMS. We also believe that we have common law trademark rights to certain marks in addition to those which we have registered.

Suppliers

The Company obtains components and supplies included in its products from a group of suppliers. We do not manufacture the battery cells used in our energy storage solutions. Our battery cells, which are an integral part of our energy storage solutions, are sourced from a single manufacturer located in China. In response to business uncertainties resulting from tariffs and increased tariff levels imposed by the U.S. government on goods imported into the U.S., as discussed in the previous risk factor, we temporarily paused imports from our supplier in China. The pause was short-lived as both parties quickly agreed to modified terms. At this time, neither the pause in shipments nor the modified terms have materially affected the Company's operations. However, further escalation of tariffs between the U.S. and China could have a material effect on our ability to cost-effectively source from our supplier in China.

During the year ended June 30, 2025, we had one supplier who accounted for more than 10% of our total purchases, which represented approximately \$15,902,000 or 28% of our total purchases. During the year ended June 30, 2024, we had one supplier who accounted for more than 10% of our total purchases, which represented approximately \$12,437,000 or 27% of our total purchases.

Government Regulations

Product Safety Regulations. Our products are subject to product safety regulations by Federal, state, and local organizations. Accordingly, we may be required, or may voluntarily determine, to obtain approval of our products from one or more of the organizations engaged in regulating product safety. These approvals could require significant time and resources from our technical staff and, if redesign were necessary, could result in a delay in the introduction of our products in various markets and applications.

Environmental Regulations. Federal, state, and local regulations impose significant environmental requirements on the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of various components of advanced energy storage systems. Although we believe that our operations are in material compliance with current applicable environmental regulations, there can be no assurance that changes in such laws and regulations will not impose costly compliance requirements on us or otherwise subject us to future liabilities.

Moreover, Federal, state, and local governments may enact additional regulations relating to the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of components of advanced energy storage systems. Compliance with such additional regulations could require us to devote significant time and resources and could adversely affect demand for our products. There can be no assurance that additional or modified regulations relating to the manufacture, storage, transportation, and disposal of components of advanced energy systems will not be imposed.

Occupational Safety and Health Regulations. The California Division of Occupational Safety and Health (Cal/OSHA) and other regulatory agencies have jurisdiction over the operations of our Vista, California facility. Because of the risks generally associated with the assembly of advanced energy storage systems we expect rigorous enforcement of applicable health and safety regulations. Frequent audits by, or changes, in the regulations issued by Cal/OSHA, or other regulatory agencies with jurisdiction over our operations, may cause unforeseen delays and require significant time and resources from our technical staff.

Properties

Our corporate headquarters and production facility totals approximately 63,200 square feet and is located in Vista, California. Our production facility is ISO 9001 certified. We lease this property. Rent during the year ended June 30, 2025 was approximately \$70,000 per month, and our annual rent will escalate approximately 3% per year through the end of the lease term on November 20, 2026. Our east coast customer service facility located in Atlanta, Georgia is approximately 4,900 square feet and monthly rent is approximately \$5,000, which will escalate approximately 5% per year through the end of the lease term on April 30, 2028. Total rent expense was approximately \$929,000 and \$942,000 for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

We believe that our leased property is in good condition and suitable for the conduct of our business.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may become involved in various lawsuits and legal proceedings which arise in the ordinary course of business. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties and an adverse result in any legal proceedings that may arise from time to time may harm our business. To the best of our knowledge, except for the legal proceedings disclosed below, there are no other material legal proceedings pending against us.

Securities Class Action

On November 1, 2024, plaintiff Asfa Kassam filed a purported federal securities class action complaint in the United States District Court, District of Nevada, captioned Kassam v. Flux Power Holdings, Inc. et al. (Case No. 2:24-cv-02051), against the Defendants. The complaint generally alleges that the Defendants made false and misleading statements in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. The action purports to be brought on behalf of those who purchased or otherwise acquired the Company's publicly traded securities between November 11, 2022 and September 30, 2024, and seeks unspecified damages and other relief. On January 14, 2025, the court granted an unopposed motion to transfer the case to the Southern District of California for all further proceedings (Case No. 3:25-cv-00113-JO-DDL). On February 20, 2025, the court appointed Brandon Paulson to act as lead plaintiff for the putative class. On April 21, 2025, lead plaintiff filed an amended complaint. On May 12, 2025, the Defendants filed motions to dismiss the amended complaint.

Following a mediation, on July 11, 2025, the parties entered into the Term Sheet to fully resolve the class action litigation. The settlement was subsequently memorialized in a definitive settlement agreement, executed on August 27, 2025, which was filed with the Court on August 28, 2025 in connection with an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which motion will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. In settling the class action, the Company is not admitting any liability and neither the Term Sheet nor the definitive settlement agreement constitutes an admission of liability or an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs. The settlement provides for, among other things, the final dismissal of the litigation and a release of claims against the Defendants in exchange for the Company establishing a \$1.75 million escrowed settlement fund to cover payments to the settlement class, attorneys' fees and settlement administration expenses.

The settlement class will consist of all persons or entities who purchased publicly traded Common Stock of the Company between November 15, 2021 and February 14, 2025, but will exclude (i) persons who suffered no compensable losses; and (ii) the Defendants; present and former officers, directors, or control persons of the Company at all relevant times; members of their immediate families and their legal representatives, heirs, successors, predecessors, or assigns; present and former parents, subsidiaries, assigns, successors, and predecessors of the Company; and any entity in which any of the persons excluded hereunder has or had a controlling or majority ownership interest in the Company at any time. The plaintiff's motion seeks certification of the settlement class, and, for settlement purposes only, Defendants will not object to certification of the action as a class action.

Final settlement is subject to, among other things, court approval of such agreement. If the settlement does not obtain approval, the parties agree that the settlement class will be decertified without prejudice, and that all the parties will revert to their pre-settlement positions.

We expect the Company's liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$1.15 million of the settlement fund. The Company estimates that it will contribute approximately \$600,000 to the settlement fund as its remaining retention/deductible related to its insurance policy.

Stockholder Derivative Action

On January 7, 2025, plaintiff Ronald Pearl filed a purported stockholder derivative complaint in the United States District Court, District of Nevada, captioned Pearl v. Dutt, et al. (Case No. 2:25-cv-00042), against current and former officers and directors of the Company, naming the Company as a nominal defendant. The complaint generally arises out of the same allegations contained in the Kassam securities class action and alleges claims for breach of fiduciary duties and related claims. The action purports to be brought derivatively on behalf of the Company and seeks damages and other various relief. On February 19, 2025, the court granted an unopposed motion to transfer the case to the Southern District of California for all further proceedings (Case No. 3:25-cv-00373-W-JLB). On March 27, 2025, the parties filed a joint motion to stay the derivative action pending the underlying class action, which motion was granted on May 1, 2025. On April 1, 2025, the Court transferred the matter to Judge Ohta, as related to the Kassam securities class action (now captioned Case No. 3:25-cv-00373-JO-DDL).

Following a mediation, on July 11, 2025 the parties reached an agreement to resolve the derivative complaint in exchange for the Company implementing and maintaining certain corporate governance reforms and enhancements. In connection with the settlement, defendants agreed not to oppose a payment of attorneys' fees and reimbursement of expenses for plaintiff's counsel, and a service award for plaintiff in the total amount of \$425,000, subject to Court approval. On August 13, 2025, plaintiff filed an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. In settling the derivative complaint, the defendants are not admitting any liability, and the settlement does not constitute an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs. Final settlement remains subject to, among other things, court approval. We expect the Company's liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$350,000 of the agreed upon attorneys' fees.

Employment Related Actions

On April 30, 2024, a former employee (the "Employee") filed a class action complaint against us and Insperity, our third-party payroll service provider, in San Diego County Superior Court for claims including failure to pay minimum wage, failure to pay overtime, failure to provide meal periods, failure to provide rest breaks, failure to pay wages at separation, failure to provide accurate wage statements, failure to reimburse business expenses, failure to produce employment records and unfair competition, which he has purported to assert on behalf of himself and all other individuals who worked for the Company or Insperity, as non-exempt employees in California between April 30, 2020 and the present (the "Employment Proceeding"). On July 1, 2024, we filed an answer to the complaint that none of the asserted claims possessed any merit, contended that many of the asserted claims were subject to immediate dismissal, and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration. On October 14, 2024, the Employee elected to dismiss Insperity from the action without prejudice.

On July 5, 2024, the Employee filed a representative action complaint against us and Insperity in San Diego County Superior Court for Violation of Private Attorneys' General Act ("PAGA"), seeking an unspecified amount of penalties and attorneys' fees based on allegations that we violated certain California employment laws (the "PAGA Proceeding"). On August 8, 2024, we filed an answer to the complaint in which we denied that any of the asserted claims possessed any merit and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration.

On December 10, 2024, we and the Employee stipulated to the consolidation of Employment Lawsuit and the PAGA Action. As of the date hereof, both proceedings are currently pending consolidation by the court. Upon consolidation, we intend to move to have the Employee's action claims dismissed, the Employee's individual claims compelled to binding arbitration and the Employee's representative PAGA claims stayed pending the arbitration of his individual claims. On October 22, 2024, the Employee elected to dismiss Insperity from the action without prejudice.

On January 25, 2024, in a separate action, a former CPM, LTD Inc. ("CPM") employee filed a complaint against CPM, a third-party staffing service provider, Flux Power, Inc., and Flux Power Holdings, Inc. (collectively, the "Employment Proceeding Defendants") in San Diego County Superior Court for claims including harassment, failure to prevent harassment, retaliation, wrongful termination, failure to provide meal periods and rest breaks, failure to provide accurate wage statements, and failure to pay wages at separation. CPM is a San Diego based staffing company that provided employees (including the plaintiff) to us. The plaintiff has alleged that we and CPM were "joint employers" to the plaintiff under California law and are jointly liable for the plaintiff's claims. The plaintiff sought an unspecified amount of unpaid wages, statutory penalties, emotional distress damages, punitive damages, and attorneys' fees from the Employment Proceeding Defendants. On June 21, 2024, we filed an answer to the complaint in which we denied that any of the asserted claims possessed any merit and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration. Following discussions, on April 28, 2025, the parties entered into a written settlement agreement that resolved all of the asserted claims. Pursuant to that settlement, the Employment Proceeding Defendants received a general release from the plaintiff, while expressly denying any wrongdoing whatsoever. Thereafter, on May 6, 2025, the plaintiff dismissed the action with prejudice.

Human Capital Resources

As of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2025, we had 101 and 87 employees, respectively. We engage outside consultants to assist our efforts in business development, operations, finance and other functions from time to time. None of our employees is currently represented by a trade union.

Corporate Office

Our corporate headquarters and production facility totals approximately 63,200 square feet and is located in Vista, California. Our production facility is ISO 9001 certified. The telephone number at our principal executive office is (760)-741-FLUX or (760)-741-3589.

Other Information

The Company website Internet address is www.fluxpower.com. We make available on our website our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC. Other than the information expressly set forth in this prospectus, the information contained, or referred to, on our website is not part of this prospectus.

The SEC also maintains a website at www.sec.gov that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers, such as us, that file electronically with the SEC.

MANAGEMENT

The following table and text set forth the names and ages of our current directors, executive officers and significant employees as of September 26, 2025. Our Board of Directors is comprised of only one class. All of the directors will serve until the next annual meeting of stockholders or until their successors are elected and qualified, or until their earlier death, retirement, resignation or removal. There are no family relationships among any of the directors and executive officers. From time to time, our directors have received compensation in the form of cash and equity grant for their services on the Board.

Name	Age	Position
Krishna Vanka ⁽¹⁾	43	Director, Chief Executive Officer and President
Kevin S. Royal	61	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary
Jeffrey C. Mason ⁽²⁾	55	Chief Operating Officer
Dale T. Robinette ^{(3) (5)}	61	Director
Michael Johnson	77	Director
Lisa Walters-Hoffert ⁽³⁾ (4)	67	Director
Mark F. Leposky ^{(3) (6)}	61	Director

- (1) Mr. Vanka was appointed as the Company's Director, Chief Executive Officer and President, effective March 10, 2025.
- (2) Mr. Mason was promoted from Vice President of Operations to Chief Operating Officer effective August 1, 2025.
- (3) Independent Director.
- (4) Chairperson of the Audit Committee, Member of the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee.
- (5) Chairman of the Board, Chairperson of the Compensation Committee, Member of the Audit Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee.
- (6) Chairperson of the Nominating and Governance Committee, Member of the Audit Committee and the Compensation Committee.

There are no arrangements or understandings between our directors and executive officers and any other person pursuant to which any director or officer was or is to be selected as a director or officer.

Business Experience

Krishna Vanka. Mr. Vanka has over 18 years of experience in building, scaling, managing and transforming technology companies in sectors including renewable energy, electric vehicle charging, and others. Mr. Vanka has served as SVP & Chief Digital Officer (CEO of Digital Division) at Fluence Energy, Inc. (Nasdaq: FLNC), from August 2022 to January 2024. In this role, he was responsible for the company's strategic growth, profitability, and operational execution, achieving a 300% increase in Annual Recurring Revenue (ARR) and overseeing a fivefold expansion in Assets Under Management (AUM). He played a key role in integrating product lines of two cloud-based software offerings, Mosaic and Nispera, into a unified platform, driving innovation in Fluence's software offerings, including Battery Management Systems (BMS), IoT devices, and Core OS. Mosaic was recognized for its state-of-the-art machine learning algorithms and AI-driven capabilities, winning Time magazine's 2022 Best Innovations award in the software category. Prior to joining FLNC, Mr. Vanka was a founding team member and Chief Product Officer at InCharge Energy from November 2020 to August 2022, where he led product development and technology strategy for EV fleet charging solutions. From April 2018 to November 2020, he was the founder and Chief Executive Officer of MyShoperoo Inc, an enterprise-focused on-demand shopping platform that optimized last-mile delivery efficiency through intelligent aggregation algorithms. Mr. Vanka holds a Bachelor of Applied Science in Computer Engineering from the University of Ottawa and an MBA from Georgia State University. He has also completed executive leadership programs at UC Berkeley, including coursework in Artificial Intelligence for Business Strategies.

Kevin S. Royal, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary. Mr. Royal was appointed as our Chief Financial Officer and Secretary effective March 4, 2024. Mr. Royal has over 20 years of experience with publicly traded companies, leading Finance, Accounting, IT, HR, Legal, Investor Relations, and M&A. Since 2023, Mr. Royal has served as a consultant for MCA Financial group. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Royal served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Zovio Inc. (f/k/a Bridgepoint Education, Inc.) from October 2015 until September 2022. Mr. Royal also previously served as Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary of Maxwell Technologies, Inc., a developer, manufacturer and marketer of energy storage and power delivery solutions from April 2009 to May 2015. Mr. Royal has held a series of senior finance positions, including appointments as senior vice president and chief financial officer within the semiconductor industry. Mr. Royal has also served as an auditor for 10 years with Ernst & Young LLP, where he became a certified public accountant. Mr. Royal received his Bachelor of Business Administration in Accounting from Harding University and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of California (inactive).

Jeffrey C. Mason, Chief Operating Officer. Mr. Mason served as the Director of Manufacturing of the Company from January 2021 to December 2021, Vice President of Operations from December 2021 to July 2025 and Chief Operating Officer since August 2025. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Mason was the plant manager at NEO Tech from March 2017 to January 2021 after being promoted from Director of Operations from December 2013 to March 2017. Mr. Mason has also worked for Sumitomo Electric Interconnect Products, Inc., Radio Design Labs, Inc., and Motorola Inc. during his career. Mr. Mason received his Master of Business Administration in International Business in 2015 and his Bachelor of Business Administration/Management in 2013 from North Central University. Mr. Mason is also Total Productive Maintenance (TPM) Instructor Certified by the Japan Institute of Plant Maintenance, Tokyo, Japan.

Michael Johnson, Director. Mr. Johnson has been our director since July 12, 2012. Mr. Johnson has been a director of Flux Power since it was incorporated. Since 2002, Mr. Johnson has been a director and the chief executive officer of Esenjay Petroleum Corporation (Esenjay Petroleum), a Delaware company located in Corpus Christi, Texas, which is engaged in the business oil exploration and production. Mr. Johnson's primary responsibility at Esenjay Petroleum is to manage the business and company as chief executive officer. Mr. Johnson is a director and beneficial owner of Esenjay Investments LLC, a Delaware limited liability company engaged in the business of investing in companies, and an affiliate of the Company beneficially owning approximately 26% of our outstanding shares, including Common Stock underlying options, and warrants that were exercisable or convertible or which would become exercisable or convertible within sixty (60) days. Mr. Johnson received a Bachelor of Science degree in mechanical engineering from the University of Southwestern Louisiana. As a result of Mr. Johnson's leadership and business experience, he is an industry expert in the natural gas exploration industry and brings a wealth of management and successful company building experience to the board. Based on the foregoing, the Company believes Mr. Johnson is qualified to be on the Board.

Lisa Walters-Hoffert, Director. Ms. Walters-Hoffert was appointed to our Board on June 28, 2019. Ms. Walters-Hoffert was a co-founder of Daré Bioscience, Inc. and following the company's merger with Cerulean Pharma, Inc. in July of 2017, became Chief Financial Officer of the surviving public company (Nasdaq: DARE) and served in this role until January of 2024. For over twenty-five (25) years, Ms. Walters-Hoffert was an investment banker focused on small-cap public companies in the technology and life science sectors. From 2003 to 2015, Ms. Walters-Hoffert worked at Roth Capital Partners as Managing Director in the Investment Banking Division. Ms. Walters-Hoffert has held various positions in the corporate finance and investment banking divisions of Citicorp Securities in San José, Costa Rica and Oppenheimer & Co, Inc. in New York City, New York. Ms. Walters-Hoffert has served as a member of the Board of Directors of the San Diego Venture Group, as Past Chair of the UCSD Librarian's Advisory Board, and as Past Chair of the Board of Directors of Planned Parenthood of the Pacific Southwest. Ms. Walters-Hoffert currently serves as a member of the Board of Directors of The Elementary Institute of Science in San Diego. Ms. Walters-Hoffert graduated magna cum laude from Duke University with a B.S. in Management Sciences. As a senior financial executive with over twenty-five years of experience in investment banking and corporate finance and based on Ms. Walters-Hoffert's expertise in audit, compliance, valuation, equity finance, mergers, and corporate strategy, the Company believes Ms. Walters-Hoffert is qualified to be on the Board.

Dale T. Robinette, Director. Mr. Robinette was appointed to our Board on June 28, 2019 and our Chairman on March 10, 2025. Mr. Robinette previously served as our lead independent director from September 10, 2021 to March 10, 2025. Mr. Robinette has been a CEO Coach and Master Chair since 2013 as an independent contractor to Vistage Worldwide, Inc., an executive coaching company. In addition, since 2013 Mr. Robinette has been providing business consulting related to top-line growth and bottom-line improvement through his company EPIQ Development. From 2013 to 2019, Mr. Robinette was the Founder and CEO of EPIQ Space, a marketing website for the satellite industry, a member-based community of suppliers promoting their offerings. Mr. Robinette was with Peregrine Semiconductor, Inc., a manufacturer of high-performance RF CMOS integrated circuits, from 2007 to 2013 in two roles as a Director of Worldwide Sales as well as the Director of the High Reliability Business Unit. Mr. Robinette started his career from 1991 to 2007 at Tyco Electronics Ltd. (known today as TE Connectivity Ltd.), a passive electronics manufacturer, in various sales, sales leadership and product development leadership roles. Mr. Robinette received a Bachelor of Science degree in Business Administration, Marketing from San Diego State University. Based on the above qualifications, the Company believes Mr. Robinette is qualified to be on the Board.

Mark F. Leposky, Director. Mr. Leposky was elected to our Board on April 18, 2024. Mr. Leposky has over 30 years of executive experience in operations, engineering, supply chain, product and commercial roles. Mr. Leposky is currently the Executive Vice President and Chief Supply Chain Officer at Topgolf Callaway Brands and has led the company's supply chain, engineering, and operations organization among other responsibilities since 2012. From 2018 to 2022, he also served as the EVP of Global Operations, Accessories and Licensing, and previously served as Senior Vice Present of Global Operations, Accessories and Licensing from 2012 and 2018 for Topgolf Callaway Brands. Prior to joining Topgolf Callaway Brands, Mr. Leposky was the Co-Founder, President and Chief Executive Officer of Gathering Storm dba Tmax Gear from 2005 to 2011, Chief Supply Chain Officer at Fisher Scientific International from 2004 to 2005 and Chief Operations Officer at TaylorMade Adidas Golf from 2002 to 2004, and has held executive roles at The Coca-Cola Company and United Parcel Service. Mr. Leposky holds a Bachelor of Sciences degree in Industrial Technology from Southern Illinois University, and an MBA from the Keller Graduate School of Management. In addition, Mr. Leposky is also a 16-year infantry veteran of the US Army and Army National Guard, and an avid golfer. Based on the above qualifications, the Board believes the Mr. Leposky's extensive executive experience within the consumer product and service industry qualifies Mr. Leposky to serve on the Board.

Management Transition

On March 10, 2025, Mr. Dutt, our former chairman and Chief Executive Officer, notified the Company's Board of his decision to retire and resign from his position as director, Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiary, Flux Power effective March 10, 2025. Mr. Dutt's stepping down is for personal reasons and not due to any disagreement with the Company's management team or the Company's Board on any matter relating to the operations, policies or practices of the Company or any issues regarding the Company's accounting policies or practices.

In connection with Mr. Dutt's retirement, the Board appointed Mr. Robinette as the new Chairman of the Board, effective March 10, 2025. Mr. Robinette also currently serves as an independent director, chairperson of the Compensation Committee, and a member of both the Audit Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee. In addition, the Board appointed Mr. Vanka as director, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and Flux Power, effective March 10, 2025.

Involvement in Certain Legal Proceedings

To the best of our knowledge, during the past ten years, none of our directors or executive officers were involved in any of the following: (1) any bankruptcy petition filed by or against any business of which such person was a general partner or executive officer either at the time of the bankruptcy or within two years prior to that time; (2) any conviction in a criminal proceeding or being subject to a pending criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations and other minor offenses); (3) being subject to any order, judgment, or decree, not subsequently reversed, suspended or vacated, of any court of competent jurisdiction, permanently or temporarily enjoining, barring, suspending or otherwise limiting his or her involvement in any type of business, securities or banking activities; and (4) being found by a court of competent jurisdiction (in a civil action), the SEC or the Commodities Futures Trading Commission to have violated a federal or state securities or commodities law, and the judgment has not been reversed, suspended or vacated.

Board Leadership Structure and Role in Risk Oversight

Our Board of Directors ("Board") recognizes that one of its key responsibilities is to evaluate and determine its optimal leadership structure to provide independent oversight of management. Our Board is currently led by a Chairman of the Board who also serves as our Chief Executive Officer. The Board understands that the right Board leadership structure may vary depending on the circumstances, and our independent directors periodically assess these roles and the Board leadership to ensure the leadership structure best serves the interests of the Company and stockholders.

On September 10, 2021, the Board adopted the Lead Independent Director Guidelines ("Guidelines"). The Guidelines provide that when the positions of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board are combined or the Chairman is not an independent director, the independent directors will appoint a lead independent director to serve with the authority and responsibility described in such Guidelines, and as the Board and/or the independent directors may determine from time to time. The Guidelines are available on our website at www.fluxpower.com. The responsibilities of the Lead Independent Director, if required under the Guidelines, include, among others: (i) serving as primary intermediary between non-employee directors and management; (ii) working with the Chairman of the Board to approve the agenda and meeting schedules for the Board; (iii) working with the Chairman of the Board as to the quality, quantity and timeliness of the information provided to directors; (iv) in consultation with the Nominating and Governance Committee, reviewing and reporting on the results of the Board and Committee performance self-evaluations; (v) calling additional meetings of independent directors; and (vi) serving as liaison for consultation and communication with stockholders.

Prior to March 10, 2025, Mr. Dutt, previously held the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer roles, and Mr. Robinette previously served as the Lead Independent Director elected by the majority of the Board on September 10, 2021.

On March 10, 2025, Mr. Dutt, our former chairman and Chief Executive Officer, notified the Company's Board of his decision to retire and resign from his position as director, Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiary, Flux Power, effective March 10, 2025. Mr. Dutt's stepping down is for personal reasons and not due to any disagreement with the Company's management team or the Company's Board on any matter relating to the operations, policies or practices of the Company or any issues regarding the Company's accounting policies or practices.

In light of the anticipated transition, the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Board determined that it would be in the best interest of the Company and its stockholders if the position of Chairman of the Board was held by a non-executive member of the Board on a going forward basis. Accordingly, upon Mr. Dutt's retirement on March 10, 2025, the Board appointed Mr. Dale T. Robinette as the new Chairman of the Board, effective March 10, 2025. Since Mr. Robinette is an independent director, we do not and will not have a Lead Independent Director until required to have one under our Independent Director Guidelines.

In connection with Mr. Dutt's retirement, the Board appointed Mr. Robinette as the new Chairman of the Board, effective March 10, 2025. Mr. Robinette also currently serves as an independent director, chairperson of the Compensation Committee, and a member of both the Audit Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee. In addition, the Board appointed Mr. Vanka as director, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and Flux Power, effective March 10, 2025.

Mr. Robinette possesses understanding and knowledge of the business and affairs of the Company and has the ability to devote a substantial amount of time to serve as our Chairman. The Board believes the appointment of a strong independent director and the use of regular executive sessions of the non-management directors, along with a majority the Board being composed of independent directors, allow it to maintain effective oversight of management.

In addition, our Board as a whole has responsibility for risk oversight. Our Board exercises this risk oversight responsibility directly and through its committees. The risk oversight responsibility of our Board and its committees is informed by reports from our management teams to provide visibility to our Board about the identification, assessment and management of key risks, and our management's risk mitigation strategies. Our Board has primary responsibility for evaluating strategic and operational risk, including related to significant transactions. Our audit committee has primary responsibility for overseeing our major financial and accounting risk exposures, and, among other things, discusses guidelines and policies with respect to assessing and managing risk with management and our independent auditor. Our compensation committee has responsibility for evaluating risks arising from our compensation and people policies and practices. Our nominating and corporate governance committee has responsibility for evaluating risks relating to our corporate governance practices. Our committees and management provide reports to our Board on these matters.

In its governance role, and particularly in exercising its duty of care and diligence, our Board is responsible for ensuring that appropriate risk management policies and procedures are in place to protect the Company's assets and business. Our Board has broad and ultimate oversight responsibility for our risk management processes and programs and executive management is responsible for the day-to-day evaluation and management of risks to the Company.

Board Composition, Committees and Independence

Under the rules of Nasdaq, "independent" directors must make up a majority of a listed company's Board of Directors. In addition, applicable Nasdaq rules require that, subject to specified exceptions, each member of a listed company's audit and compensation committees be independent within the meaning of the applicable Nasdaq rules. Audit committee members must also satisfy the independence criteria set forth in Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act.

Our Board has undertaken a review of the independence of each director and considered whether any director has a material relationship with us that could compromise the director's ability to exercise independent judgment in carrying out his or her responsibilities. As a result of this review, our Board determined that Ms. Walters-Hoffert, and Messrs. Robinette and Leposky are independent directors as defined in the listing standards of Nasdaq and SEC rules and regulations. A majority of our directors are independent, as required under applicable Nasdaq rules, our independent directors will meet in regularly scheduled executive sessions at which only independent directors are present.

Board Committees

Our Board has established an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, and a Nominating and Governance Committee. The composition and responsibilities of each of the committees is described below.

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors currently consists of three independent directors of which at least one, the Chairperson of the Audit Committee, qualifies as a qualified financial expert as defined in Item 407(d)(5)(ii) of Regulation S-K. Ms. Walters-Hoffert is the Chairperson of the Audit Committee and financial expert. Messrs. Robinette and Leposky are the other directors who are members of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee's duties are to recommend to our Board of Directors the engagement of the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our consolidated financial statements and to review our accounting and auditing principles. The Audit Committee reviews the scope, timing and fees for the annual audit and the results of audit examinations performed by any internal auditors and independent public accountants, including their recommendations to improve the system of accounting and internal controls. The Audit Committee will at all times be composed exclusively of directors who are, in the opinion of our Board of Directors, free from any relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment as a committee member and who possess an understanding of consolidated financial statements and generally accepted accounting principles. Our Audit Committee operates under a written charter, which is available on our website at www.fluxpower.com.

Compensation Committee

The Compensation Committee currently consists of three independent directors. The Compensation Committee establishes our executive compensation policy, determines the salary and bonuses of our executive officers and recommends to the Board stock option grants or other incentive equity awards for our executive officers. Mr. Robinette is the Chairperson of the Compensation Committee, and Ms. Walters-Hoffert and Mr. Leposky are members of the Compensation Committee. Each of the members of our Compensation Committee are independent under Nasdaq's independence standards for compensation committee members. Our chief executive officer often makes recommendations to the Compensation Committee and the Board concerning compensation of other executive officers. The Compensation Committee seeks input on certain compensation policies from the chief executive officer. Our Compensation Committee operates under a written charter, which is available on our website at www.fluxpower.com.

Nominating and Governance Committee

The Nominating and Governance Committee currently consists of three independent directors. The Nominating and Governance Committee is responsible for matters relating to the corporate governance of our Company and the nomination of members of the Board and committees of the Board. Mr. Leposky is the Chairperson of the Nominating and Governance Committee. Ms. Walters-Hoffert and Mr. Robinette are members of the Nominating and Governance Committee. Each of the members of our Nominating and Governance Committee is independent under Nasdaq's independence standards. The Nominating and Governance Committee operates under a written charter, which is available on our website at www.fluxpower.com.

We seek directors with established strong professional reputations and experience in areas relevant to the strategy and operations of our business. We seek directors who possess the qualities of integrity and candor, who have strong analytical skills and who are willing to engage management and each other in a constructive and collaborative fashion. We also seek directors who have the ability and commitment to devote significant time and energy to serve on the Board and its committees. We believe that all of our directors meet the foregoing qualifications. We do not have a formal policy with respect to diversity.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

Our Board has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the "Code") that applies to all of our directors, officers, and employees. Any waivers of any provision of this Code for our directors or officers may be granted only by the Board or a committee appointed by the Board. Any waivers of any provisions of this Code for an employee or a representative may be granted only by our chief executive officer or principal accounting officer. We have filed a copy of the Code with the SEC and have made it available on our website at https://www.fluxpower.com/corporate-governance. In addition, we will provide any person, without charge, a copy of this Code. Requests for a copy of the Code may be made by writing to the Company at is c/o Flux Power Holdings, Inc., 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California 92081.

Indemnification Agreements

We execute a standard form of indemnification agreement ("Indemnification Agreement") with each of our Board members and executive officers (each, an "Indemnitee").

Pursuant to and subject to the terms, conditions and limitations set forth in the Indemnification Agreement, we agreed to indemnify each Indemnitee, against any and all expenses incurred in connection with the Indemnitee's service as our officer, director and or agent, or is or was serving at our request as a director, officer, employee, agent or advisor of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, limited liability company, or other entity or enterprise but only if the Indemnitee acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to our best interest, and in the case of a criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. In addition, the indemnification provided in the indemnification agreement is applicable whether or not negligence or gross negligence of the Indemnitee is alleged or proven. Additionally, the Indemnification Agreement establishes processes and procedures for indemnification claims, advancement of expenses and costs and contribution obligations.

Insider Trading Policy and Rule 10b5-1 Trading Programs

We have adopted an Insider Trading Policy which prohibits directors, officers and all other employees, or consultants or contractors, as well as family members of such persons (or any other person subject to the policy) from engaging in any transaction involving a purchase or sale of the our securities, including any offer to purchase or offer to sell, based on material nonpublic information regarding the Company ("Material Nonpublic Information").

Under our Insider Trading Policy and pursuant to SEC Rule 10b5-1, directors, officers and employees may establish written programs which permit (i) automatic trading of the Company's stock through a third-party broker or (ii) trading of the Company's stock by an independent person (such as an investment bank) who is not aware of Material Nonpublic Information at the time of a trade. Under a Rule 10b5-1 plan, a broker executes trades pursuant to parameters established by the director, executive officer, or other employee when entering into the plan, without further direction from such insider.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Compensation for our Named Executive Officers

The following table sets forth information concerning all forms of compensation earned by our named executive officers during fiscal 2025 and fiscal 2024 for services provided to the Company and its subsidiary.

Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Year	Salary (\$)	Bo:	nus S)	Aw	ock ards	Option Awards (1) (\$)	Incen	-Equity tive Plan pensation (\$)		all Other npensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Krishna Vanka ⁽²⁾ Chief Executive Officer and President	2025	\$ 400,000	\$	-	\$	_	\$ -	\$	-	\$	_	\$ 400,000
Ronald F. Dutt ⁽³⁾ Former Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman	2025 2024	\$ 386,250 \$ 375,000	\$ \$	-	\$ \$	-	\$ – \$ 484,155	\$ \$	-	\$ \$	-	\$ 386,250 \$ 859,155
Jeffrey C. Mason ⁽⁴⁾ Chief Operating Officer	2025 2024	\$ 280,500 \$ 275,000	\$ \$	- -	\$ \$	- -	\$ - \$ 119,152	\$ \$	_ _	\$ \$	- -	\$ 280,500 \$ 394,152
Kevin S. Royal ⁽⁵⁾ Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary	2025 2024	\$ 336,600 \$ 330,000	\$ \$	- -	\$ \$	-	\$ – \$ 200,970	\$ \$	-	\$ \$	-	\$ 336,600 \$ 530,970

- (1) The grant date fair value was determined in accordance with the provisions of FASB ASC Topic No. 718 using the Black-Scholes valuation model with assumptions described in more detail in the notes to our audited financial statements included in this prospectus.
- (2) Mr. Vanka was appointed as the Company's Chief Executive Officer and President, as well as a member of the Board, effective March 10, 2025.
- (3) Mr. Dutt served as our Chief Executive Officer, President, and Chairman of the Board until his retirement on March 10, 2025. In connection with Mr. Dutt's retirement, the Board appointed Mr. Dale T. Robinette as the new Chairman of the Board, effective March 10, 2025. In addition, the Board appointed Mr. Krishna Vanka as Chief Executive Officer and President, effective March 10, 2025.
- Mr. Mason was promoted from Vice President of Operations to Chief Operating Officer, effective August 1, 2025.
- (5) Mr. Royal was appointed as the Company's Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary effective March 4, 2024.

Narrative Explanation of Compensation Arrangements with Named Executive Officers

Base Salary

On June 17, 2024, pursuant to the recommendation of the Compensation Committee of the Board (the "Compensation Committee"), the Board approved the following salary increases (the "Fiscal 2025 Annual Salary") to the following executive officers, effective for fiscal 2025:

Name	Name Position		alary for scal 2024	Salary for Siscal 2025
Ronald F. Dutt	Former Chief Executive Officer	\$	375,000	\$ 386,250
Kevin S. Royal	Chief Financial Officer	\$	205,200	\$ 336,600
Jeffrey C. Mason	Chief Operating Officer	\$	230,720	\$ 280,500
	50			

Annual Bonus Plan

On November 5, 2020, the Board approved an annual cash bonus plan (the "Annual Bonus Plan") which allows the Compensation Committee and/or the Board of the Company to set the amount of bonus each fiscal year and the performance criteria. Executive officers and all employees (other than part-time employees and temporary employees) are eligible to participate in the Annual Bonus Plan ("Participants") as long as the Participant remains an active regular employee of the Company. The Annual Bonus Plan was effective for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021 and is effective each fiscal year thereafter (the "Plan Year"). For each Plan Year, the Compensation Committee establishes an aggregate amount of allocable Bonus under the Annual Bonus Plan and determines the performance goals applicable to a bonus during a Plan Year (the "Participation Criteria"). The Participation Criteria may differ from Participant to Participant and from bonus to bonus. The Participation Criteria for each Plan Year is based on the Company achieving certain performance targets based on annual revenue, gross margin, operating expense and new business development. All of the Company's executive officers are eligible to participate in the Annual Bonus Plan.

On October 20, 2023, the Board approved an amended and restated annual cash bonus plan (the "Amended Annual Bonus Plan") which allows the Compensation Committee and/or the Board of the Company to set the amount of bonus each fiscal year and the performance criteria. Executive officers and all employees (other than part-time employees and temporary employees) are eligible to participate in the Amended Annual Bonus Plan ("Participants") as long as the Participant remains an active regular employee of the Company. The Amended Annual Bonus Plan is effective for fiscal year 2024 and each fiscal year thereafter (the "Plan Year"). For each Plan Year, the Compensation Committee will establish an aggregate amount of allocable Bonus under the Amended Annual Bonus Plan and determine the performance goals applicable to a bonus during a Plan Year (the "Participation Criteria"). The Participation Criteria may differ from Participant to Participant and from bonus to bonus. All of the Company's executive officers are eligible to participate in the Amended Annual Bonus Plan.

The Amended Annual Bonus Plan was approved by the Board in anticipation of the Company adopting its "clawback" policy applicable to its executive officers as required under the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act").

Fiscal 2025 Bonuses Under the Amended Bonus Plan

On June 17, 2024, pursuant to the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, the Board also approved the bonus pool and performance criteria for the Amended Annual Bonus Plan for Fiscal 2025 (the "2025 Bonus"). For fiscal 2025, the performance goals applicable to a bonus are based on the Company achieving certain targets based on the Company's full year revenue, Adjusted EBITDA (earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation, amortization and stock-based compensation) for fiscal 2025, and functional goals (the "Financial Targets"), in addition to individual performance objectives and goals (the "2025 Performance Matrix").

The Board approved the following cash bonuses under the 2025 Bonus for the following executive officers.

Name	Position	Maxim	Maximum Payout ⁽¹⁾		
Ronald F. Dutt	Chief Executive Officer	\$	386,250		
Kevin S. Royal	Chief Financial Officer	\$	201,960		
Jeffrey C. Mason	Vice President of Operations	\$	140,250		

⁽¹⁾ Full maximum payout assuming targets reached as set forth in the 2025 Performance Matrix.

Equity Incentive Awards

Fiscal 2024 Grants

On October 20, 2023 (the "Fiscal 2024 Grant Date"), pursuant to the recommendation of the Compensation Committee, the Board approved the grant of stock options (the "Fiscal 2024 Options") under the Company's 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2014 Plan") and the Company's 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan" and together with 2014 Plan, the "Plan") to the Company's then-current named executive officers, as set forth in the table below.

Name	Position	Options	Vesting Schedule
Ronald F. Dutt	former Chief Executive Officer	223,216	Annually over 3 years from the date of grant
Jeffrey Mason	Chief Operating Officer	54,934	Annually over 3 years from the date of grant
Kevin S. Royal	Chief Financial Officer	55,000	Annually over 3 years from the date of grant

Fiscal 2025 Grants

We did not grant any stock options or other equity awards to any of our named executive officers in fiscal 2025.

Benefit Plans

We do not have any profit-sharing plan or similar plans for the benefit of our officers, directors or employees. However, we may establish such a plan in the future.

Under their respective employment agreements, as described in further detail below, Messrs. Vanka and Royal, among other things, are entitled to reimbursement for all reasonable business expenses incurred in performing services. They are also eligible to participate in all customary employee benefit plans or programs generally made available to the senior executive officers.

Outstanding Equity Awards at 2025 Fiscal Year-End

The following table sets forth certain information concerning unexercised options held by our named executive officers as of June 30, 2025. Our named executive officers did not hold any other types of equity awards as of June 30, 2025.

				Option Awards				Stock	κ Awards		
									Grant		Equity Incentive Plan:
	Name	Award Grant Date	Award Expiration Date	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Exercisable	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Unexercisable	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested	Date Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested	Grant Date Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (\$)
Jeffrey C.		10/31/22	10/31/32	17,493	17,493	_	\$ 3.43	_	_	_	_
Mason (2)		10/20/23	10/20/33	8,746	36,625	-	\$ 3.36	_	-	_	_
Kevin S. Royal ⁽³⁾		3/4/24	3/4/34	18,331	36,669	-	\$ 5.00	-	-	-	-

- (1) Mr. Mason's outstanding options vest annually over 3 years from the date of grant.
- (2) Mr. Royal's outstanding options vest annually over 3 years from the date of grant.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

On February 17, 2015, our stockholders approved our 2014 Equity Incentive Plan ("2014 Plan"), which was amended on July 23, 2018 and on November 5, 2020. The 2014 Plan authorizes the issuance of awards for up to 10,000,000 shares of our Common Stock in the form of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock awards and unrestricted stock awards to officers, directors and employees of, and consultants and advisors to, the Company or its affiliates. We granted 100,192 stock options under the 2014 Plan during fiscal 2024. We granted 51,171 restricted stock units under the 2014 Plan during fiscal 2024. The 2014 Plan expired on November 26, 2024, at which time no future stock option awards could be granted.

On April 29, 2021, at the Company's annual stockholders meeting, the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan") was approved by our stockholders. The 2021 Plan authorizes the issuance of awards for up to 2,000,000 shares of our Common Stock in the form of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock awards and unrestricted stock awards to officers, directors and employees of, and consultants and advisors to, the Company or its affiliates. We granted 934,012 stock options under the 2021 Plan during fiscal 2024. We did not grant any stock options under the 2021 Plan during fiscal 2025. We granted 200,000 and 17,057 restricted stock units under the 2021 Plan during fiscal 2025 and fiscal 2024, respectively.

On May 28, 2025, the Company's stockholders approved the 2025 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2025 Plan"). The 2025 Plan authorizes the issuance of awards for up to 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock in the form of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock awards and unrestricted stock awards to officers, directors and employees of, and consultants and advisors to, the Company or its affiliates.

As of June 30, 2025, we had 385,189 options outstanding and exercisable and 200,000 RSUs outstanding under the 2025 Plan, the 2021 Plan and the 2014 Plan.

Employment Agreements with Executive Officers

Summary of Employment Agreement with Mr. Krishna Vanka

On March 10, 2025, the Company entered into an executive employment agreement with Mr. Vanka, pursuant to which he agreed to serve as the Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company (the "Employment Agreement"). Pursuant to the terms of the Employment Agreement, Mr. Vanka receives an annual base salary of \$400,000, subject to annual performance reviews by the Board or Compensation Committee. As an initial incentive for achieving key financial milestones, the Company agreed to award Mr. Vanka a cash bonus of \$100,000 if the Company's average EBITDA is net positive over the next nine months (end of the calendar year). Beginning fiscal year 2026, Mr. Vanka will have the ability to achieve a cash bonus of up to 150% of base salary based on budget performance goals as determined by the Board or the Compensation Committee. Beginning in fiscal year 2026, Mr. Vanka will be granted time-based restricted stock units ("Time RSUs") equivalent to 50% of his base salary, which are eligible to vest in three (3) equal annual installments over three (3) years. He will also be eligible for performance-based restricted stock units ("PSUs"), with a target of 50% of his base salary and a maximum of 150%, based on budget performance goals. Any earned PSUs will cliff-vest on the third (3rd) anniversary of the grant date. Additionally, the Employment Agreement provides that Mr. Vanka may be terminated at any time by the Company with or without cause. If Mr. Vanka is terminated without cause or upon a Change in Control (as defined in the Employment Agreement), he will receive: (a) twelve (12) months of base salary paid in a lump sum; and (b) twelve (12) months of continued life, medical, and dental insurance coverage, with the Company covering the cost subject to the same employee contribution as active employees. Additionally, in the event of a Change in Control termination, Time RSUs and any PSUs, for which the performance criteria are satisfied, will be subject to double-trigger acceleration. Mr. Vanka is subject to a non

Summary of Employment Agreement with Former Chief Executive Officer and President, Mr. Ron Dutt

On February 12, 2021, we entered into an Amended and Restated Employment Agreement with the Company's president and chief executive officer, Mr. Dutt (the "Dutt Employment Agreement"), which amends and restates the Employment Agreement effective December 11, 2012, as amended (the "Prior Agreement"). In addition to the inclusion of terms relating to change in control, termination, severance, benefits and the acceleration of vesting of options and restricted stock units upon certain events, the Dutt Employment Agreement memorialized Mr. Dutt's continued services as the president and chief executive officer of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Flux Power, and the terms pursuant to which he would provide such services. Pursuant to the terms of the Dutt Employment Agreement, Mr. Dutt's annual base salary was \$375,000. On March 10, 2025, Mr. Dutt notified the Board of his decision to retire and resign from his position as director, Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiary, Flux Power, effective March 10, 2025. Mr. Dutt's stepping down was because of personal reasons and not due to any disagreement with the Company's management team or the Company's Board on any matter relating to the operations, policies or practices of the Company or any issues regarding the Company's accounting policies or practices.

To ensure a smooth transition, on March 10, 2025, the Company entered into an Amendment to Mr. Dutt's Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated February 17, 2021 (the "Amendment to Dutt Employment Agreement," and together with the Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, the "Dutt Employment Agreement"). Under this amendment, Mr. Dutt may provide services and answer questions on an as-needed basis as a senior advisor and will be compensated based on his current monthly salary in the amount of \$32,187.50 through March 2025, unless terminated earlier pursuant to its terms. Mr. Dutt reports to the Chief Executive Officer or his designee. In addition, the Company and Mr. Dutt also agreed to enter into a separation and release agreement ("Separation Agreement"), which includes the contemplated terms of the payments and benefits in exchange for the release and other agreements set forth therein with Mr. Dutt, including: (a) a cash severance payment of \$386,250.02, equivalent to twelve (12) months of his base salary as of the Resignation Date to be paid pro ratably over twelve (12) months; and (b) a monthly cash payment for twelve (12) months in an amount of \$4,034.20 for health insurance coverage. Mr. Dutt's Separation Agreement includes a customary general release of claims in favor of the Company and certain related parties. Mr. Dutt's employment with the Company ended on March 31, 2025.

Summary of Employment Agreement with Mr. Kevin S. Royal

On February 22, 2024, we entered into an Employment Agreement with Mr. Kevin S. Royal, in connection with Mr. Royal's appointment as Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary, which provides for an annual base salary of \$330,000, effective March 4, 2024 (the "Employment Agreement"). The Employment Agreement includes terms relating to change in control, termination, severance, benefits and the acceleration of vesting of options and restricted stock units upon certain events. In addition, Mr. Royal will be eligible for a 60% cash bonus, as a percentage of base salary, and incentive stock options to purchase up to 55,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock (the "Options") under the 2021 Plan. The Options will be subject to the terms and conditions provided in the form of Incentive Stock Option Agreement under the 2021 Plan, will have an exercise price based on the Company's 10-day volume weighted average price on the grant date, and will expire ten (10) years from the grant date and vest in four (4) equal annual instalments commencing one year after the grant date.

Clawback Policy

To comply with Section 10D of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, Rule 10D-1 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Nasdaq Listing Rule 5608 applicable to incentive-based compensation for executive officers of listed companies, in November 2023, the Board adopted a Policy for the Recovery of Erroneously Awarded Compensation (the "Clawback Policy") with an effective date of October 2, 2023. Current executive officers of the Company have agreed in writing to the terms and conditions of the Clawback Policy. Under the Clawback Policy, if the Company is required to restate its financial results due to material noncompliance with financial reporting requirements under the federal securities laws, the Company will recoup any erroneously awarded incentive-based compensation from the Company's current and former executive officers. Administration of the Clawback Policy will be by the Compensation Committee of the Company.

Director Compensation Table

Below is a summary of the total compensation of our non-employee directors during fiscal 2025. Each of Mr. Vanka, our chief executive officer and president, and Mr. Dutt, our former chief executive officer and president, received no compensation for his service as a director and is not included in the below table. The compensation Mr. Vanka and Mr. Dutt received as an employee of the Company is included in the section titled "Executive Compensation" above.

Name	Fees Earned or Paid In Cash (\$)		Awards (1) Comp			All Other Compensation (\$)	pensation Total		
Lisa Walters-Hoffert	\$	62,500	\$	80,000	\$	-	\$	142,500	
Dale Robinette	\$	81,250	\$	80,000	\$	-	\$	161,250	
Michael Johnson	\$	50,000	\$	80,000	\$	-	\$	130,000	
Mark F. Leposky	\$	61,250	\$	80,000	\$	-	\$	141,250	

(1) Represent the fair value of the RSUs granted.

The following table shows the number of stock options and RSUs held by our non-employee directors as of June 30, 2025:

Name	Year	Stock Options	RSUs
Lisa Walters-Hoffert	2025		50,000
Dale Robinette	2025	-	50,000
Michael Johnson	2025	-	50,000
Mark F. Leposky	2025	-	50,000

Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy

Cash Compensation

Pursuant to the compensation program for our non-employee directors that was approved by the Board on April 18, 2024 for fiscal 2025 and on March 1, 2025 for fiscal 2026, each member of our Board of Directors who is not an employee is eligible to receive the following annual cash retainers for their service on our Board:

Position	Annı	ıal Retainer
Board Member	\$	50,000
plus (as applicable):		
Lead Independent Director	\$	20,000
Audit Committee Chair	\$	7,500
Compensation Committee Chair	\$	5,000
Nominating/Governance Committee Chair	\$	5,000
Audit Committee Member	\$	3,750
Compensation Committee Member	\$	2,500
Nominating/Governance Committee Member	\$	2,500

Equity Compensation

In addition, our non-employee directors are eligible to receive an annual equity grant of RSUs equal to the amount of \$80,000 divided by the fair market value of the RSUs, with all RSUs subject to a one year vesting requirement subject to their continued service on our Board. The fair market value of the RSUs is based upon the closing stock price on the grant issuance date. On April 18, 2024, each of our non-employee directors was granted 17,057 RSUs, which fully vested on April 18, 2025. On May 28, 2025, each of our non-executive directors was granted 50,000 RSUs under the 2021 Plan, which are scheduled to vest in full on May 28, 2026.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The following includes a summary of certain relationships and transactions since July 1, 2023 and any currently proposed transactions, to which we were or are to be a participant, in which (1) the amount involved exceeded or will exceed the lesser of (i) \$120,000 or (ii) one percent (1%) of the average of our total assets for the last two completed fiscal years, and (2) any of our directors, executive officers or holders of more than five percent (5%) of our capital stock, or any affiliate or member of the immediate family of the foregoing persons, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest other than compensation and other arrangements that are described under the section titled "Executive Compensation."

Pursuant to the Audit Committee's written charter, our Audit Committee has the responsibility to review, approve and oversee transactions between the Company and any related person (as defined in Item 404 of Regulation S-K) and any potential conflict of interest situations on an ongoing basis, in accordance with our policies and procedures, and to develop policies and procedures for the Audit Committee's approval of related party transactions.

Line of Credit Facility and Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note

On November 2, 2023, we entered into a Credit Facility Agreement (the "Credit Facility") with Cleveland, a related party due to equity ownership. The Credit Facility provides the Company with a line of credit of up to \$2,000,000 for working capital purposes. In connection with the Subordinated LOC, the Company issued a subordinated unsecured promissory note for \$2,000,000 (the "Commitment Amount") in favor of Cleveland.

Pursuant to the terms of the Credit Facility, Cleveland agreed to make loans (each such loan, an "Advance") up to such Lender's Commitment Amount to the Company from time to time, until July 31, 2027 (the "Due Date"). The Revolving Note accrues interest at Secured Overnight Financing Rate plus nine percent (9%) per annum on each Advance from and after the date of disbursement of such Advance. All indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of the Company to Cleveland are subject to the rights of GBC, pursuant to a Subordination Agreement dated on or about November 2, 2023, by and between Cleveland and GBC (the "Subordination Agreement"). Subject to the Subordination Agreement, the Company may, from time to time, prior to the Due Date, draw down, repay, and re-borrow on the Note, by giving notice to Cleveland of the amount to be requested to be drawn down. Subject to the Subordination Agreement, the Note is payable upon the earlier of (i) the Due Date or (ii) on occurrence of an event of Default (as defined in the Revolving Note).

As consideration of Cleveland's commitment to provide the Advances to the Company, the Company issued Cleveland warrants to purchase 41,196 shares of Common Stock (the "Advance Warrants") which rights are represented by a warrant certificate ("Warrant Certificate"). Subject to certain ownership limitations, the Advance Warrants are exercisable immediately from the date of issuance, expire on the five (5) year anniversary of the date of issuance and have an exercise price of \$3.24 per share. The exercise price of the Advance Warrants is subject to certain adjustments, including stock dividends, stock splits, combinations and reclassifications of the Common Stock. In the event of a Triggering Event (as defined in the Warrant Certificate), the holder of the Advance Warrants will be entitled to exercise the Advance Warrants and receive the same amount and kind of securities, cash or property as such holder would have been entitled to receive upon the occurrence of such Triggering Event if such holder had exercised the rights represented by the Warrant Certificate immediately prior to the Triggering Event. Additionally, upon the holder's request, the continuing or surviving corporation as a result of such Triggering Event will issue to such holder a new warrant of like tenor evidencing the right to purchase the adjusted amount of securities, cash or property and the adjusted warrant price. See Note 9 – Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) in our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

On July 16, 2025, the Company and Cleveland entered into the Note Amendment. The Note Amendment amended the due date set forth in the Original Note issued by the Company to Cleveland in connection with the Subordinated LOC. Pursuant to the Note Amendment, the due date under the Original Note was changed from August 15, 2025 to September 30, 2025.

Private Placement

On July 18, 2025, we entered into the Purchase Agreement with the Initial Purchaser(s) pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell an initial aggregate amount of approximately \$2.9 million in Prefunded Warrants at a purchase price equal to \$19.369 per warrant. Each Prefunded Warrant entitled the holder to purchase one share of the Series A Preferred Stock for \$0.001 per share. Purchasers of Prefunded Warrants were also issued an additional five (5) year warrant to purchase a number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share equal to fifty percent (50%) of the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. On September 15, 2025, the Company entered into the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement with certain of the Initial Purchasers and certain additional investors pursuant to which, among other things, the Purchasers agreed to subscribe for and purchase, and the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Purchasers, an aggregate of 258,144 Prefunded Warrants and 1,214,766 Common Warrants at the Purchase Price for gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million. The Purchase Price was paid in cash or, in lieu of cash, cancellation of certain existing debt of the Company.

The closing of the Private Placement contemplated by the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement occurred simultaneously on September 15, 2025 upon the satisfaction of certain customary conditions. As of the Closing, there were no shares of Series A Preferred Stock issued or outstanding. The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the Private Placement for general corporate purposes and growth capital.

The Private Placement Securities were offered to a small select group of accredited investors, as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D, all of whom have a substantial pre-existing relationship with the Company. Certain affiliates of the Company participated in the Private Placement, among which included Krishna Vanka, our Chief Executive Officer and director, Kevin Royal, our Chief Financial Officer, Jeffrey Mason, our Chief Operating Officer, Dale Robinette, our director, Michael Johnson, our director, and Cleveland, which beneficially owns approximately 7.3% of our Common Stock.

Prefunded Warrant and Common Warrant

Each Prefunded Warrant has an exercise price per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to \$0.001 per share. The Prefunded Warrants are immediately exercisable upon the Closing of the Private Placement and expire when exercised in full. The exercise price and the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of each Prefunded Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Series A Preferred Stock.

Each Common Warrant has an initial exercise price of \$1.715, which is equal to the 20-day VWAP per share of Common Stock immediately preceding the Closing of the Private Placement (subject to adjustment therein), is exercisable immediately following issuance and has a term of five (5) years from the initial issuance date. The Common Warrant has a "cashless exercise" provision which provides that the Common Warrant can be exercised without further payment to the Company. The exercise price and the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of each Common Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Common Stock.

In addition, the Warrants may not be exercised in full and may not be exercised to the extent that immediately following such exercise, the holder would beneficially own greater than 4.99% or, at the election of the holder, greater than 9.99% of the Company's outstanding Common Stock.

Registration Rights Agreement

In connection with the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to enter into the Registration Rights Agreement with the Purchasers, pursuant to which the Company will prepare and file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of a number of shares of Common Stock underlying the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Warrants issued pursuant to the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, and to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within seventy-five (75) days following the date of the registration statement.

PRINCIPAL SECURITYHOLDERS

Security Ownership of Principal Stockholders and Management

As used in this section, the term beneficial ownership with respect to a security is defined by Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, as consisting of sole or shared voting power (including the power to vote or direct the vote) and/or sole or shared investment power (including the power to dispose of or direct the disposition of) with respect to the security through any contract, arrangement, understanding, relationship or otherwise, subject to community property laws where applicable. As of September 26, 2025, we had a total of 16,835,698 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding.

The following table sets forth, as of September 26, 2025, information concerning the beneficial ownership of shares of our Common Stock held by our directors, our named executive officers, our directors and executive officers as a group, and each person known by us to be a beneficial owner of more than five percent (5%) of our outstanding Common Stock. Unless otherwise indicated, the business address of each of our directors, executive officers and beneficial owners of more than five percent (5%) of our outstanding Common Stock is c/o Flux Power Holdings, Inc., 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California 92081. Each person has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares of our Common Stock, except as otherwise indicated. Beneficial ownership consists of a direct interest in the shares of Common Stock, except as otherwise indicated.

	Shares	% of
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner (1)	Beneficially Owned	Ownership
Officers and Directors		
Michael Johnson, Director	4,214,939 ₍₂₎	25.0%
Krishna Vanka, Chief Executive Officer, President, and Director	-(3)	_
Kevin S. Royal, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary	18,331 ₍₄₎	*
Jeffrey C. Mason, Chief Operating Officer	70,122 ₍₅₎	*
Mark F. Leposky, Director	17,057 ₍₆₎	*
Lisa Walters-Hoffert, Director	48,055 ₍₇₎	*
Dale Robinette, Director	$60,259_{(8)}$	*
All Officers and Directors as a group (7 people)	4,428,763	26.2
5% Stockholders		
Esenjay Investments LLC	4,148,680(2)	24.6
Cleveland Capital Management L.L.C.	1,404,032 ₍₉₎	8.3
1250 Linda Street, Suite 304		
Rocky River, OH 44116		
Formidable Asset Management, LLC	3,274,325 ₍₁₀₎	19.4
221 E Fourth Street, Suite 2700	· ·	
Cincinnati OH 45202		

- Represents less than 1% of shares outstanding.
- (1) All addresses above are 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California 92081, unless otherwise stated.
- (2) Includes (i) 56,311 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Johnson and 4,148,680 shares of Common Stock held by Esenjay Investments LLC, of which Mr. Johnson is the sole director and beneficial owner, and (ii) 9,948 shares of Common Stock issuable to Mr. Johnson upon exercise of stock options within 60 days.
- (3) Mr. Vanka was appointed Chief Executive Officer, President and director on March 10, 2025.
- (4) Includes 18,331 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options within 60 days.
- (5) Mr. Mason was promoted from Vice President of Operations to Chief Operating Officer effective August 1, 2025. Includes 7,264 shares of Common Stock and 62,858 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options.
- (6) Includes 17,057 shares of Common Stock.
- (7) Includes 44,107 shares of Common Stock and 3,948 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options.
- (8) Includes 56,311 shares of Common Stock and 3,948 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options within 60 days.
- Based on Amendment No. 8 to Schedule 13G filed jointly by Cleveland, Rocky River Specific Opportunities Fund LLC, Wade Massad, John Shiry and Cleveland Capital Management, L.L.C. with the SEC on February 14, 2025, reporting information as of December 31, 2024. Reflects 1,404,032 shares of Common Stock held by certain private funds managed by Cleveland Capital Management, L.L.C., or by its principals, and hold shared voting and dispositive power with respect to such shares. Excludes (i) 41,150 shares of Common Stock individually held by Mr. Massad and (ii) 50,000 shares of Common Stock individually held by Mr. Shiry.
- (10) Based on Schedule 13D filed by Formidable Asset Management, LLC with the SEC on October 31, 2023. Reflects (i) 548,226 shares of Common Stock held by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, and (ii) 2,726,099 shares of Common Stock held by certain accounts managed by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, and hold shared voting and dispositive power with respect to such shares.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description of our current capital stock and provisions of our second amended and restated articles of incorporation ("Articles of Incorporation") and Amended and Restated Bylaws ("Bylaws") are summaries, are not intended to be complete and are qualified in their entirety by reference such Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws, copies of which have been filed as exhibits to our registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part.

Authorized Capitalization

We are authorized to issue up to (i) 75,000,000 shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share and (ii) 3,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value of \$0.001 per share, 2,000,000 of which are blank check preferred stock, and 1,000,000 of which are designated as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock."

Common Stock

The holders of shares of our Common Stock are entitled to dividends out of funds legally available when and as declared by our Board of Directors. In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of our Common Stock are entitled to receive, ratably, the net assets available to stockholders after payment of all creditors.

To the extent that additional shares of our Common Stock are issued, the relative interests of existing stockholders will be diluted.

Voting Rights

Each outstanding share of Common Stock entitles the holder thereof to one vote for each share held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of the stockholders, including the election of directors, and does not have cumulative voting rights.

Economic Rights

Except as otherwise expressly provided in our Articles of Incorporation or required by applicable law, all shares of Common Stock will have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably, and be identical in all respects for all matters, including those described below.

Dividends

Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any then-outstanding Preferred Stock, the holders of Common Stock are entitled to receive dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by our Board of Directors out of legally available funds.

Liquidation Rights

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, holders of our Common Stock will be entitled to share ratably in the net assets legally available for distribution to stockholders after the payment of all of our debts and other liabilities, subject to the satisfaction of any liquidation preference granted to the holders of any outstanding shares of Preferred Stock.

No Preemptive or Similar Rights

The holders of our shares of Common Stock are not entitled to preemptive rights, and are not subject to conversion, redemption or sinking fund provisions. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of our Common Stock are subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of shares of any series of our Preferred Stock that we may designate and issue in the future.

Removal of Directors by Stockholders

Our Bylaws provide that subject to any limitations in our Articles of Incorporation, directors may be removed by a vote not less than two-thirds of the voting power of the issued and outstanding stock entitled to vote thereon, at a special meeting of the stockholders called for that purpose.

Preferred Stock

We may issue up to a total of 3,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock in one or more classes or series within a class pursuant to our Articles of Incorporation. Our Board of Directors is authorized to establish the number of shares to be included in each such series and issue the additional shares of authorized Preferred Stock with such designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional, conversion or other special rights (if any) of such series and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions (if any) thereof, as our Board may in the future establish by resolution(s). No vote of the holders of our Common Stock or Preferred Stock would be required for the creation or issuance of a series of Preferred Stock, unless otherwise expressly required by our Articles of Incorporation, the Preferred Stock designation creating any series of Preferred Stock, or to the extent required by the Nevada Revised Statutes or the Nasdaq.

The particular terms of any series of Preferred Stock may among others terms include the following which is not an exhaustive list:

- the number of shares of the Preferred Stock being designated;
- the title and liquidation preference per share of the Preferred Stock;
- the purchase price of the Preferred Stock;
- the dividend rate or method for determining the dividend rate;
- the dates on which dividends will be paid;
- whether dividends on the Preferred Stock will be cumulative or noncumulative and, if cumulative,
- the dates from which dividends shall commence to accumulate;
- any redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the Preferred Stock;
- designation of voting rights that may be senior or superior to those of held by holders of Common Stock; and/or
- any additional dividend, liquidation, redemption, sinking fund, ant-dilution rights, conversion rights, rights to participate in future financings, protective rights and other rights, restrictions and terms applicable to the Preferred Stock.

We could issue a series of Preferred Stock that could, depending on the terms of the series, impede or discourage an acquisition attempt or other transaction that some, or a majority, of the holders of our Common Stock might believe to be in their best interests or in which the holders of our Common Stock might receive a premium for their Common Stock over the market price of the Common Stock. Additionally, the issuance of Preferred Stock may adversely affect the rights of holders of our Common Stock by restricting dividends on our Common Stock, diluting the voting power of our Common Stock or subordinating the liquidation rights of our common stock. As a result of these or other factors, the issuance of Preferred Stock could have an adverse impact on the market price of our Common Stock.

The Series A Preferred Stock

We have designated 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock," which rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions are set forth in our Articles of Incorporation.

The Series A Preferred Stock have material rights that are superior to the rights of holder of Common Stock. A summary of the material rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of the Series A Preferred Stock are set forth as follows:

Rank. With respect to payment of dividends and distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock rank senior to all the Common Stock and any other class of securities that is specifically designated as Junior Securities.

Voting Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have a right to vote as a single class with the holders of Common Stock on an as-if-converted-to-Common-Stock-basis based on the greater of the (i) Conversion Price, or the (ii) Minimum Price as defined in Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Listing Rules, except that holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall have the right to vote as a separate class with respect to certain specified matters.

Dividends. The holders of each share of the Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding are entitled to receive cumulative cash dividends at an annual dividend rate of 8.0%, payable quarterly on the last day of March, June, September, and December of each year, which may be payable in kind or in cash at the option of the Company

Liquidation, Dissolution, or Winding Up. Upon a Liquidation, bankruptcy event, or change of control, the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive out of the assets, whether capital or surplus, of the Company an amount equal to the purchase price per warrant to purchase Series A Preferred Stock paid for by the holders of Series A Preferred Stock (adjusted for any stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, or similar transaction with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock) for each share of Series A Preferred Stock before any distribution or payment will be made to the holders of any Junior Securities, and if the assets of the Company will be insufficient to pay in full such amounts, then the entire assets to be distributed to the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be ratably distributed among such holders in accordance with the respective amounts that would be payable on such shares if all amounts payable thereon were paid in full.

Conversion Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have the right to convert all or any portion of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock held by such holder multiplied by the Liquidation Value into shares of the Company's Common Stock at the initial conversion price equal to 120% of the 20-day VWAP per share of Common Stock immediately preceding the initial closing in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock were first issued to such holders, with automatic conversion at the Conversion Price upon (i) the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock by the Majority Holders, (ii) the affirmative vote or written consent by the Majority Holder to convert all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock, and (iii) on the fifth (5th) anniversary of the initial closing date in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock are first issued to such holders of Series A Preferred Stock.

Adjustments to Conversion Price and Conversion Shares. The Conversion Price is subject to standard weighted average anti-dilution protection, and anti-dilution protection against issuance of securities by the Company in certain incidences, such as (i) in the event of a stock dividend on, or a subdivision, combination or reclassification of, Common Stock, and (ii) in the event of any capital reorganization, reclassification of the capital stock, consolidation or merger of the Company.

Removal of Directors by Stockholders

Our Bylaws provide that subject to any limitations in our Articles of Incorporation, directors may be removed by a vote not less than two-thirds of the voting power of the issued and outstanding stock entitled to vote thereon, at a special meeting of the stockholders called for that purpose.

Vacancy on Board of Directors

Our Bylaws provide that any vacancy occurring in the Board may be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors though less than a quorum of the Board.

Anti-Takeover Provisions Under The Nevada Revised Statutes

Nevada Laws

The State of Nevada, where we are incorporated, has enacted statutes that could prohibit or delay mergers or other takeover or change in control attempts and, accordingly, may discourage attempts to acquire us even though such a transaction may offer our stockholders the opportunity to sell their stock at a price above the prevailing market price. We have not opted out of these statutes.

Business Combinations. Sections 78.411 to 78.444 of the Nevada Revised Statues (the "NRS") prohibit a Nevada corporation from engaging in a "combination" with an "interested stockholder" for two years following the date that such person becomes an interested stockholder and place certain restrictions on such combinations even after the expiration of the two-year period. With certain exceptions, an interested stockholder is a person or group that owns 10% or more of the corporation's outstanding voting power (including stock with respect to which the person has voting rights and any rights to acquire stock pursuant to an option, warrant, agreement, arrangement, or understanding or upon the exercise of conversion or exchange rights) or is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and was the owner of 10% or more of such voting stock at any time within the previous two years.

Control Shares. Sections 78.378 to 78.3793 of the NRS (the "Control Share Act") provides that an "acquiring person" shall only obtain voting rights in the "control shares" purchased by such person to the extent approved by the other stockholders at a meeting. The Control Share Act provides that a person or entity acquires a "controlling interest" whenever it acquires shares that, but for the operation of the Control Share Act, would bring its voting power within any of the following three ranges: 20 to 33-1/3%; 33-1/3 to 50%; or more than 50%. Control shares include not only shares acquired or offered to be acquired in connection with the acquiring person within the preceding 90 days. The statute covers not only the acquiring person but also any persons acting in association with the acquiring person.

Dissenters' Rights of Appraisal and Payment

Under Nevada law, with certain exceptions, as long as shares of our Common Stock are traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market, holders of shares of our Common Stock will not have dissenters' rights to payment of an appraised fair market value for such shares in connection with a plan of merger, conversion, or exchange unless such action requires holders of a class or series of shares to accept for such shares anything other than cash, certain publicly traded shares or securities of certain investment companies redeemable at the option of the holder. To the extent that dissenters' rights may be available under Nevada law, stockholders who properly request and perfect such rights in connection with such merger or consolidation will have the right to receive payment of the fair value of their shares as determined by a Nevada Court.

Stockholders' Derivative Actions

Under Nevada law, any of our stockholders may bring an action in our name to procure a judgment in our favor, also known as a derivative action, provided that the stockholder bringing the action was a holder of our shares at the time of the transaction to which the action relates or such stockholder's stock thereafter devolved by operation of law and such suit is brought in a Nevada Court.

The foregoing is a summary of certain provisions of Nevada law and does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the NRS.

Transfer Agent And Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our Common Stock is Equiniti Trust Company LLC, 1110 Centre Point Curve, Suite 101, Mendota Heights, MN 55120.

Exchange Listing

Our Common Stock is currently listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "FLUX."

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The Shares being offered by the Selling Stockholders are the shares of Common Stock issuable upon (i) conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of the Pre-Funded Warrants and (ii) exercise of the Common Warrants. The Pre-Funded Warrants and the Common Warrants were issued to the Selling Stockholders in the Private Placement. See "Prospectus Summary—Recent Developments—Private Placement" for additional information. We are registering the Shares pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement in order to permit the Selling Stockholders to offer such shares for resale from time to time. Except for the ownership of the Warrants, the transactions contemplated by the Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement, and as disclosed in the sections entitled "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions" and "Executive Compensation", none of the Selling Stockholders have had any material relationship with us within the past three years.

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to each Selling Stockholder, including (i) the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by the Selling Stockholder prior to this offering, (ii) the number of Shares being offered by the Selling Stockholder pursuant to this prospectus, and (iii) the Selling Stockholders' beneficial ownership after completion of this offering. The registration of the Shares does not necessarily mean that the Selling Stockholders will exercise all or any of the Warrants and/or sell all or any of such Shares, but the number of shares of Common Stock and percentages set forth in the table below assume (i) the exercise of all of the Warrants held by the Selling Stockholder as of September 26, 2025, without regard to any limitations on exercise described in this prospectus or in the Warrants and (ii) that all of the Shares being offered by the Selling Stockholders are sold.

Under the terms of the Warrants, a Selling Stockholder may not exercise the Warrants to the extent such exercise would cause such Selling Stockholder, together with its affiliates and/or persons acting as a group with the Selling Stockholder or its affiliates, to beneficially own a number of shares of Common Stock which would exceed 4.99%, or 9.99% at the election of the Selling Stockholder, of our then outstanding Common Stock following such exercise, excluding for purposes of such determination shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the Warrants that have not been exercised. The numbers of shares of Common Stock in the second and fourth columns do not reflect this limitation.

The table is based on information supplied to us by the Selling Stockholders, with beneficial ownership and percentage ownership determined in accordance with the rules and regulations of the SEC and includes voting or investment power with respect to shares of Common Stock. This information does not necessarily indicate beneficial ownership for any other purpose. In computing the number of shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by a Selling Stockholder and the percentage ownership of that Selling Stockholder, shares of Common Stock subject to securities held by that Selling Stockholder that are exercisable, convertible or otherwise exchangeable for shares of Common Stock within 60 days after September 26, 2025, are deemed outstanding. Such shares, however, are not deemed outstanding for the purposes of computing the percentage ownership of any other Selling Stockholder.

Selling Stockholder $^{(1)}$	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Maximum Number of Shares of Common Stock to be Sold Pursuant to this Prospectus	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned After the Offering	Percentage Beneficially Owned After the Offering ⁽²⁾
Michael Johnson	4,542,926(3)	327,987	4,214,939	25.0%
Formidable Asset Management, LLC	3,638,674(4)	364,349	3,274,325	19.4%
Cleveland Capital Management L.L.C.	2,790,984(5)	1,261,004	1,529,980	9.0%
Winn Interests, Ltd.	525,468(6)	218,649	306,819	1.8%
Stephen J. DeNelsky	514,199(7)	364,424	149,775	*
Candies Family Investments, LLC	271,733(8)	145,761	125,972	*
Rainbow Investments Company	181,816(9)	72,887	108,929	*
Lawrence Brenner	131,093 ₍₁₀₎	36,450	94,643	*
Rodrigue Revocable Trust	238,857 ₍₁₁₎	145,761	93,096	*
Paul B. Candies, II	149,737 ₍₁₂₎	72,873	76,864	*
Jeffrey C. Mason, Chief Operating Officer	77,420 ₍₁₃₎	7,298	70,122	*
Dale Robinette, Director	78,484 ₍₁₄₎	18,225	60,259	*
Brett M. Candies	119,686 ₍₁₅₎	72,873	46,813	*
Tabone Marital Trust	117,738 ₍₁₆₎	72,873	44,865	*
Tabone Family Partnership	107,055 ₍₁₇₎	72,873	34,182	*
Juanita C. Candies	61,437 ₍₁₈₎	36,437	25,000	*
LLB & RBB Partnership, Ltd.	92,873 ₍₁₉₎	72,873	20,000	*
Kevin Royal, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary	25,629 ₍₂₀₎	7,298	18,331	*
RBB & LLB Partnership, Ltd.	87,502 ₍₂₁₎	72,873	14,629	*
Mark Barmettler, Vice President of Engineering	32,575 ₍₂₂₎	18,225	14,350	*
Jonathan Waldbaum	121,254 ₍₂₃₎	109,409	11,845	*
Plant Family Investments, Ltd.	38,937 ₍₂₄₎	36,437	2,500	*
Krishna Vanka, Chief Executive Officer, President and Director	36,450(25)	36,450		
TOTAL	13,982,527	3,644,289	10,338,238	

Represents less than 1% of shares outstanding.

- (4) Includes (i) 242,899 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 25,809 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 25,809 Pre-Funded Warrants held by certain accounts managed by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, (ii) 121,450 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 121,450 Common Warrants held by certain accounts managed by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, (iii) 548,226 shares of Common Stock held by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, and (iv) 2,726,099 shares of Common Stock held by certain accounts managed by Formidable Asset Management, LLC, and hold shared voting and dispositive power with respect to such shares. The business address for Formidable Asset Management, LLC is 221 E Fourth Street, Suite 2700, Cincinnati, OH 45202.
- Includes (i) 840,669 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 89,323 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 89,323 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Cleveland Capital L.P., (ii) 420,335 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 420,335 Common Warrants held by Cleveland Capital L.P. and (iii) an aggregate of 1,431,184 shares of Common Stock held by Cleveland Capital L.P. and certain other private funds managed by Cleveland Capital Management, L.L.C., or by its principals, and hold shared voting and dispositive power with respect to such shares. Excludes (i) 43,573 shares of Common Stock individually held by Wade Massad and (ii) 50,000 shares of Common Stock individually held by John Shiry. The business address for Cleveland Capital Management, L.L.C. is 1250 Linda Street, Suite 304, Rocky River, OH 44116.
- (6) Includes (i) 145,766 Shares issuable upon conversion of 15,488 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 15,488 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Winn Interests, Ltd., (ii) 72,883 Shares issuable upon exercise of 72,883 Common Warrants held by Winn Interests, Ltd. and (iii) 306,819 shares of Common Stock held by Winn Interests, Ltd. Each of Charlie A. Winn, Southern Winn and Tom C. Winn is an owner of Winn Interests, Ltd. and thus may be deemed to beneficially own the securities held by Winn Interests, Ltd. The business address for Winn Interests, Ltd. is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.

⁽¹⁾ Unless otherwise indicated, the business address of each of the Selling Stockholders is c/o Flux Power Holdings, Inc., 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California 92081.

⁽²⁾ Based on 16,835,698 shares of Common Stock outstanding as of September 26, 2025.

⁽³⁾ Includes (i) 218,658 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 23,233 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 23,233 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Johnson, (ii) 109,329 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 109,329 Common Warrants held by Mr. Johnson, (iii) 56,311 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Johnson and 4,148,680 shares of Common Stock held by Esenjay Investments LLC, of which Mr. Johnson is the sole director and beneficial owner, and (iv) 9,948 shares of Common Stock issuable to Mr. Johnson upon exercise of stock options within 60 days.

- Includes (i) 145,879 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 15,500 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 15,500 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. DeNelsky, (ii) 72,940 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 72,940 Common Warrants held by Mr. DeNelsky, (iii) 99,775 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. DeNelsky, (iv) 97,070 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 10,314 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 10,314 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mainstar Trust Custodian FBO Stephen J. DeNelsky IRA and (v) 48,535 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 48,535 Common Warrants held by Mainstar Trust Custodian FBO Stephen J. DeNelsky IRA. The address for Mr. DeNelsky and Mainstar Trust Custodian FBO Stephen J. DeNelsky IRA is 131 Cushman Road, Scarsdale, NY 10583.
- (8) Includes (i) 97,174 Shares issuable upon conversion of 10,325 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 10,325 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 48,587 Shares issuable upon exercise of 48,587 Common Warrants and (iii) 123,995 shares of Common Stock and (iv) 1,977 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of common warrants, in each case, held by Candies Family Investments, LLC. The business address for Candies Family Investments, LLC is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (9) Includes (i) 48,591 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 5,163 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,163 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Rainbow Investments Company, (ii) 24,296 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 24,296 Common Warrants held by Rainbow Investments Company and (iii) 108,929 shares of Common Stock held by Rainbow Investments Company. The business address for Rainbow Investments Company is 710 Buffalo, Suite 800, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (10) Includes (i) 24,300 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 2,582 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,582 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Brenner, (ii) 12,150 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 12,150 Common Warrants held by Mr. Brenner and (iii) 94,643 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Brenner. The address for Mr. Brenner is 5702 Ocean Drive, Corpus Christi, TX 78412.
- (11) Includes (i) 97,174 Shares issuable upon conversion of 10,325 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 10,325 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 48,587 Shares issuable upon exercise of 48,587 Common Warrants, (iii) 92,305 shares of Common Stock and (iv) 791 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of common warrants, in each case, held by Rodrigue Revocable Trust. The business address for Rodrigue Revocable Trust is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (12) Includes (i) 48,582 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Candies, II, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants held by Mr. Candies, II and (iii) 76,864 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Candies, II. The business address for Mr. Candies, II is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (13) Includes (i) 4,865 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 517 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 517 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 2,433 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 2,433 Common Warrants, (iii) 7,264 shares of Common Stock and (iv) 62,858 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options, in each case, held by Mr. Mason. Mr. Mason was promoted from Vice President of Operations to Chief Operating Officer effective August 1, 2025.
- (14) Includes (i) 12,150 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 1,291 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 1,291 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 6,075 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 6,075 Common Warrants, (iii) 56,311 shares of Common Stock and (iv) 3,948 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options within 60 days, in each case, held by Mr. Robinette.
- (15) Includes (i) 48,582 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Candies, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants held by Mr. Candies and (iii) 46,813 shares of Common Stock held by Mr. Candies. The business address for Mr. Candies is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (16) Includes (i) 48,582 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Tabone Marital Trust, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants held by Tabone Marital Trust and (iii) 44865 shares of Common Stock held by Tabone Marital Trust. The business address for Tabone Marital Trust is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401

- (17) Includes (i) 48,852 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Tabone Family Partnership, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants held by Tabone Family Partnership and (iii) 34,182 shares of Common Stock held by Tabone Family Partnership. The business address for Tabone Family Partnership is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (18) Includes (i) 24,291 Shares issuable upon conversion of 2,581 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,581 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Ms. Candies, (ii) 12,146 Shares issuable upon exercise of 12,146 Common Warrants held by Ms. Candies and (iii) 25,000 shares of Common Stock held by Ms. Candies. The business address for Ms. Candies is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (19) Includes (i) 48,582 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants and (iii) 20,000 shares of Common Stock, in each case held by LLB & RBB Partnership, Ltd. The business address for LLB & RBB Partnership, Ltd. is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (20) Includes (i) 4,865 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 517 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 517 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Royal, (ii) 2,433 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 2,433 Common Warrants held by Mr. Royal and (iii) 18,331 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of stock options within 60 days.
- (21) Includes (i) 48,582 Shares issuable upon conversion of 5,162 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 5,162 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 24,291 Shares issuable upon exercise of 24,291 Common Warrants and (iii) 14,629 shares of Common Stock, in each case, held by RBB & LLB Partnership, Ltd. The business address for RBB & LLB Partnership, Ltd. is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (22) Includes (i) 12,150 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 1,291 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 1,291 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 6,075 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 6,075 Common Warrants, (iii) 1,440 shares of Common Stock and (iv) 12,910 shares of Common Stock issuable upon common warrants, in each case, held by Mr. Barmettler.
- (23) Includes (i) 72,939 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 7,750 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 7,750 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Waldbaum, (ii) 36,470 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 36,470 Common Warrants held by Mr. Waldbaum and (iii) 11,845 shares of Common Stock held by Laura M. Waldbaum Family Trust U/A DTD 11/21/2019. The address for Mr. Waldbaum is 1404 Langham Terrace, Heathrow, FL 32746.
- (24) Includes (i) 24,291 Shares issuable upon conversion of 2,581 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,581 Pre-Funded Warrants, (ii) 12,146 Shares issuable upon exercise of 12,146 Common Warrants and (iii) 2,500 shares of Common Stock, in each case, held by Plant Family Investments, Ltd. The business address for Plant Family Investments, Ltd. is c/o Herndon Plant Oakley Ltd., 800 N. Shoreline Blvd. #2200S, Corpus Christi, TX 78401.
- (25) Includes (i) 24,300 Shares issuable upon the conversion of 2,582 shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,582 Pre-Funded Warrants held by Mr. Vanka and (ii) 12,150 Shares issuable upon the exercise of 12,150 Common Warrants held by Mr. Vanka Mr. Vanka was appointed Chief Executive Officer, President and director on March 10, 2025.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Each Selling Stockholder of the securities and any of their pledgees, assignees and successors-in-interest may, from time to time, sell any or all of their securities covered hereby on the principal trading market or any other stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the securities are traded or in private transactions. These sales may be at fixed or negotiated prices. A Selling Stockholder may use any one or more of the following methods when selling securities:

- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;
- block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the securities as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;
- purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;
- an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange;
- privately negotiated transactions;
- settlement of short sales:
- in transactions through broker-dealers that agree with the Selling Stockholders to sell a specified number of such securities at a stipulated price per security;
- through the writing or settlement of options or other hedging transactions, whether through an options exchange or otherwise;
- a combination of any such methods of sale; or
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The Selling Stockholders may also sell securities under Rule 144 or any other exemption from registration under the Securities Act, if available, rather than under this prospectus.

Broker-dealers engaged by the Selling Stockholders may arrange for other brokers-dealers to participate in sales. Broker-dealers may receive commissions or discounts from the Selling Stockholders (or, if any broker-dealer acts as agent for the purchaser of securities, from the purchaser) in amounts to be negotiated, but, except as set forth in a supplement to this prospectus, in the case of an agency transaction not in excess of a customary brokerage commission in compliance with FINRA Rule 2121; and in the case of a principal transaction a markup or markdown in compliance with FINRA Rule 2121.

In connection with the sale of the securities or interests therein, the Selling Stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the securities in the course of hedging the positions they assume. The Selling Stockholders may also sell securities short and deliver these securities to close out their short positions, or loan or pledge the securities to broker-dealers that in turn may sell these securities. The Selling Stockholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions or create one or more derivative securities which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of securities offered by this prospectus, which securities such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction).

The Selling Stockholders and any broker-dealers or agents that are involved in selling the securities may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act in connection with such sales. In such event, any commissions received by such broker-dealers or agents and any profit on the resale of the securities purchased by them may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. Each Selling Stockholder has informed the Company that it does not have any written or oral agreement or understanding, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute the securities.

The Company is required to pay certain fees and expenses incurred by the Company incident to the registration of the securities. The Company has agreed to indemnify the Selling Stockholders against certain losses, claims, damages and liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

We agreed to keep this prospectus effective until the earlier of (i) the date on which the securities may be resold by the Selling Stockholders without registration and without regard to any volume or manner-of-sale limitations by reason of Rule 144, without the requirement for the Company to be in compliance with the current public information under Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any other rule of similar effect or (ii) all of the securities have been sold pursuant to this prospectus or Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any other rule of similar effect. The resale securities will be sold only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers if required under applicable state securities laws. In addition, in certain states, the resale securities covered hereby may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

Under applicable rules and regulations under the Exchange Act, any person engaged in the distribution of the resale securities may not simultaneously engage in market making activities with respect to the common stock for the applicable restricted period, as defined in Regulation M, prior to the commencement of the distribution. In addition, the Selling Stockholders will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, including Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of the common stock by the Selling Stockholders or any other person. We will make copies of this prospectus available to the Selling Stockholders and have informed them of the need to deliver a copy of this prospectus to each purchaser at or prior to the time of the sale (including by compliance with Rule 172 under the Securities Act).

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of securities offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP. Certain matters under Nevada law will be passed upon by McDonald Carano LLP.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. as of June 30, 2025, and for the year then ended, have been audited by Haskell & White LLP ("Haskell & White"), an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in its report included herein (which report includes an explanatory paragraph describing conditions that raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern described in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements). Such financial statements have been included herein in reliance on the report of such firm given upon its authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. as of June 30, 2024, and for the year then ended, have been audited by Baker Tilly US, LLP ("Baker Tilly"), an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in its report included herein (which report includes an explanatory paragraph describing conditions that raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern described in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements). Such financial statements have been included herein in reliance on the report of such firm given upon its authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of Common Stock offered hereby. This prospectus, which constitutes part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. For further information with respect to our company and our Common Stock, reference is made to the registration statement and the exhibits and any schedules filed therewith. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract or any other document referred to are not necessarily complete, and in each instance, we refer you to the copy of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. Each of these statements is qualified in all respects by this reference.

You can read our SEC filings, including the registration statement, over the internet at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

We are subject to the information reporting requirements of the Exchange Act and we are required to file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. These reports, proxy statements, and other information are available for inspection and copying at the SEC's website referred to above. We also maintain a website at www.fluxpower.com at which you may access these materials free of charge as soon as reasonably practicable after they are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the SEC. Information contained on or accessible through our website is not a part of this prospectus, and the inclusion of our website address in this prospectus is an inactive textual reference only.

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC.

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS OF AND FOR THE YEARS ENDED JUNE 30, 2025 AND 2024	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm – Haskell & White, LLP, Irvine, CA (PCAOB Firm ID# 200)	F-2
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm – Baker Tilly US, LLP, San Diego, CA (PCAOB Firm ID# 23)	F-3
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2025 and 2024	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the Years Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024	F-7
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8
F-1	

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Flux Power Holdings, Inc.

Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") as of June 30, 2025, the related statements of operations, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes (collectively, the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of June 30, 2025, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

The consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended June 30, 2024, before the effects of added comparative disclosures relative to the adoption of Accounting Standards Update No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280), as presented in Note 13, were audited by other auditors whose report dated January 29, 2025, expressed an unqualified opinion, with an explanatory paragraph expressing substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. We audited the disclosures in Note 13 with respect to segment reporting for the year ended June 30, 2024. We were not engaged to audit, review, or apply any procedures to the fiscal 2024 consolidated financial statements of the Company other than with respect to the disclosures referred to herein and, accordingly, we do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance on the fiscal 2024 consolidated financial statements taken as a whole.

Substantial Doubt About the Company's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has recurring losses from operations, an accumulated deficit, expects to incur losses for the foreseeable future and requires additional working capital to achieve its operating plans. These conditions raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to these matters are also described in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audit, we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audit included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audit also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matters

Critical audit matters are matters arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. We determined that there are no critical audit matters.

/s/ HASKELL & WHITE LLP HASKELL & WHITE LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2025.

Irvine, California September 16, 2025

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Shareholders and the Board of Directors of Flux Power Holdings, Inc.

Opinion on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") as of June 30, 2024, the related consolidated statement of operations, stockholders' equity, and cash flows, for the year then ended, and the related notes (collectively referred to as the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of June 30, 2024, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We were not engaged to audit, review, or apply any procedures to the adjustments to retrospectively apply the change in accounting described in Note 13 and, accordingly, we do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance about whether such adjustments are appropriate and have been properly applied. Those adjustments were audited by other auditors.

Going Concern Uncertainty

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company's current liquidity position and projected cash needs raise substantial doubt about its ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans regarding these matters are also described in Note 2. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audit we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audit included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audit also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Critical Audit Matter

Critical audit matters are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. We determined that there are no critical audit matters.

/s/BAKER TILLY US, LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor from 2012 to 2025.

San Diego, California January 29, 2025

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

NESSETS		June 30,				
Current assets: 1,334,000 \$ 643,000 Cash \$ 1,334,000 \$ 9,773,000 Accounts receivable, net of allowance for credit losses of \$68,000 and \$55,000 at June 30,2025 and 2024, respectively 11,374,000 9,773,000 Inventories, net 17,231,000 16,977,000 Other current assets 31,804,000 28,338,000 Right of use assets, net 1,275,000 2,996,000 Property, plant and equipment, net 155,000 1,749,000 Other assets 19,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 Current liabilities Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,305,000 Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 3,343,000 Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 13,344,000 Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 18,000 Accounts payable, current portion \$ 30,000 \$ 18,000 Current liabilities \$ 30,000 \$ 18,000 Custome deposits \$ 30,000 \$ 18,000 Current liabilities \$ 30,000 \$ 12,000 <			2025		2024	
Cach \$ 1,334,000 \$ 643,000 Accounts receivable, net of allowance for credit losses of \$68,000 and \$55,000 at June 30,2025 and 2024, respectively inventories, net 11,740,000 9,773,000 Inventories, net 1,723,1000 16,977,000 16,977,000 245,000 17,231,000 245,000 25,358,000 18,000 25,358,000 25,358,000 25,358,000 25,358,000 20,000	ASSETS	'	_			
Cash	Commont accepta					
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for credit losses of \$68,000 and \$55,000 at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, respec	- W	¢	1 224 000	¢	642 000	
Perspectively		φ	1,334,000	Ф	043,000	
Inventories, net			11 274 000		0.772.000	
Other current assets 1.865,000 945,000 Total current assets 31,804,000 28,338,000 Right of usessets, net 1.275,000 2.096,000 Other assets 119,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 ***Current liabilities** ***Current liabilities** Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 3,956,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 3,956,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 - Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 - Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 150,000 Office leases payable, current portion 315,000 30,674,000 Accured deposits 38,000 1810,000 30,674,000 Total current liabilities 31,000 12,000 30,674,000 30,674,000 30,674,000 30,674,000 30,674,000	1 7				, ,	
Total current assets 31,804,000 28,338,000 Right of use assets, net 1,275,000 2,096,000 Property, plant and equipment, net 1,554,000 1,749,000 Other assets \$34,752,000 \$32,301,000 Total assets \$34,752,000 \$32,301,000 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$16,295,000 \$11,395,000 Accounts payable \$16,295,000 \$13,834,000 Accounts payable \$10,000,000 \$1,000,000 Accounts payable, desemble, current portion \$30,000 \$18,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 \$15,000 Customer deposits \$30,000 \$18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion \$80,000 \$15,000 Office leases payable, current portion \$30,000 \$12,000 Office leases payable, less current portion \$30,000 \$12,000 Total current liabilities \$30,000 \$32,107,000 Comment ilabilities <td colspan<="" td=""><td>·</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td>	<td>·</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	·				
Right of use assets, net 1,275,000 2,096,000 Property, plant and equipment, net 1,584,000 1,749,000 Other assets 119,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 LABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,395,000 Accounts payable \$ 13,607,000 3,286,000 Line of credit 13,007,000 \$ 6 Subordinated debt 19,000,000 \$ 6 Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 155,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 156,000 Office cleases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 120,000 Total current liabilities: 33,018,000 32,107,000 Congerm liabilities: Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office elases payable, less current portion 50,000 <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>						
Property, plant and equipment, net 1,554,000 1,749,000 Other assets 119,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 LABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,395,000 Accrued expenses 7,058,000 3,926,000 Accrued expenses 1,000,000 450,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 18,800 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 450,000 Deferred revenue 489,000 18,000 Customer deposits 815,000 734,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 120,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,00 30,674,000 Total current liabilities 32,000 132,000 Total current liabilities 32,000 12,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 <tr< td=""><td>Total cultent assets</td><td></td><td>31,804,000</td><td></td><td>28,338,000</td></tr<>	Total cultent assets		31,804,000		28,338,000	
Other assets 119,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,395,000 Accounts payable \$ 15,627,000 3,282,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 13,834,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 15,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 73,000 Accued interest 246,000 12,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 1,200 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 30,600 1,321,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 30,600 32,107,000 Common timents and contingencies (Note 12) 50,000 40,156,000 32,107,000 <td c<="" td=""><td>Right of use assets, net</td><td></td><td>1,275,000</td><td></td><td>2,096,000</td></td>	<td>Right of use assets, net</td> <td></td> <td>1,275,000</td> <td></td> <td>2,096,000</td>	Right of use assets, net		1,275,000		2,096,000
Other assets 119,000 118,000 Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000 LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current liabilities: Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,395,000 Accounts payable \$ 15,627,000 3,282,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 13,834,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 15,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 73,000 Accued interest 246,000 12,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 1,200 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 30,600 1,321,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 30,600 32,107,000 Common timents and contingencies (Note 12) 50,000 40,156,000 32,107,000 <td c<="" td=""><td>,</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>1.749.000</td></td>	<td>,</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1.749.000</td>	,				1.749.000
Total assets \$ 34,752,000 \$ 32,301,000	1 3/1 1 1 /					
Current liabilities:			,		,	
Current liabilities	Total assets	\$	34 752 000	\$	32 301 000	
Current liabilities: Income to the payable of the payabl		Ψ	34,732,000	Ψ	32,301,000	
Current liabilities: Income to the payable of the payabl	LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)					
Accounts payable \$ 16,295,000 \$ 11,395,000 Accrued expenses 7,058,000 3,926,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 13,834,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 332,000 1321,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 30,618,000 32,107,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) 506,000 32,107,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit): - - Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, r	EMBIENTES IN DOTO CHILOLOGIA DE LA CONTROL D					
Accrued expenses 7,058,000 3,926,000 Line of credit 13,627,000 13,834,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 – Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 15,6000 Finance leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: ** ** Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 13,21,000 Total liabilities 32,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) ** ** Stockholders' equity (deficit): ** ** Preferred stock, \$0,001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding ** ** Common stock, \$0,001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional	Current liabilities:					
Line of credit 13,627,000 13,834,000 Subordinated debt 1,000,000 - Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 156,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): - - - Préerred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 ond 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstan	Accounts payable	\$	16,295,000	\$	11,395,000	
Subordinated debt 1,000,000 - Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 156,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 126,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 1,321,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) 506,000 1,321,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit): 1 <th< td=""><td>Accrued expenses</td><td></td><td>7,058,000</td><td></td><td>3,926,000</td></th<>	Accrued expenses		7,058,000		3,926,000	
Deferred revenue 459,000 485,000 Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 156,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: 506,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 32,107,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) - - Stockholders' equity (deficit): - - - Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,600 17,000	Line of credit		13,627,000		13,834,000	
Customer deposits 38,000 18,000 Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 156,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Subordinated debt		1,000,000		_	
Finance leases payable, current portion 80,000 156,000 Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: **** **** Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) *** *** Stockholders' equity (deficit): *** *** *** Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - <th< td=""><td>Deferred revenue</td><td></td><td>459,000</td><td></td><td>485,000</td></th<>	Deferred revenue		459,000		485,000	
Office leases payable, current portion 815,000 734,000 Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: *** *** Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) ** ** Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000			38,000		18,000	
Accrued interest 246,000 126,000 Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: \$	Finance leases payable, current portion		80,000		156,000	
Total current liabilities 39,618,000 30,674,000 Long term liabilities: \$32,000 \$12,000 Office leases payable, less current portion \$506,000 \$1,321,000 Office leases payable, less current portion \$506,000 \$32,107,000 Total liabilities \$40,156,000 \$32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding \$\$- \$\$- Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively \$\$17,000 \$\$17,000 Additional paid-in capital \$\$100,965,000 \$99,889,000 Accumulated deficit \$\$(106,386,000) \$(99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) \$\$(5,404,000) \$194,000	Office leases payable, current portion		815,000		734,000	
Long term liabilities: Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12)	Accrued interest		246,000		126,000	
Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Total current liabilities		39,618,000		30,674,000	
Finance leases payable, less current portion 32,000 112,000 Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Y					
Office leases payable, less current portion 506,000 1,321,000 Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000			22.000		112 000	
Total liabilities 40,156,000 32,107,000 Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): - - Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding - - Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000			,		,	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Office leases payable, less current portion		506,000		1,321,000	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 12) Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Total liabilities		40 156 000		22 107 000	
Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding – – Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Total natifices		40,130,000		32,107,000	
Stockholders' equity (deficit): Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding – – Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000	Commitments and contingencies (Note 12)					
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 500,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding – – – Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000						
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 75,000,000 and 30,000,000 authorized at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit 100,965,000 99,889,000 Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000						
respectively; 16,835,698 and 16,682,465 shares issued and outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively Additional paid-in capital Accumulated deficit Total stockholders' equity (deficit) 17,000 17,000 199,889,000 (106,386,000) (99,712,000) (5,404,000) 194,000	, 1		-		-	
respectively 17,000 17,000 Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000						
Additional paid-in capital 100,965,000 99,889,000 Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000						
Accumulated deficit (106,386,000) (99,712,000) Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000			. ,		. ,	
Total stockholders' equity (deficit) (5,404,000) 194,000			, ,			
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity (deficit) \$\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	1 4 1		(5,404,000)		194,000	
	Total liabilities and stockholders' equity (deficit)	\$	34,752,000	\$	32,301,000	

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Y	Year ended June 30,			
	2025		2024		
Revenues	\$ 66,4	34,000 \$	60,824,000		
Cost of sales	44,6	94,000	43,591,000		
Gross profit	21,7	40,000	17,233,000		
Operating expenses:					
Selling and administrative	22,3	04,000	18,932,000		
Research and development	4,4	64,000	4,916,000		
Total operating expenses	26,7	68,000	23,848,000		
Operating loss	(5,0	28,000)	(6,615,000)		
Other income (expense):					
Interest income (expense), net	(1,6	46,000)	(1,718,000)		
Net loss	\$ (6,6	74,000) \$	(8,333,000)		
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	C	(0.40) \$	(0.50)		
Francisco Programma annua	ψ	(υ.τυ) ψ	(0.50)		
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding - basic and diluted	16,7	17,761	16,548,533		

FLUX POWER HOLDING, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)

	Commo	n Stock							
		Capi	tal Stock	-	Additional	A	ccumulated		
	Shares	A	mount	Pai	id-in Capital		Deficit		Total
Balance at June 30, 2024	16,682,465	\$	17,000	\$	99,889,000	\$	(99,712,000)	\$	194,000
Issuance of common stock – RSU settlements	102,896		_		_		-		-
Issuance of common stock – ESPP	50,337		-		97,000		-		97,000
Stock-based compensation	_		-		979,000		-		979,000
Net loss	-		-		-		(6,674,000)		(6,674,000)
Balance at June 30, 2025	16,835,698	\$	17,000	\$	100,965,000	\$	(106,386,000)	\$	(5,404,000)
				_		_		_	
	Commo	n Stock							
		Capi	tal Stock	A	Additional	A	ccumulated		
	Shares	A	mount	Paid-in Capital			Deficit		Total
Balance at June 30, 2023	17 470 015	-							
Bulance at danc co, 2020	16,462,215	\$	16,000	\$	98,086,000	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	6,723,000
,	16,462,215	\$	16,000	\$	98,086,000	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	6,723,000
Issuance of common stock – exercised options and RSU settlements	182,707	\$	16,000	\$	98,086,000 35,000	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	6,723,000
Issuance of common stock – exercised options and RSU	, ,	\$,	\$, ,	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	
Issuance of common stock – exercised options and RSU settlements	182,707	\$,	\$	35,000	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	36,000
Issuance of common stock – exercised options and RSU settlements Issuance of common stock – ESPP	182,707	\$,	\$	35,000 105,000	\$	(91,379,000)	\$	36,000 105,000
Issuance of common stock – exercised options and RSU settlements Issuance of common stock – ESPP Fair value of warrants issued	182,707 37,543	\$,	\$	35,000 105,000 92,000	\$	(91,379,000) - - - - (8,333,000)	\$	36,000 105,000 92,000

FLUX POWER HOLDING, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year ended June 30,			
		2025		2024
Cash flows from operating activities:		_		_
Net loss	\$	(6,674,000)	\$	(8,333,000)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by (used in) used in operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization		1,002,000		1,045,000
Stock-based compensation		979,000		1,571,000
Amortization of debt issuance costs		164,000		230,000
Non-cash lease expense		667,000		606,000
Inventory write downs		534,000		490,000
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				(0== 000)
Accounts receivable		(1,723,000)		(973,000)
Inventories		(788,000)		(1,309,000)
Other assets		(1,085,000)		(163,000)
Accounts payable		5,022,000		1,523,000
Accrued expenses		3,132,000		745,000
Accrued interest		120,000		124,000
Office leases payable		(734,000)		(644,000)
Deferred revenue		(26,000)		354,000
Customer deposits		20,000		(64,000)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		610,000		(4,798,000)
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchases of equipment		(653,000)		(853,000)
Net cash used in investing activities		(653,000)		(853,000)
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Proceeds from employee stock purchase plan exercises		97,000		141,000
Proceeds from subordinated debt borrowing		1,000,000		
Proceeds from revolving line of credit		64,463,000		67,209,000
Payment of revolving line of credit		(64,670,000)		(63,287,000)
Payment of finance leases		(156,000)		(148,000)
Net cash provided by financing activities		734,000		3,915,000
Net change in cash		691,000		(1,736,000)
Cash, beginning of period		643,000		2,379,000
Cush, segiming of period		043,000		2,377,000
Cash, end of period	\$	1,334,000	\$	643,000
Supplemental Disclosures of Non-Cash Investing and Financing Activities:				
Common stock issued for vested RSUs	\$	161,000	\$	538,000
Warrants issued in connection with borrowing agreements, recorded as debt issuance cost	\$	-	\$	92,000
Supplemental cash flow information:				
Interest paid	\$	1,235,000	\$	1,409,000

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2025 and JUNE 30, 2024

NOTE 1 - NATURE OF BUSINESS

Nature of Business

Flux Power Holdings, Inc. ("Flux") was incorporated in 2009 in the State of Nevada, and Flux's operations are conducted through its wholly owned subsidiary, Flux Power, Inc. ("Flux Power"), a California corporation (collectively, the "Company").

We design, develop, manufacture, and sell a portfolio of advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions for electrification of a range of industrial commercial sectors which include material handling, airport ground support equipment ("GSE"), and other commercial and industrial applications. We believe our mobile and stationary energy storage solutions provide our customers a reliable, high performing, cost effective, and more environmentally friendly alternative as compared to traditional lead acid and propane-based solutions. Our modular and scalable design allows different configurations of lithium-ion energy storage solutions to be paired with our proprietary wireless battery management system to provide the level of energy storage required and "state of the art" real time monitoring of pack performance. We believe that the increasing demand for lithium-ion energy storage solutions and more environmentally friendly energy storage solutions in the material handling sector should continue to drive our revenue growth.

NOTE 2 – SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

A summary of the Company's significant accounting policies which have been consistently applied in the preparation of the accompanying consolidated financial statements follows:

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include Flux Power Holdings, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiary Flux Power, Inc. after elimination of all intercompany accounts and transactions.

Liquidity and Financial Condition

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared on a going-concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. However, substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern exists. Historically, the Company's revenues and operating cash flows have not been sufficient to sustain its operations and the Company has relied on debt and equity financing for additional funds. The Company has incurred an accumulated deficit of \$106.4 million through June 30, 2025, and for the year ended June 30, 2025, generated positive cash flows from operations of \$0.6 million and incurred a net loss of \$6.7 million. As of July 31, 2025, the Company had a cash balance of \$1.1 million and \$6.7 million available funding under the Gibraltar Business Capital ("GBC") Credit Facility. In addition, the Company's operations have been impacted by delays in new orders of its energy storage solutions due to corresponding deferrals of new forklift purchases mainly caused by lower capital spending in the market sector that the Company serves and interest rate variability affecting selected large customer fleets which have impacted the Company's ability to meet projected revenue targets and generate cash from operations.

Management has evaluated the Company's expected cash requirements, including investments in additional sales and marketing and research and development, capital expenditures and working capital requirements, and believes the Company's existing cash, funding available under the GBC Credit Facility, forecasted gross margins and \$3.8 million of cash proceeds from the \$5.0 million Private Placement, which closed on September 15, 2015, will not be sufficient to meet the Company's anticipated capital resources to fund planned operations for the next twelve months following the filing date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Management is evaluating strategies to improve profitability of operations and to obtain additional funding. These steps include actual and planned price increases for our energy storage solutions, a number of cost saving initiatives including product cost efficiencies and planned operating cost savings. Based on the Company's existing backlog and customer orders, management anticipates increased revenues, together with the improvements in gross margin, will move the Company closer to profitability. The planned gross margin improvement tasks include, but are not limited to, a plan to drive bill of material costs down while increasing price of the Company's products for new orders. The Company also continues to execute cost reduction, sourcing and pricing recovery initiatives in efforts to increase gross margins and improve cash flow from operations. Unforeseen factors in the general economy beyond management's control could potentially have negative impact on the planned gross margin improvement plan. Management is continuing to evaluate other sources of capital to fund the Company's operations and growth. However, there can be no assurance that the Company will be able to realize the plans for improved operations or access necessary additional financing when needed to provide sufficient liquidity to continue operations over the next twelve months. If such liquidity is not available when required, management will be required to curtail investments in new product development, which may have a material adverse effect on future cash flows and results of operations and the Company's ability to continue operating as a going concern.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that would be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern and, therefore, be required to liquidate its assets and discharge its liabilities in other than the normal course of business and at amounts that may differ from those reflected in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses, as well as certain financial statement disclosures. Significant estimates are made in determining inventory obsolescence write-downs, warranty reserves and valuation allowances for credit losses and deferred tax assets. While management believes that the estimates and assumptions used in the preparation of the financial statements are appropriate, actual results could differ from these estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, cash was approximately \$1.3 million and \$0.6 million, respectively. Cash consisted of funds held in a non-interest-bearing bank deposit account. The Company considers all liquid short-term investments with maturities of less than three months when acquired to be cash equivalents. The Company had no cash equivalents at June 30, 2025 and 2024.

Fair Values of Financial Instruments

The carrying amount of our cash, accounts payable, accounts receivable, and accrued liabilities approximate their estimated fair values due to the short-term maturities of those financial instruments. The carrying amount of the line of credit agreement approximates its fair values as interest approximates current market interest rates for similar instruments. Management has concluded that it is not practical to determine the estimated fair value of amounts due to related parties because the transactions cannot be assumed to have been consummated at arm's length, the terms are not deemed to be market terms, there are no quoted values available for these instruments, and an independent valuation would not be practical due to the lack of data regarding similar instruments, if any, and the associated potential costs.

The Company does not have any other assets or liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring or non-recurring basis.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable are carried at their estimated collectible amounts. The Company has not experienced significant issues related to the collection of its accounts receivable. As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, the Company has an allowance for credit losses of \$68,000 and \$55,000, respectively.

Inventories

Inventories consist primarily of battery management systems and the related subcomponents and are stated at the lower of cost (first-in, first-out) or net realizable value. The Company evaluates inventories to determine if write-downs are necessary due to obsolescence or if the inventory levels are in excess of anticipated demand at market value based on consideration of historical sales and product development plans. The Company recorded an adjustment related to obsolete inventory in the amount of approximately \$534,000 and \$490,000 during the years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Inventories at June 30, 2025 and 2024 are net of inventory obsolescence write-downs of \$1,551,000 and \$2,677,000, respectively.

Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation. Depreciation and amortization are provided using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the related assets ranging from three to five years, or, in the case of leasehold improvements, over the lesser of the useful life of the related asset or the lease term

Stock-based Compensation

Pursuant to the provisions of the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic No. 718-10, Compensation-Stock Compensation, which establishes accounting for equity instruments exchanged for employee service, we utilize the Black-Scholes option pricing model to estimate the fair value of employee stock option awards at the date of grant, which requires the input of highly subjective assumptions, including expected volatility and expected life. Changes in these inputs and assumptions can materially affect the measure of estimated fair value of our share-based compensation. These assumptions are subjective and generally require significant analysis and judgment to develop. When estimating fair value, some of the assumptions will be based on, or determined from, external data and other assumptions may be derived from our historical experience with stock-based payment arrangements. The appropriate weight to place on historical experience is a matter of judgment, based on relevant facts and circumstances.

Common stock or equity instruments such as warrants issued for services to non-employees are valued at their estimated fair value at the measurement date (the date when a firm commitment for performance of the services is reached, typically the date of issuance, or when performance is complete). If the total value exceeds the par value of the stock issued, the value in excess of the par value is added to the additional paid-in-capital.

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue in accordance to the ASC Topic 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers ("ASC 606") for all contracts. The Company derives its revenue from the sale of products to customers. The Company sells its products primarily through a distribution network of equipment dealers, OEMs and battery distributors in primarily North America. The Company recognizes revenue for the products when all significant risks and rewards have been transferred to the customer, there is no continuing managerial involvement associated with ownership of the goods sold is retained, no effective control over the goods sold is retained, the amount of revenue can be measured reliably, it is probable that the economic benefits associated with the transactions will flow to the Company and the costs incurred or to be incurred with respect to the transaction can be measured reliably.

Product revenue is recognized as a distinct single performance obligation which represents the point in time that a customer receives delivery of our products. Our customers do have a right to return product, but our returns have historically been minimal.

Product Warranties

The Company evaluates its exposure to product warranty obligations based on historical experience. Our products, primarily lift equipment packs, are warrantied for five years unless modified by a separate agreement. As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, the Company carried warranty liability of approximately \$3,377,000 and \$3,018,000, respectively, which is included in accrued expenses on the Company's consolidated balance sheets.

Impairment of Long-lived Assets

In accordance with authoritative guidance for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets, if indicators of impairment exist, the Company assesses the recoverability of the affected long-lived assets by determining whether the carrying value of such assets can be recovered through the undiscounted future operating cash flows.

If impairment is indicated, the Company measures the amount of such impairment by comparing the carrying value of the asset to the present value of the expected future cash flows associated with the use of the asset. The Company believes that no impairment indicators were present, and accordingly no impairment losses were recognized during the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024.

Research and Development

The Company is actively engaged in new product development efforts. Research and development costs relating to possible future products are expensed as incurred.

Income Taxes

Pursuant to FASB ASC Topic No. 740, *Income Taxes*, deferred tax assets or liabilities are recorded to reflect the future tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial reporting basis of assets and liabilities and their tax basis at each year-end. These amounts are adjusted, as appropriate, to reflect enacted changes in tax rates expected to be in effect when the temporary differences reverse. The Company has analyzed filing positions in all of the federal and state jurisdictions where the Company is required to file income tax returns, as well as all open tax years in these jurisdictions. As a result, no unrecognized tax benefits have been identified as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, and, accordingly, no additional tax liabilities have been recorded.

The Company records deferred tax assets and liabilities based on the differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities and on operating loss carry forwards using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to reverse. A valuation allowance is provided when it is more likely than not that some portion or all of a deferred tax asset will not be realized.

Net Loss Per Common Share

The Company calculates basic loss per common share by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the periods. Diluted loss per common share includes the impact from all dilutive potential common shares relating to outstanding convertible securities.

For the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, basic and diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding were 16,717,761 and 16,548,533, respectively. The Company incurred a net loss for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024; therefore, basic and diluted loss per share for each fiscal year was the same because potential common share equivalents would have been anti-dilutive. The potentially dilutive common shares outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024 that were excluded from diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding represent shares underlying outstanding stock options, RSUs and warrants, as follows:

	June 30	,
	2025	2024
Stock options	796,660	1,605,060
RSUs	200,000	114,666
Warrants	1,413,110	1,413,110
	2,409,770	3,132,836

Adopted Accounting Pronouncements

In November 2023, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standard Update ("ASU") No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures, which requires retrospective disclosure of significant segment expenses and other segment items on an annual and interim basis. Additionally, it requires disclosure of the title and position of the Chief Operating Decision Maker ("CODM"). This ASU is effective annually for the Company's fiscal year ended June 30, 2025 and for interim periods thereafter. The Company adopted this standard for the year ended June 30, 2025 and the adoption did not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements. See Note 13 – Segment Information for further information.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

Management has considered all recent accounting pronouncements not yet adopted in the Company's consolidated financial statements. In November 2024, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2024-03, *Income Statement – Reporting Comprehensive Income – Expense Disaggregation Disclosures (Topic 220): Disaggregation of Income Statement Expenses*, which requires additional disclosure of certain amounts included in the expense captions presented on the statement of operations, as well as disclosures about selling expenses. The ASU is effective on a prospective basis, with the option for retrospective application, for the Company's fiscal year ending June 30, 2028 and interim periods thereafter. Early adoption is permitted for annual financial statements that have not yet been issued. The Company is evaluating the disclosure requirements related to the new standard.

In December 2023, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2023-09, *Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures*, which requires more detailed income tax disclosures. The guidance requires entities to disclose disaggregated information about their effective tax rate reconciliation as well as expanded information on income taxes paid by jurisdiction. The disclosure requirements will be applied on a prospective basis, with the option to apply them retrospectively. The standard is effective for the Company' fiscal year ending June 30, 2026, with early adoption permitted. The Company is evaluating the disclosure requirements related to the new standard.

NOTE 3 – INVENTORIES

Inventories consist of the following:

	June 30,			
	2025		2024	
Raw materials	\$ 13,471,000	\$	12,850,000	
Work in process	513,000		474,000	
Finished goods	 3,247,000		3,653,000	
	\$ 17,231,000	\$	16,977,000	

Inventories consist primarily of our energy storage systems and the related subcomponents, and are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value.

NOTE 4 – OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

Other current assets consist of the following:

	June 30,			
	 2025		2024	
Lawsuit insurance receivable	\$ 1,486,000	\$	-	
Prepaid insurance	104,000		419,000	
Prepaid expenses	17,000		181,000	
Other	258,000		345,000	
	\$ 1,865,000	\$	945,000	

NOTE 5 – ACCRUED EXPENSES

Accrued expenses consist of the following:

		June 30,			
	·	2025		2024	
Warranty liability	\$	3,377,000	\$	3,018,000	
Lawsuit settlements liability		2,175,000		_	
Payroll and bonus accrual		1,024,000		471,000	
PTO accrual		482,000		437,000	
	\$	7,058,000	\$	3,926,000	

NOTE 6 – PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT, NET

Property, plant and equipment, net consist of the following:

		June 30,			
			2025		2024
Machinery and equipment		\$	1,534,000	\$	1,352,000
Office equipment			3,261,000		2,690,000
Furniture and equipment			274,000		274,000
Leasehold improvements			150,000		148,000
CIP			4,000		106,000
Property, plant and equipment, gross			5,223,000		4,570,000
Less: accumulated depreciation			(3,669,000)		(2,821,000)
		\$	1,554,000	\$	1,749,000
	7.10				

Depreciation expense on property, plant and equipment was approximately \$848,000 and \$1,045,000 for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, and is included in selling and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

NOTE 7 – NOTES PAYABLE

Revolving Line of Credit

Gibraltar Business Capital ("GBC") Credit Facility

On July 28, 2023, the Company entered into a Loan and Security Agreement (the "Agreement") with GBC. The Agreement provides the Company with a senior secured revolving loan facility for up to \$15.0 million (the "Revolving Loan Commitment"). The revolving amount available under the GBC Credit Facility is equal to the lesser of the Revolving Loan Commitment and the borrowing base amount (as defined in the Agreement). The GBC Credit Facility is evidenced by a revolving note, which, as amended, matures on July 31, 2027 (the "Maturity Date"), unless extended, modified or renewed (the "Revolving Note"). Provided that there is no event of default, the Maturity Date can automatically be extended for a one-year period upon payment of a renewal fee for each such extension in the amount of three-quarters of one percent (0.75%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment, which fee will be due and payable on or before the applicable Maturity Date.

In addition, subject to conditions and terms set forth in the Agreement, the Company may request an increase in the Revolving Loan Commitment from time to time upon not less than 30 days' notice to GBC which increase may be made at the sole discretion of GBC, as long as: (a) the requested increase is in a minimum amount of \$1,000,000, and (b) the total increases do not exceed \$5,000,000 and no more than five (5) increases are made. Outstanding principal under the GBC Credit Facility accrues interest at Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR", as defined in the Agreement) plus five and one half of one percent (5.50%) per annum with such interest payment due monthly on the last day of the month. In the event of default, the amounts due under the Agreement bear interest at a rate per annum equal to three percent (3.0%) above the rate that is otherwise applicable to such amounts. The Company paid GBC a non-refundable closing fee for the GBC Credit Facility of \$112,500 upon the execution of the Agreement. In addition, the Company is required to pay a monthly unused line fee equal to one-half of one percent (0.50%) per annum on the difference between the Revolving Loan Commitment and the average outstanding principal balance of the revolving loan(s) for such month. The obligations under the GBC Credit Facility may be prepaid in whole or in part at any time upon an exit fee of (a) two percent (2.00%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment if the obligations are paid in full during the first year after the closing date, or (b) one percent (1.00%) of the Revolving Loan Commitment if the obligations are paid in full one year after the closing date, provided, that, the exit fee will be waived if such prepayment occurs in connection with the refinancing of the obligations with Bank of America, N.A., as lender.

On November 2, 2023, the Company entered into the First Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "First Amendment") with GBC, which amended certain definition of the Subordinated Debt referenced in the Loan and Security Agreement dated July 28, 2023 as Subordinated Debt owed by the Company to Cleveland Capital L.P. ("Cleveland") pursuant to that certain Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note, dated as of November 1, 2023, in the aggregate principal amount of \$2,000,000.

On January 30, 2024, the Company entered into Amendment No. 2 to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Second Amendment") with GBC, which amended certain terms of the Loan and Security Agreement dated July 28, 2023, including but not limited to, (i) increasing the commitment amount from \$15.0 million to \$16.0 million, (ii) adding an additional non-refundable closing fee in the amount of \$7,500 in cash for the increase in the commitment amount to \$16 million, (iii) amending the definition of "Eligible Accounts;" and (iv) amending the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant of the Company. In consideration for the Second Amendment, the Company agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$10,000 in cash, in addition to the \$7,500 non-refundable closing fee paid.

The loans and other obligations of the Company under the GBC Credit Facility are secured by substantially all of the tangible and intangible assets of the Company (including, without limitation, intellectual property) pursuant to the terms of the Agreement and the Intellectual Property Security Agreement entered into by and among the Company and GBC on July 28, 2023. During the years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, the Company had multiple drawdowns under the GBC Credit Facility totaling \$64.5 million and \$65.8 million, respectively, inclusive of the full repayment of the SVB Credit Facility, and made multiple repayments totaling \$64.7 million and \$52.0 million, respectively. As of June 30, 2025, the outstanding balance under the GBC Credit Facility was approximately \$13.6 million, with up to \$2.4 million available for future borrowings, subject to borrowing base limitations.

In April 2024, the Company notified GBC of a certain event of default with respect to the Company's anticipated failure to maintain the EBITDA covenant for the trailing three (3) month period ended April 30, 2024 (the "Default"). On May 8, 2024, the Company received a Waiver, which waived the Default, subject to satisfaction of the following conditions: (i) receipt of a counterpart of the Waiver duly executed by the Company; (ii) receipt of the waiver fee of \$20,000; (iii) receipt of the representations and warranties from the Company that after giving effect to the Waiver, the representations and warranties contained in the Agreement, the Waiver and the other Loan Documents shall be true and correct; and (iv) after giving effect to the Waiver, no additional event of default shall have occurred and be continuing on and as of the effective date of the Waiver

On May 31, 2024, the Company entered into Amendment No. 3 to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Third Amendment") with GBC which amended certain terms of the Loan and Security Agreement dated July 28, 2023, including but not limited to amending the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant of the Company. In consideration for the Third Amendment, the Company agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000 in cash.

On August 30, 2024, GBC agreed to waive the Company's non-compliance with, and the effects of its non-compliance under, various representations, financial covenants and non-financial covenants relating to our financial restatements (the "August Waiver").

The filing of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024 with the SEC was due on September 30, 2024 but was not filed until January 29, 2025. The Company's failure to file its Annual Report in a timely manner resulted in an event of default with respect to a covenant under the Loan and Security Agreement with GBC to timely deliver a copy of the Company's annual audited financial statements. Additionally, the Company notified GBC that it appeared likely that as a result of the restatement it would fail to maintain the EBITDA covenant for the trailing three (3) month periods ended May 31, 2024 and July 31, 2024, or Default. On January 17, 2025, the Company received a Waiver (the "January Waiver"), which waived the Defaults, subject to satisfaction of the following conditions, which have been met: (i) receipt of a counterpart of the January Waiver duly executed by the Company; and (ii) receipt of a waiver fee of \$25,000; and (iii) receipt of the representations and warranties from the Company that after giving effect to the Waiver, the representations and warranties contained in the Agreement, the Waiver and the other Loan Documents shall be true and correct; and (iv) after giving effect to the January Waiver, no additional event of default shall have occurred and be continuing on and as of the effective date of the January Waiver.

On January 22, 2025, the Company entered into Amendment No. 4 to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Fourth Amendment") with GBC which amended certain terms of the Loan and Security Agreement dated July 28, 2023, as amended, relating to the EBITDA Minimum financial covenant of the Company. In consideration for the Fourth Amendment, the Company agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$50,000 in cash, as follows: (i) \$25,000 paid on March 1, 2025, and (ii) \$25,000 paid on April 1, 2025.

On July 16, 2025, the Company entered into Amendment No. 5 to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Fifth Amendment") with GBC which amended certain terms relating to the maturity date set forth under the Loan and Security Agreement dated July 28, 2023, as amended. Pursuant to the Fifth Amendment, GBC and the Company agreed to amend the definition of the maturity date to August 31, 2025, unless otherwise extended pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, provided however, upon the occurrence of either (i) an extension of the due date of the Company's Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note, as amended, with Cleveland Capital, L.P. ("the Cleveland Note") to a date no earlier than September 29, 2027, or (ii) the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Registrant, the maturity date will automatically extend to July 31, 2027. See Note 8 – Related Party Debt Agreements for additional information pertaining to the Cleveland Note. In consideration for the Fifth Amendment, we agreed to pay GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$112,500.

On September 4, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 6 to Loan Agreement (the "Sixth Amendment"), with the effective date of August 31, 2025, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including (i) modifications to the EBITDA minimum financial covenant of the Company, and (ii) an extension of the maturity date from August 31, 2025 to September 15, 2025, subject to acceleration or further extension pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. Upon the closing of the Private Placement on September 15, 2025, all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note were applied in full towards satisfaction of the subscription by Cleveland in the Private Placement. Upon the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the Maturity Date of the Revolving Note was automatically extended to July 31, 2027.

As a result of the aforementioned waivers and amendments, and extension of the Maturity Date to July 31, 2027, we expect that the revolving credit facility will remain available subject to meeting certain lending criteria under the Loan Agreement.

Silicon Valley Bank Credit Facility

On November 9, 2020, the Company entered into a Loan and Security Agreement ("Loan and Security Agreement") with Silicon Valley Bank ("SVB").

On October 29, 2021, the Company entered into a First Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement ("First Amendment" and together with the Agreement, the "Loan Agreement") with SVB which amended certain terms of the Agreement including, but not limited to, increasing the amount of the revolving line of credit from \$4.0 million to \$6.0 million, and extending the maturity date to November 7, 2022. The First Amendment provided the Company with a senior secured credit facility for up to \$6.0 million available on a revolving basis ("Revolving LOC"). Outstanding principal under the Revolving LOC accrued interest at a floating rate per annum equal to the greater of (i) Prime Rate plus two and a half percent (2.50%), or (ii) five and three-quarters percent (5.75%). The Company paid a non-refundable commitment fee of \$15,000 upon execution of the Agreement and an additional non-refundable commitment fee of \$22,500 in connection with the First Amendment.

On June 23, 2022, the Company entered into a Second Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement ("Second Amendment" and together with the Loan Agreement, the "Second Amended Loan Agreement") with SVB, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including but not limited to, (i) increasing the amount of the revolving line of credit to \$8.0 million, (ii) changing the financial covenants of the Company from one based on tangible net worth to another based on adjusted EBITDA (as defined in the Second Amendment) on a trailing six (6) month basis and liquidity ratio certified as of the end of each month pursuant to the calculations set forth therein, and (iii) allowing for the assignment and transfer by SVB of all of its obligations, rights and benefits under the Agreement and Loan Documents (as defined in the Agreement and except for the Warrants).

In addition, under the Second Amendment, the interest rate terms for the outstanding principal under the Revolving LOC were amended to accrue interest at a floating per annum rate equal to the greater of either (A) Prime Rate plus three and one-half of one percent (3.50%) or (B) seven and one-half of one percent (7.50%). Interest payments are due monthly on the last day of the month. In addition, the Company is required to pay a quarterly unused facility fee equal to one-quarter of one percent (0.25%) per annum of the average daily unused portion of the \$8.0 million commitment under the SVB Credit Facility, depending upon availability of borrowings under the Revolving LOC. Pursuant to the Second Amendment, the Company paid SVB a non-refundable amendment fee of \$5,000 and SVB's legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Second Amendment.

In connection with the Second Amendment, the Company issued a twelve-year warrant to SVB and its designee, SVB Financial Group, to purchase up to 40,806 shares of common stock of the Company at an exercise price of \$2.23 per share pursuant to the terms set forth therein.

On November 7, 2022, the Company entered into a Third Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement ("Third Amendment") with SVB, which amended certain terms of the Second Amended Loan Agreement (together with the Third Amendment, the "Third Amended Loan Agreement"), including but not limited to, (i) extending the maturity date from November 7, 2022 to May 7, 2023 (the "Extension Period"), (ii) amending the financial covenants of the Company to cover the Extension Period and to include a liquidity ratio financial covenant, and (iii) amending the definition of Permitted Liens (as defined in the Third Amendment). Pursuant to the Third Amendment, the Company paid SVB a non-refundable amendment fee of \$12,500 and SVB's legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Third Amendment.

On January 10, 2023, the Company entered into a Fourth Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Fourth Amendment") with SVB, which amended certain terms of the Third Amended Loan Agreement including but not limited to, (i) increasing the amount of the SVB Credit Facility from \$8.0 million to \$14.0 million, (ii) removing the liquidity ratio financial covenant of the Company under Section 6.9 of the Third Amended Loan Agreement, (iii) amending the definition of Borrowing Base (as defined in the Fourth Amendment), which includes a new defined term for Net Orderly Liquidation Value (as defined in the Fourth Amendment), and (iv) removing certain defined liquidity terms under Section 13.1 of the Third Amended Loan Agreement. Pursuant to the Fourth Amendment, the Company paid SVB a non-refundable amendment fee of \$10,000 and SVB's legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Fourth Amendment.

On April 27, 2023, the Company entered into a Fifth Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Fifth Amendment") with SVB which further amended certain terms of the credit facility (together with the Fifth Amendment, the "Agreement"), including but not limited to, (i) extending the maturity date from May 7, 2023 to December 31, 2023 (the "2023 Extension Period"), (ii) amending the EBITDA financial covenant of the Company to cover the 2023 Extension Period, and (iii) amending the definition of EBITDA (as defined in the Fifth Amendment). Pursuant to the Fifth Amendment, the Company agreed to pay SVB a non-refundable amendment fee of Thirty Thousand Dollars (\$30,000) and SVB's legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Fifth Amendment. In addition, SVB also agreed to waive compliance by the Company of the former EBITDA financial covenant as of the month ended March 31, 2023.

On July 28, 2023, the Company repaid in full all principal outstanding under the SVB Credit Facility, together with all accrued and unpaid interest and related fees, with a portion of the funds from the GBC Credit Facility and terminated the Loan and Security Agreement with SVB, as amended. During the three months ended September 30, 2023, the Company had multiple Revolving LOC drawdowns totaling \$1.4 million and multiple Revolving LOC payments totaling \$11.3 million inclusive of the final repayment of the LOC in full.

NOTE 8 - RELATED PARTY DEBT AGREEMENTS

Subordinated Line of Credit Facilities

Cleveland Capital, L.P. Credit Facility

On November 2, 2023, the Company entered into a Credit Facility Agreement (the "Credit Facility") with Cleveland Capital, L.P., ("Cleveland"), a related party due to equity ownership. The Credit Facility provides the Company with a line of credit of up to \$2,000,000 for working capital purposes ("2023 Subordinated LOC"). In connection with the LOC, the Company issued a subordinated unsecured promissory note for \$2,000,000 (the "Commitment Amount") in favor of Cleveland (the "Note").

Pursuant to the terms of the Credit Facility, Cleveland agreed to make loans (each such loan, an "Advance") up to such Lender's Commitment Amount to the Company from time to time, until July 31, 2027 (the "Due Date"). The Note accrues interest at Secured Overnight Financing Rate plus nine percent (9%) per annum on each Advance from and after the date of disbursement of such Advance. All indebtedness, obligations and liabilities of the Company to Cleveland are subject to the rights of Gibraltar Business Capital, LLC (together with its successors and assigns, "GBC"), pursuant to a Subordination Agreement dated on or about November 2, 2023, by and between Cleveland and GBC (the "Subordination Agreement"). Subject to the Subordination Agreement, the Company may, from time to time, prior to the Due Date, draw down, repay, and re-borrow on the Note, by giving notice to Cleveland of the amount to be requested to be drawn down. Subject to the Subordination Agreement, the Note is payable upon the earlier of (i) the Due Date or (ii) on occurrence of an event of Default (as defined in the Note).

As consideration of Cleveland's commitment to provide the Advances to the Company, the Company issued Cleveland warrants to purchase 41,196 shares of common stock (the "Warrants") which rights are represented by a warrant certificate ("Warrant Certificate"). Subject to certain ownership limitations, the Warrants are exercisable immediately from the date of issuance, expire on the five (5) year anniversary of the date of issuance and have an exercise price of \$3.24 per share. The exercise price of the Warrants is subject to certain adjustments, including stock dividends, stock splits, combinations and reclassifications of the common stock. In the event of a Triggering Event (as defined in the Warrant Certificate), the holder of the Warrants will be entitled to exercise the Warrants and receive the same amount and kind of securities, cash or property as such holder would have been entitled to receive upon the occurrence of such Triggering Event if such holder had exercised the rights represented by the Warrant Certificate immediately prior to the Triggering Event. Additionally, upon the holder's request, the continuing or surviving corporation as a result of such Triggering Event will issue to such holder a new warrant of like tenor evidencing the right to purchase the adjusted amount of securities, cash or property and the adjusted warrant price. See Note 9 – Stockholders' Equity (Deficit).

On July 16, 2025, the Company and Cleveland entered into the First Amendment to the Note ("First Amendment"). The First Amendment amended the due date set forth in the Note dated November 2, 2023 ("Original Note") and as amended by the First Amendment, the Note issued by the Registrant to Cleveland in connection with the Credit Facility Agreement dated November 2, 2023, by and between Cleveland and the Registrant. Pursuant to the First Amendment, the due date under the Original Note was changed from August 15, 2025 to September 30, 2025.

As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, the outstanding balance under the Cleveland Credit Facility was \$1,000,000 and zero, respectively.

2022 Subordinated LOC

On May 11, 2022, the Company entered into a Credit Facility Agreement (the "Subordinated LOC") with Cleveland, Herndon Plant Oakley, Ltd., ("HPO"), and other lenders (together with Cleveland and HPO, the "Lenders"). The Subordinated LOC provides the Company with a short-term line of credit not less than \$3,000,000 and not more than \$5,000,000, the proceeds of which shall be used by the Company for working capital purposes. In connection with the Subordinated LOC, the Company issued a separate subordinated unsecured promissory note in favor of each respective Lender (each promissory note, a "Note") for each Lender's commitment amount (each such commitment amount, a "Commitment Amount").

Pursuant to the terms of the Subordinated LOC, each Lender severally agrees to make loans (each such loan, an "Advance") up to such Lender's Commitment Amount to the Company from time to time, until December 31, 2022 (the "Due Date"). On December 15, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Company elected to extend the Due Date to December 31, 2023. The Company may, from time to time, prior to the Due Date, draw down, repay, and re-borrow on the Note, by giving notice to the Lenders of the amount to be requested to be drawn down.

Each Note bears an interest rate of 15.0% per annum on each Advance from and after the date of disbursement of such Advance and is payable on (i) the Due Date in cash or shares of common stock of the Company at the sole election of the Company, unless such Due Date is extended pursuant to the Note, or (ii) on occurrence of an event of Default (as defined in the Note). The Due Date may be extended (i) at the sole election of the Company for one (1) additional year period from the Due Date upon the payment of a commitment fee equal to two percent (2%) of the Commitment Amount to the Lender within thirty (30) days prior to the original Due Date, or (ii) by the Lenders in writing. In addition, each Lender signed a Subordination Agreement by and between the Lenders and SVB dated as of May 11, 2022 (the "Subordination Agreement") for the purposes of subordinating the right to payment under the Note to SVB's indebtedness by the Company now outstanding or hereinafter incurred. On December 15, 2022, the Board of Directors of the Company elected to extend the Due Date to December 31, 2023 and the Company paid the Lenders an extension fee in the aggregate amount of \$80,000. On July 28, 2023, in conjunction with the concurrent termination of the SVB Revolving LOC and the entry into a new credit facility with Gibraltar Business Capital ("GBC"), each Lender signed a Subordination Agreement by and between the Lenders and GBC dated as of July 28, 2023 (the "GBC Subordination Agreement") for the purposes of subordinating the right to payment under the Note to GBC's indebtedness by the Company then incurred and outstanding or thereinafter incurred.

The Subordinated LOC includes customary representations, warranties and covenants by the Company and the Lenders. The Company has also agreed to pay the legal fees of Cleveland's counsel in an amount up to \$10,000. In addition, each Note also provides that, upon the occurrence of a Default, at the option of the Lenders, the entire outstanding principal balance, all accrued but unpaid interest and/or Late Charges (as defined in the Note) at once will become due and payable upon written notice to the Company by the Lenders.

In connection with entry into the Subordinated LOC, the Company paid to each Lender a one-time commitment fee in cash equal to 3.5% of such Lender's Commitment Amount. In addition, in consideration of the Lenders' commitment to provide the Advances to the Company, the Company issued the Lenders five-year warrants to purchase an aggregate of 128,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$2.53 per share that are, subject to certain ownership limitations, exercisable immediately (the "Warrants") (the number of warrants issued to each Lender is equal to the product of (i) 160,000 shares of common stock multiplied by (ii) the ratio represented by each Lender's Commitment Amount divided by the \$5,000,000).

Pursuant to a selling agreement, dated as of May 11, 2022, the Company retained HPO as its placement agent in connection with the Subordinated LOC. As compensation for services rendered in conjunction with the Subordinated LOC, the Company paid HPO a finder fee equal to 3% of the Commitment Amount from each such Lender placed by HPO in cash.

On November 2, 2023, the Subordinated LOC was terminated. There were no borrowings or amounts outstanding under the Subordinated LOC at any time during the year ended June 30, 2024.

NOTE 9 - STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (DEFICIT)

Authorized Shares of Common Stock

On May 28, 2025, the Company's stockholders approved an increase in the number of authorized common shares to 75,000,000 shares from 30,000,000 shares.

Authorized Shares of Preferred Stock

As of June 30, 2025, there are no outstanding shares of the Company's preferred stock.

On August 29, 2025, our stockholders approved the amendment and restatement of our Articles of Incorporation to, among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of preferred stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, \$0.001 par value per share ("Preferred Stock"), and (ii) grant the Board authority to fix the rights and preferences of the preferred stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock", \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions all as set forth in the Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation. The Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation was filed with the State of Nevada on September 10, 2025.

Warrants

In connection with the Company's Registered Direct Offering ("RDO") in September 2021, the Company issued five-year warrants to the RDO investors to purchase up to 1,071,430 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$7.00 per share and were estimated to have a fair value of approximately \$3,874,000. The warrants were exercisable immediately and are limited to beneficial ownership of 4.99% at any point in time in accordance with the warrant agreement.

In May 2022 and in conjunction with entry into a credit facility with Cleveland, HPO, and other lenders (together with Cleveland and HPO, the "Lenders"), the Company issued five-year warrants to the Lenders to purchase up to 128,000 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$2.53 per share and had a fair value of approximately \$173,000.

In June 2022 and in conjunction with the entry into the Second Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement with SVB, the Company issued twelve-year warrants to SVB and its designee, SVB Financial Group, to purchase up to 40,806 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$2.23 per share and had a fair value of approximately \$80,000.

In November 2023 and in conjunction with the entry into the 2023 Subordinated LOC, the Company issued five-year warrants to Cleveland Capital, L.P. to purchase up to 41,196 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$3.24 per share with a fair value of approximately \$92,000.

Warrant detail for the year ended June 30, 2025 is reflected below:

		Number of Warrants	Weighted Average Exercise Price Per Warrant		Weighted Average Remaining Contract Term (# years)
Outstanding and exercisable at June 30, 2024		1,413,110	\$	6.14	
Issued		-		-	
Exercised		-		=	
Forfeited and cancelled		_		_	
Outstanding and exercisable at June 30, 2025		1,413,110		6.14	1.48
	E 10				

Warrant detail for the year ended June 30, 2024 is reflected below:

		Weighted Average	Weighted Average
		Exercise Price Per	Remaining Contract
	Number of Warrants	Warrant	Term (# years)
Outstanding and exercisable at June 30, 2023	1,455,119	\$ 6.10	
Issued	41,196	3.24	
Exercised	-	=	
Forfeited and cancelled	(83,205)	4.00	
Outstanding and exercisable at June 30, 2024	1,413,110	6.14	2.48

The Company uses the Black-Scholes valuation model to calculate the fair value of warrants. The fair value of warrants was measured at the issuance date using the assumptions in the table below:

	Year e	nded June 30,
	2025 ⁽¹⁾	2024
Expected volatility		83.70%
Risk free interest rate		4.65%
Dividend yield		-%
Expected term (years)		5.00

(1) No warrants were issued during the year ended June 30, 2025.

Equity Award Plans

On February 17, 2015, the Company's stockholders approved the 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2014 Plan"). The 2014 Plan offers certain employees, directors, and consultants the opportunity to acquire the Company's common stock subject to vesting requirements and serves to encourage such persons to remain employed by the Company and to attract new employees. The 2014 Plan expired on November 26, 2024, at which time no future stock or stock option awards could be granted

On April 29, 2021, the Company's stockholders approved the 2021 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Plan"). The 2021 Plan authorizes the issuance of awards for up to 2,000,000 shares of common stock in the form of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock awards and unrestricted stock awards to officers, directors and employees of, and consultants and advisors to, the Company or its affiliates. As of June 30, 2025, 1,133,892 shares of the Company's common stock were available for future grants under the 2021 Plan.

On May 28, 2025, the Company's stockholders approved the 2025 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2025 Plan"). The 2025 Plan authorizes the issuance of awards for up to 1,000,000 shares of common stock in the form of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock awards and unrestricted stock awards to officers, directors and employees of, and consultants and advisors to, the Company or its affiliates. As of June 30, 2025, 1,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock were available for future grants under the 2025 Plan.

Stock Options

Activity in stock options during the year ended June 30, 2025 and related balances outstanding as of that date are reflected below:

	Number of Shares	1	Veighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contract Term (# years)	Aggregate intrinsic Value	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Outstanding at June 30, 2024	1,605,060	\$	4.85			
Granted	_		_			
Exercised	_		_			
Forfeited and cancelled	(808,400)		5.60			
Outstanding at June 30, 2025	796,660		4.10	7.10		
Exercisable at June 30, 2025	385,189		4.71	6.08		

Activity in stock options during the year ended June 30, 2024 and related balances outstanding as of that date are reflected below:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contract Term (# years)	Aggregate intrinsic Value	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Outstanding at June 30, 2023	973,400	\$ 6.44			
Granted	1,034,204	3.45			\$ 2.24
Exercised	(100,104)	3.40		\$ 97,593	
Forfeited and cancelled	(302,440)	5.66			
Outstanding at June 30, 2024	1,605,060	4.85	7.96		
Exercisable at June 30, 2024	426,363	8.72	4.92		

The Company uses the Black-Scholes valuation model to calculate the fair value of warrants. Weighted average annualized percentages and expected term inputs used in Black-Scholes valuations during the periods are listed below:

	Year ended .	June 30,
	2025 ⁽¹⁾	2024
Expected volatility		80.06%
Risk free interest rate		4.86
Dividend yield		_
Expected term (years)		6.00

(1) No stock options were granted during the year ended June 30, 2025.

Restricted Stock Units

On November 5, 2020, the Company's Board of Directors approved an amendment to the 2014 Plan, to allow for grants of Restricted Stock Units ("RSUs"). Subject to vesting requirements set forth in the RSU Award Agreement, one share of common stock is issuable for one vested RSU. On April 18, 2024, a total of 68,228 time-based RSUs were authorized by the Company's Board of Directors to be granted to the Company's four non-executive directors under the amended 2014 Plan and the 2021 Plan. On May 28, 2025, a total of 200,000 time-based RSUs were authorized by the Company's Board of Directors to be granted to the Company's four non-executive directors under the 2021 Plan.

Activity in RSUs during the year ended June 30, 2025 and related balances outstanding as of that date are reflected below:

	Number of Shares	A	Weighted verage Grant Date Fair Value	Weighted Average Remaining Contract Term (# years)
Outstanding at June 30, 2024	114,666	\$	5.56	
Granted	200,000		1.60	
Vested and settled	(102,896)		5.28	
Forfeited and cancelled	(11,770)		8.00	
Outstanding at June 30, 2025	200,000		1.60	0.91
F 20				

Activity in RSUs during the year ended June 30, 2024 and related balances outstanding as of that date are reflected below:

	Number of Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	Weighted Average Remaining Contract Term (# years)
Outstanding at June 30, 2023	193,749	\$ 6.09	
Granted	68,228	4.25	
Vested and settled	(136,956)	5.55	
Forfeited and cancelled	(10,355)	6.91	
Outstanding at June 30, 2024	114,666	5.56	0.61

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

On March 6, 2023, the Company's Board of Directors approved the 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "2023 ESPP"), and on April 20, 2023, the 2023 ESPP was approved by the Company's stockholders. The 2023 ESPP enables eligible employees of the Company and certain of its subsidiaries (a "Participating Subsidiary") to use payroll deductions to purchase shares of the Company's common stock and acquire an ownership interest in the Company. The maximum aggregate number of shares of the Company's common stock that have been reserved as authorized for the grant of options under the 2023 ESPP is 350,000 shares, subject to adjustment as provided for in the 2023 ESPP. Participation in the 2023 ESPP is voluntary and is limited to eligible employees (as such term is defined in the 2023 ESPP) of the Company or a Participating Subsidiary who (i) has been employed by the Company or a Participating Subsidiary for at least 90 days and (ii) is customarily employed for at least twenty (20) hours per week and more than five (5) months in any calendar year. Each eligible employee may authorize payroll deductions of one to 15% of the eligible employee's compensation on each pay day to be used to purchase up to 1,500 shares of common stock for the employee's account occurring during an offering period. The 2023 ESPP has a term of ten (10) years commencing on April 20, 2023, the date of approval by the Company's stockholders, unless otherwise earlier terminated.

Under the provisions of the 2023 ESPP, participants purchase common stock at 85% of the closing price of the Company's common stock at the start or end of each six-month offering period, whichever is lower. On March 31, 2025, participants in the offering period ending March 31, 2025 purchased 29,350 shares of common stock at \$1.46 per share. On March 28, 2025, participants in the offering period ending September 30, 2024 purchased 20,987 shares of common stock at \$2.58 per share. While the purchase price for the offering period ending September 30, 2024 under the 2023 ESPP had been established as of September 30, 2024, the Company was unable to issue shares of its common stock until it became current with its required SEC filings. On March 28, 2024, participants in the offering period ending March 28, 2024 purchased 37,543 shares of common stock at \$2.80 per share. At June 30, 2025, there were 252,120 shares of the Company's common stock available for grant under the 2023 ESPP.

Stock-based Compensation

Stock-based compensation expense for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 represents the estimated fair value of stock options and RSUs at the time of grant, and ESPP shares at the beginning of each offering period, amortized under the straight-line method over the expected vesting period and reduced for estimated forfeitures of options and RSUs. Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from original estimates. At June 30, 2025, the aggregate intrinsic value of exercisable stock options was zero.

The following table summarizes stock-based compensation expense for employee and non-employee stock option and RSU grants and ESPP participation:

	 Year ended June 30,			
	2025		2024	
Research and development	\$ 127,000	\$	236,000	
Selling and administrative	852,000		1,335,000	
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$ 979,000	\$	1,571,000	

At June 30, 2025, the unamortized stock-based compensation expense relating to outstanding stock options and RSUs was approximately \$729,000 and \$312,000, respectively, and these amounts are expected to be expensed over the weighted-average remaining recognition period of 1.1 years and 0.9 years, respectively.

NOTE 10 - INCOME TAXES

Pursuant to the provisions of FASB ASC Topic No. 740 *Income Taxes* ("ASC 740"), deferred income taxes reflect the net effect of (a) temporary difference between carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial purposes and the amounts used for income tax reporting purposes, and (b) net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. A valuation allowance of approximately \$27,508,000 and \$26,483,000 has been established to offset the net deferred tax assets as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, due to uncertainties surrounding the Company's ability to generate future taxable income to realize these assets.

The Company is subject to taxation in the United States, California and Georgia. The Company's tax years from 2010 and forward are subject to examination by the federal and state taxing authorities due to the carry forward of unutilized net operating losses and research and development credits, as applicable.

The Company has primarily incurred losses since inception. A current state income tax provision of \$4,000 has been recorded for state minimum and net worth taxes. Significant components of the Company's net deferred tax assets and liabilities are shown in the table below.

	Year ended June 30,			
	2025		2024	
Deferred tax assets:				
Net operating loss carryforwards	\$ 22,222,000	\$	21,553,000	
Research and development credit carryforward	27,000		27,000	
Capitalized research and development expenses	2,323,000		1,987,000	
Stock compensation	20,000		638,000	
Disallowed interest expense	740,000		431,000	
Lease liability	322,000		567,000	
Other, net	2,138,000		1,785,000	
Gross deferred tax assets	27,792,000		26,988,000	
Less valuation allowance	(27,508,000)		(26,483,000)	
Total deferred tax assets	284,000		505,000	
Deferred tax liabilities:				
Right of use asset	(284,000)		(505,000)	
Total deferred tax liabilities	(284,000)		(505,000)	
Total net deferred tax liabilities	\$ _	\$	_	

At June 30, 2025, the Company had unused net operating loss ("NOL") carryovers of approximately \$77,171,000 and \$87,399,000 that are available to offset future federal and state taxable income, respectively. Federal NOL carryforwards arising after 2017 of approximately \$54,763,000 do not expire. Federal NOL carryforwards arising before 2018 of approximately \$22,408,000 and all of the state NOL carryforwards begin to expire in 2030.

The provision for income taxes on earnings subject to income taxes differs from the statutory federal rate at June 30, 2025 and 2024, due to the following:

	Year ended June 30,			
	2025		2024	
Federal income taxes at 21%	\$ (1,401,000)	\$	(1,749,000)	
State income taxes, net	(223,000)		(546,000)	
Permanent differences and other	178,000		241,000	
Other true ups	425,000		270,000	
Change in valuation allowance	1,025,000		1,787,000	
Provision for income taxes	\$ 4,000	\$	3,000	

Internal Revenue Code Section 382 limits the use of our net operating loss carryforwards if there has been a cumulative change in ownership of more than 50% within a three-year period. The Company has not yet completed a Section 382 study. If such analysis determines there is a limitation on the use of net operating loss carryforwards to offset future taxable income, the recorded deferred tax asset relating to such net operating loss carryforwards will be reduced. However, as the Company has recorded a full valuation allowance against its net deferred tax assets, there would be no impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2025 and 2024.

Under ASC 740, the impact of an uncertain income tax position on the income tax return must be recognized at the largest amount that is more-likely-than-not to be sustained upon audit by the relevant taxing authority. An uncertain income tax position will not be recognized if it has less than a 50% likelihood of being sustained. Additionally, ASC 740 provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. In accordance with ASC 740, there are no unrecognized tax benefits as of June 30, 2025 and 2024.

NOTE 11 – CONCENTRATIONS

Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist principally of cash and unsecured trade accounts receivable. The Company maintains cash balances in non-interest-bearing bank deposit accounts at a California commercial bank. The Company's cash balance at this institution is secured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation up to \$250,000. As of June 30, 2025 and 2024, cash was approximately \$1,334,000 and \$643,000, respectively. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts. Management believes that the Company is not exposed to any significant credit risk with respect to its cash.

Customer Concentrations

During the year ended June 30, 2025, the Company had three major customers that each represented more than 10% of its revenues on an individual basis, and together represented approximately \$48,288,000 or 73% of its total revenues.

During the year ended June 30, 2024, the Company had three (3) major customers that each represented more than 10% of its revenues on an individual basis, and together represented approximately \$47,178,000 or 78% of its total revenues.

Suppliers/Vendor Concentrations

The Company obtains components and supplies included in its products from a group of suppliers. The Company does not manufacture the battery cells used in energy storage solutions. Battery cells, which are an integral part of energy storage solutions, are sourced from a single manufacturer located in China. In response to business uncertainties resulting from tariffs and increased tariff levels imposed by the U.S. government on goods imported into the U.S., imports from the battery cell supplier in China were temporarily paused. The pause was short-lived as both parties quickly agreed to modified terms. At this time, neither the pause in shipments nor the modified terms have materially affected the Company's operations. However, further escalation of tariffs between the U.S. and China could have a material effect on the Company's ability to cost-effectively source from the supplier in China.

During the year ended June 30, 2025, the Company had one supplier who accounted for more than 10% of its total purchases which represented approximately \$15,901,000 or 28% of its total purchases.

During the year ended June 30, 2024 the Company had one supplier who accounted for more than 10% of its total purchases which represented approximately \$12,437,000 or 27% of its total purchases.

NOTE 12 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, the Company may become involved in various lawsuits and legal proceedings which arise in the ordinary course of business. However, litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties and an adverse result in any legal proceedings that may arise from time to time may harm the Company's business. To the best of its knowledge, except for the legal proceedings disclosed below, there are no other material legal proceedings pending against the Company.

Securities Class Action

On November 1, 2024, plaintiff Asfa Kassam filed a purported federal securities class action complaint in the United States District Court, District of Nevada, captioned *Kassam v. Flux Power Holdings, Inc. et al.* (No. 2:24-cv-02051), against the Company, our Chief Executive Officer, Ronald F. Dutt, and our former Chief Financial Officer, Charles A. Scheiwe. The complaint generally alleges that the defendants made false and misleading statements in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and Rule 10b-5 promulgated thereunder. The action purports to be brought on behalf of those who purchased or otherwise acquired the Company's publicly traded securities between November 11, 2022 and September 30, 2024, and seeks unspecified damages and other relief. On January 14, 2025, the court granted an unopposed motion to transfer the case to the Southern District of California for all further proceedings. On February 20, 2025, the court appointed Brandon Paulson to act as lead plaintiff for the putative class. On April 21, 2025, lead plaintiff filed an amended complaint. On May 12, 2025, the defendants filed motions to dismiss the amended complaint.

Following a mediation, on July 11, 2025, the parties entered into a settlement term sheet (the "Term Sheet") to fully resolve the class action litigation. The settlement was subsequently memorialized in a definitive settlement agreement, executed on August 27, 2025, which was filed with the Court on August 28, 2025 in connection with an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which motion will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. In settling the class action, the Company is not admitting any liability and neither the Term Sheet nor the definitive settlement agreement constitutes an admission of liability or an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs. The settlement provides for, among other things, the final dismissal of the litigation and a release of claims against the Defendants in exchange for the Company establishing a \$1.75 million escrowed settlement fund to cover payments to the settlement class, attorneys' fees and settlement administration expenses

The settlement class will consist of all persons or entities who purchased publicly traded common stock of the Company between November 15, 2021 and February 14, 2025, but will exclude (i) persons who suffered no compensable losses; and (ii) the Defendants; present and former officers, directors, or control persons of the Company at all relevant times; members of their immediate families and their legal representatives, heirs, successors, predecessors, or assigns; present and former parents, subsidiaries, assigns, successors, and predecessors of the Company; and any entity in which any of the persons excluded hereunder has or had a controlling or majority ownership interest in the Company at any time. The plaintiff's motion seeks certification of the settlement class, and, for settlement purposes only, Defendants will not object to certification of the action as a class action.

Final settlement is subject to, among other things, court approval of such agreement. If the settlement does not obtain approval, the parties agree that the settlement class will be decertified without prejudice, and that all the parties will revert to their pre-settlement positions.

We expect the Company's liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$1.15 million of the settlement fund. The Company estimates that it will contribute approximately \$600,000 to the settlement fund as its remaining retention/deductible related to its insurance policy.

Stockholder Derivative Action

On January 7, 2025, plaintiff Ronald Pearl filed a purported stockholder derivative complaint in the United States District Court, District of Nevada, captioned *Pearl v. Dutt, et al.* (Case No. 2:25-cv-00042), against current and former officers and directors of the Company, naming the Company as a nominal defendant. The complaint generally arises out of the same allegations contained in the *Kassam* securities class action and alleges claims for breach of fiduciary duties and related claims. The action purports to be brought derivatively on behalf of the Company and seeks damages and other various relief. On February 19, 2025, the court granted an unopposed motion to transfer the case to the Southern District of California for all further proceedings (Case No. 3:25-cv-00373-W-JLB). On March 27, 2025, the parties filed a joint motion to stay the derivative action pending the underlying class action, which motion was granted on May 1, 2025. On April 1, 2025, the Court transferred the matter to Judge Ohta, as related to the *Kassam* securities class action (now captioned Case No. 3:25-cv-00373-JO-DDL).

Following a mediation, on July 11, 2025, the parties reached an agreement to resolve the derivative complaint in exchange for the Company implementing and maintaining certain corporate governance reforms and enhancements. In connection with the settlement, defendants agreed not to oppose a payment of attorneys' fees and reimbursement of expenses for plaintiff's counsel, and a service award for plaintiff, in the total amount of \$425,000, subject to Court approval. On August 13, 2025, plaintiff filed an unopposed motion for preliminary approval of the settlement, which will be heard by the Court on October 23, 2025. In settling the derivative complaint, the defendants are not admitting any liability, and the settlement does not constitute an admission regarding the accuracy of any allegation made by the plaintiffs. Final settlement remains subject to, among other things, court approval. We expect the Company's liability insurers to directly fund approximately \$350,000 of the agreed upon attorney's fees.

Employment Related Actions

On April 30, 2024, a former employee (the "Employee") filed a class action complaint against the Company and Insperity, our third-party payroll service provider, in San Diego County Superior Court for claims including failure to pay minimum wage, failure to pay overtime, failure to provide meal periods, failure to provide rest breaks, failure to pay wages at separation, failure to provide accurate wage statements, failure to reimburse business expenses, failure to produce employment records and unfair competition, which he has purported to assert on behalf of himself and all other individuals who worked for the Company or Insperity, as non-exempt employees in California between April 30, 2020 and the present (the "Employment Proceeding"). On July 1, 2024, the Company filed an answer to the complaint that none of the asserted claims possessed any merit, contended that many of the asserted claims were subject to immediate dismissal, and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration. On October 14, 2024, the Employee elected to dismiss Insperity from the action without prejudice.

On July 5, 2024, the Employee filed a representative action complaint against the Company and Insperity in San Diego County Superior Court for Violation of Private Attorneys' General Act ("PAGA"), seeking an unspecified amount of penalties and attorneys' fees based on allegations that the Company violated certain California employment laws (the "PAGA Proceeding"). On August 8, 2024, the Company filed an answer to the complaint in which the Company denied that any of the asserted claims possessed any merit and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration.

On December 10, 2024, the Company and the Employee stipulated to the consolidation of Employment Lawsuit and the PAGA Action. As of the date hereof, both proceedings are currently pending consolidation by the court. Upon consolidation, the Company intends to move to have the Employee's action claims dismissed, the Employee's individual claims compelled to binding arbitration and the Employee's representative PAGA claims stayed pending the arbitration of his individual claims. On October 22, 2024, the Employee elected to dismiss Insperity from the action without prejudice.

On January 25, 2024, in a separate action, a former CPM, LTD Inc. ("CPM") employee filed a complaint against CPM, a third-party staffing service provider, Flux Power, Inc., and Flux Power Holdings, Inc. (collectively, the "Defendants") in San Diego County Superior Court for claims including harassment, failure to prevent harassment, retaliation, wrongful termination, failure to provide meal periods and rest breaks, failure to provide accurate wage statements, and failure to pay wages at separation. CPM is a San Diego based staffing company that provided employees (including the plaintiff) to us. The plaintiff has alleged that we and CPM were "joint employers" to the plaintiff under California law and are jointly liable for the plaintiff's claims. The plaintiff sought an unspecified amount of unpaid wages, statutory penalties, emotional distress damages, punitive damages, and attorneys' fees from Defendants. On June 21, 2024, the Company filed an answer to the complaint in which the Company denied that any of the asserted claims possessed any merit and contended that certain of the asserted claims were subject to binding arbitration. Following discussions, on April 28, 2025, the parties entered into a written settlement agreement that resolved all of the asserted claims. Pursuant to that settlement, Defendants received a general release from the plaintiff, while expressly denying any wrongdoing whatsoever. Thereafter, on May 6, 2025, the plaintiff dismissed the action with prejudice.

Operating Leases

On April 25, 2019 the Company signed a Standard Industrial/Commercial Multi-Tenant Lease ("the Lease") with Accutek to rent approximately 45,600 square feet of industrial space at 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California. The Lease has an initial term of seven years and four months and commenced on or about June 28, 2019. The lease contains an option to extend the term for two periods of 24 months each, and the right of first refusal to lease an additional approximate 15,300 square feet. The monthly rental rate was \$42,400 for the first 12 months, escalating at 3% each year.

On February 26, 2020, the Company entered into the First Amendment to the Lease to rent an additional 16,309 rentable square feet of space plus a residential unit of approximately 1,230 rentable square feet (for a total of approximately 17,539 rentable square feet). The lease for the additional space commenced 30 days following the occupancy date of the additional space and will terminate concurrently with the term of the original lease, which expires on November 20, 2026. The base rent for the additional space is the same rate as the space rented under the terms of the original lease, \$0.93 per rentable square foot (subject to 3% annual increase).

On December 16, 2022, the Company signed a Lease Agreement with MM Parker Court Associates, LLC to rent approximately 4,892 square feet of office space at Building 1959 Parker Court, Suite E, Atlanta, Georgia. The lease has an initial term of five years and three months and commenced on or about February 1, 2023. The monthly rental rate was approximately \$2,300 for the first six months, and \$4,700 for months seven to 12, escalating at 5% each year.

Total rent expense was approximately \$929,000 and \$942,000 for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

Finance Leases

The Company has finance leases outstanding as of June 30, 2025 as follows:

Lease Date	Property Leased	Lease Term (months)	Commencement Date	nthly Lease ayment ⁽¹⁾
9/2/2022	Vehicle	60	9/10/2022	\$ 1,100
10/17/2022	Manufacturing equipment	36	10/17/2022	\$ 5,500
1/24/2023	Manufacturing equipment	36	1/24/2023	\$ 6,700
3/2/2023	Manufacturing equipment	36	3/2/2023	\$ 1,000

(1) Excludes sales tax and other fees.

Lease costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over their respective lease terms. Depreciation expense related to leased assets was approximately \$154,000 and \$153,000 for the years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. Interest expense on lease liabilities was approximately \$17,000 and \$29,000 for the years ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

Future minimum lease payments as of June 30, 2025 are as follows:

	Op	erating Leases	Finance Leases		
Years ending June 30,					
2026	\$	910,000	\$	85,000	
2027		433,000		15,000	
2028		64,000		20,000	
Total future minimum lease payments		1,407,000		120,000	
Less: discount		(86,000)		(8,000)	
Total lease liability		1,321,000		112,000	
Less: leases payable, current portion		(815,000)		(80,000)	
Leases payable, noncurrent portion	\$	506,000	\$	32,000	

The weighted average remaining lease term for operating leases was 1.6 years and 2.6 years as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The weighted average discount rate for operating leases was 8.5% and 8.8% as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

The weighted average remaining lease term for finance leases was 0.8 years and 1.6 years as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The weighted average discount rate for finance leases was 3.4% and 1.9% as of June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

NOTE 13 – SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company has one business activity and derives its revenue from the design, development, manufacturing, and sale of a portfolio of advanced lithium-ion energy storage solutions for electrification of a range of industrial commercial sectors which include material handling, airport ground support equipment ("GSE"), and stationary energy storage. Accordingly, the Company operates as a single operating and reporting segment. The Company's chief operating decision maker (the "CODM") is its Chief Executive Officer. The CODM reviews financial information including operating results and assets on a consolidated basis.

When evaluating the Company's financial performance and making strategic decisions, the CODM uses net income (loss) and Adjusted EBITDA to assess performance and allocate financial, capital and personnel resources. Net income (loss) and Adjusted EBITDA are used in the annual operating plan and forecasting process as well as ongoing decisions driven by the monthly or quarterly reviews of the plan versus actual results.

The table below is a summary of the segment profit or loss, including significant segment expenses, for the periods presented:

	Year ended June 30,			
	·	2025		2024
Revenues	\$	66,434,000	\$	60,824,000
Less:				
Cost of sales		44,694,000		43,591,000
General and administrative		18,337,000		15,669,000
Selling and marketing		2,965,000		2,218,000
Research and development		4,464,000		4,916,000
Depreciation		1,002,000		1,045,000
Interest		1,646,000		1,718,000
Net loss	\$	(6,674,000)	\$	(8,333,000)

Assets provided to the CODM are consistent with those reported on the consolidated balance sheets. All long-lived assets are held in the United States, and revenues and net losses are solely generated from operations in the United States.

NOTE 14 – SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Management evaluated events subsequent to June 30, 2025 through the filing date of these consolidated financial statements and concluded there are no material subsequent events to disclose other than those presented as follows.

Notice of Delisting or Failure to Satisfy a Continued Listing Rule or Standard; Transfer of Listing

On January 31, 2025, the Listing Qualifications Department (the "Staff") of the Nasdaq Stock Market ("Nasdaq") notified the Company that the Company did not comply with the minimum \$2,500,000 stockholders' equity requirement for continued listing set forth in Nasdaq Listing Rule 5550(b)(1) (the "Stockholders' Equity Requirement"). On March 17, 2025, the Company filed its plan with Nasdaq to regain compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement, which included requesting an extension through July 30, 2025.

On July 31, 2025, the Company received a determination letter from the Staff notifying the Company that based on the Company's most recent disclosure, the Company's stockholders' equity was a deficit of \$4,372,000 as of March 31, 2025 and that the Staff had determined that the Company had not regained compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement. The Staff has informed the company that trading of the Company's common stock would be suspended at the opening of business on August 11, 2025, unless the Company requested an appeal of the Staff's determination to a Nasdaq Hearings Panel (the "Panel").

On August 7, 2025, the Company submitted such hearing request to the Panel, which request will stay suspension of the Company's securities and the filing of the Form 25-NSE pending the Panel's decision. On September 4, 2025, the Company made its presentation to the Panel. On September 15, 2025, the Company raised \$5.0 million through a private placement of its securities. On September 16, 2025, the Panel determined to grant the Company an exception to demonstrate compliance with the Stockholders' Equity Requirement and granted the Company's request for continued listing, subject to the following: (1) the Company shall file a Form 10-K for the period ending June 30, 2025 on or before September 30, 2025, and (2), the Company shall demonstrate compliance with the Stockholder's Equity Requirement on or before October 31, 2025 through public disclosures describing the transactions undertaken by the Company to achieve compliance and demonstrate long-term compliance. In addition, the Company has taken steps to reduce its cash burn rate through a reduction in force of approximately 15% of its work force. The Company is also exploring additional avenues to raise equity capital in order to be in compliance with Nasdaq's continued listing requirements. There can be no assurance that the Panel will grant the Company's request for continued listing, or stay the suspension of the Company's securities.

First Amendment to the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note

On July 16, 2025, we entered into a First Amendment to the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note ("Note Amendment") with Cleveland Capital, L.P. ("Cleveland"). The Note Amendment amended the due date set forth in the Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note dated November 2, 2023 ("Original Note" and as amended by the First Amendment, the "Cleveland Note") issued by us to Cleveland in connection with a certain Credit Facility Agreement dated November 2, 2023 (the "Subordinated LOC"). Pursuant to the Note Amendment, the due date under the Original Note was changed from August 15, 2025 to September 30, 2025.

Debt Satisfaction Agreement

On September 15, 2025, concurrently with the Closing of the Private Placement (discussed below), we entered into a Debt Satisfaction Agreement with Cleveland (the "Debt Satisfaction Agreement") pursuant to which Cleveland represented that the full subscription price for the Securities acquired and issued in the Private Placement to Cleveland were in exchange for the full payment and settlement of any and all obligations of the Company due to Cleveland the Cleveland Note and upon issuance of the Securities in the Private Placement to Cleveland, all obligations under the Cleveland Note and Subordinated LOC were deemed paid in full and the Subordinated LOC was terminated. In connection with such termination, the Cleveland Note was cancelled.

Credit Facility Amendments

On July 16, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 5 to the Loan Agreement (the "Fifth Amendment"), which amended the definition of the maturity date to August 31, 2025 unless otherwise extended pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement, provided however, upon the occurrence of either (i) an extension of the due date of Cleveland Note to a date no earlier than September 29, 2027, or (ii) the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Registrant, the maturity date will automatically extend to July 31, 2027. In consideration for the Fifth Amendment, we paid GBC a non-refundable amendment fee of \$112,500.

On September 4, 2025, we entered into Amendment No. 6 to the Loan Agreement (the "Sixth Amendment"), with the effective date of August 31, 2025, which amended certain terms of the Loan Agreement, including (i) modifications to the EBITDA minimum financial covenant of the Company, and (ii) an extension of the maturity date from August 31, 2025 to September 15, 2025, subject to acceleration or further extension pursuant to the terms of the Loan Agreement. Upon the closing of the Private Placement on September 15, 2025, all the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note were applied in full towards satisfaction of the subscription by Cleveland in the Private Placement. Upon the conversion of all of the outstanding obligations under the Cleveland Note into equity of the Company, the Maturity Date of the Revolving Note was automatically extended to July 31, 2027.

Special Meeting of Stockholders

On August 29 2025, at a Special Meeting of Stockholders, our stockholders approved the following proposals: (1) the amendment and restatement of the Company's Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation as amended and currently in effect (the "Articles") to, among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of preferred stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, \$0.001 par value per share ("Preferred Stock"), (ii) grant the Board authority to fix the rights and preferences of the preferred stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock", \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions all as set forth in the Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the "Restated Articles") in substantially the form attached to the Proxy Statement, and (2) the reservation and issuance of such number of shares of common stock issuable in connection with the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock which are issuable upon exercise of certain prefunded warrants, and exercise of certain common stock warrants issued and issuable in the Private Placement, which total issuance could exceed 20% of the amount outstanding of common stock prior to the Private Placement for purposes of complying with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5635(d).

Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation and Establishment of Series A Preferred Stock

On September 10, 2025, the Company filed a Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (the "Restated Articles") with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada ("Nevada Secretary of State") to among other things, (i) increase the aggregate number of authorized shares of preferred stock from 500,000 to 3,000,000, \$0.001 par value per share ("Preferred Stock"), (ii) grant the Board authority to fix the rights and preferences of the preferred stock by resolution from time to time, and (iii) designate 1,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock as "Series A Convertible Preferred Stock", \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), with rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions set forth therein. The Restated Articles became effective upon filing with the Nevada Secretary of State on September 10, 2025. The Restated Articles did not have any effect on the par value per share of the Company's common stock.

Series A Preferred Stock

The Series A Preferred Stock have the following material rights, features, privileges and limitations:

Rank. With respect to payment of dividends and distribution of assets upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, all shares of Series A Preferred Stock rank senior to all the common stock and any other class of securities that is specifically designated as junior to the Series A Preferred Stock ("Junior Securities").

Voting Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have a right to vote as a single class with the holders of common stock on an as-if-converted-to-Common-Stock-basis based on the greater of the (i) Conversion Price, or the (ii) Minimum Price as defined in Rule 5635(d) of the Nasdaq Listing Rules, except that holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall have the right to vote as a separate class with respect to certain specified matters.

Dividends. The holders of each share of the Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding are entitled to receive cumulative cash dividends at an annual dividend rate of 8.0%, payable quarterly on the last day of March, June, September, and December of each year, which may be payable in kind or in cash at the option of the Company

Liquidation, Dissolution, or Winding Up. Upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary (a "Liquidation"), bankruptcy event, or change of control, the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to receive out of the assets, whether capital or surplus, of the Company an amount equal to the liquidation value of \$19.369 (adjusted for any stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, or similar transaction with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock) ("Liquidation Value") for each share of Series A Preferred Stock before any distribution or payment will be made to the holders of any Junior Securities, and if the assets of the Company will be insufficient to pay in full such amounts, then the entire assets to be distributed to the holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be ratably distributed among such holders in accordance with the respective amounts that would be payable on such shares if all amounts payable thereon were paid in full.

Conversion Rights. The holders of shares of Series A Preferred Stock have the right to convert all or any portion of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock held by such holder multiplied by the Liquidation Value into shares of the Company's common stock at the initial conversion price equal to 120% of the 20-day volume weighted average price ("VWAP") per share of common stock immediately preceding the initial closing in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock were first issued to such holders (the "Initial Conversion Price"), with automatic conversion at the Initial Conversion Price upon (i) the conversion of the shares of Series A Preferred Stock by a then majority of holders of Series A Preferred Stock (the "Majority Holders"), (ii) the affirmative vote or written consent by the Majority Holder to convert all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock, and (iii) on the fifth (5th) anniversary of the initial closing date in which the warrants to purchase Series A Preferred Stock are first issued to such holders of Series A Preferred Stock.

Adjustments to Conversion Price and Conversion Shares. The Conversion Price is subject to standard weighted average anti-dilution protection, and anti-dilution protection against issuance of securities by the Company in certain incidences, such as (i) in the event of a stock dividend on, or a subdivision, combination or reclassification of, common stock, and (ii) in the event of any capital reorganization, reclassification of the capital stock, consolidation or merger of the Company.

Private Placement

On July 18, 2025, we entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with certain accredited investors (the "Initial Purchaser(s)") pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell an initial aggregate amount of approximately \$2.9 million in Prefunded Warrants (the "Prefunded Warrants") at a purchase price equal to \$19.369 per warrant (the "Purchase Price"). Each Prefunded Warrant entitles the holder to purchase shares of the Company's Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock") for \$0.001 per share. Purchasers of Prefunded Warrants will also be issued an additional five (5) year warrant to purchase a number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share equal to fifty percent (50%) of the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock (the "Common Warrants," and together with the Prefunded Warrants, the "Warrants"). The Warrants, the shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of the Prefunded Warrants, and the shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of the Common Warrants are referred herein as the "Securities". The Securities were offered to a small select group of accredited investors, as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D, all of whom have a substantial pre-existing relationship with the Company.

On September 15, 2025, the Company entered into an amended and restated securities purchase agreement (the "Amended and Restated Purchase Agreement") with certain of the Initial Purchasers and certain additional investors (collectively, the "Purchasers") pursuant to which, among other things, confirmed the filing of the Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company upon receipt of the requisite stockholder approval, and the Purchasers agreed to subscribe for and purchase, and the Company agreed to issue and sell to the Purchasers, an aggregate of 258,144 Prefunded Warrants and 1,214,766 Common Warrants for approximately \$5.0 million (the "Private Placement"). The Purchase Price was paid in cash or, in lieu of cash, cancellation of certain existing debt of the Company.

The closing of the Private Placement contemplated by the Purchase Agreement occurred simultaneously on September 15, 2025 upon the satisfaction of certain customary conditions (the "Closing"). The Company intends to use the net proceeds from the Private Placement for general corporate purposes and growth capital.

Prefunded Warrant and Common Warrant

Each Prefunded Warrant will have an exercise price per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to \$0.001 per share. The Prefunded Warrants are immediately exercisable upon the Closing of the Private Placement and expire when exercised in full. The exercise price and the number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock issuable upon exercise of each Prefunded Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Series A Preferred Stock.

Each Common Warrant will have an initial exercise price of \$1.715, which is equal to the 20-day VWAP per share of common stock immediately preceding the Closing of the Private Placement (subject to adjustment therein), are exercisable immediately following issuance and have a term of five (5) years from the initial issuance date. The Common Warrant will have a "cashless exercise" provision which provides that the Common Warrant can be exercised without further payment to the Company. The exercise price and the number of shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of each Common Warrant is subject to appropriate adjustments in the event of certain stock dividends and distributions, stock splits, stock combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the common stock.

In addition, the Warrants may not be exercised in full and may not be exercised to the extent that immediately following such exercise, the holder would beneficially own greater than 4.99% or, at the election of the holder, greater than 9.99% of the Company's outstanding common stock.

Registration Rights Agreement

In connection with the Purchase Agreement, the Company agreed to enter into a registration rights agreement with the Purchasers (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), pursuant to which the Company will prepare and file a registration statement with the SEC covering the resale of a number of shares of common stock underlying the Series A Preferred Stock and the Common Warrants issued pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, and to use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause such registration statement to be declared effective by the SEC within 75 days following the date of the registration statement.

Escrow Agreement

In connection with the Closing, the Company entered into an Escrow Agreement, with David L. Hill, II on behalf of Hill Innovative Law, LLC, as escrow agent (the "Escrow Agent"), pursuant to which the Escrow Agent will disburse the total aggregate purchase price pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement.

3,644,289 Shares of Common Stock



PROSPECTUS

The date of this prospectus is

, 2025.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not, and the Selling Stockholders have not, authorized anyone to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. The Selling Stockholders are not making an offer to sell securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus.

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The following table indicates the expenses to be incurred in connection with the offering described in this registration statement, all of which will be paid by us. All amounts are estimated except the SEC registration fee and the FINRA filing fee.

SEC registration fee	\$ 2,878.74
Accounting fees and expenses	\$ 20,000
Legal fees and expenses	\$ 150,000
Transfer agent's and registrar's fees and expenses	\$ 25,000
Printing and engraving expenses	\$ 40,000
Total	\$ 237,878.74

Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

We are a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Nevada. Section 78.138 of the Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) provides that, unless the corporation's articles of incorporation or an amendment thereto provide otherwise, a director or officer will not be individually liable to the corporation or its stockholders or creditor for any damages as a result of any act or failure to act in his or her capacity as a director or officer, unless (i) the presumption that the director and officer acted in good faith, on an information basis and with a review to the interest of the corporation, is rebutted, and (ii) it is proven that the director's or officer's acts or omissions constituted a breach of his or her fiduciary duties, and such breach involved intentional misconduct, fraud, or a knowing violation of the law.

Section 78.7502 of the NRS permits a corporation to indemnify its directors and officers against expenses, including attorney's fees, judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred in connection with a threatened, pending, or completed action, suit, or proceeding, if the officer or director (i) is not liable pursuant to NRS 78.138, or (ii) acted in good faith and in a manner the officer or director reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. Section 78.7502 of the NRS requires a corporation to indemnify a director or officer who has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action or suit. Section 78.7502 of the NRS precludes indemnification by the corporation if the officer or director has been adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction, after exhaustion of all appeals, to be liable to the corporation or for amounts paid in settlement to the corporation, unless and only to the extent that the court determines that in view of all the circumstances, the person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses.

Section 78.751 of the NRS permits a Nevada corporation to indemnify its officers and directors against expenses incurred by them in defending a civil or criminal action, suit, or proceeding as they are incurred and in advance of final disposition thereof, upon determination by the stockholders, the disinterested board members, or by independent legal counsel. If so provided in the corporation's articles of incorporation, bylaws, or other agreements, Section 78.751 of the NRS requires a corporation to advance expenses as incurred upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the officer or director to repay the amount if it is ultimately determined by a court of competent jurisdiction that such officer or director is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation. Section 78.751 of the NRS further permits the corporation to grant its directors and officers additional rights of indemnification under its articles of incorporation, bylaws, or other agreements.

Section 78.752 of the NRS provides that a Nevada corporation may purchase and maintain insurance or make other financial arrangements on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee, or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, or other enterprise, for any liability asserted against him or her and liability and expenses incurred by him or her in his or her capacity as a director, officer, employee, or agent, or arising out of his or her status as such, whether or not the corporation has the authority to indemnify him or her against such liability and expenses.

Charter Provisions

Article XI of our Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation ("Articles") provides that the Company shall indemnify any person who incurs expenses by reason of the fact that he or she is or was an officer, director, employee or agent of the Company and that this indemnification shall be mandatory on all circumstances in which indemnification is permitted by law. Article XII of our Articles provide that the Company shall indemnify its directors and officers from personal liability for lawful acts of the Company has permitted by law. The foregoing provisions shall not eliminate or limit the liability of a director for (i) any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (ii) acts or omissions not in good faith or, which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (iii) the payment of dividends in violation of Section 78.300 of the Nevada Revised Statutes; or (iv) any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Article VII of our Amended and Restated Bylaws ("Bylaws") provide for indemnification of our directors, officers, and employees in most cases for any liability suffered by them or arising out of their activities as directors, officers, and employees if they acted in good faith and in a manner they reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Company, and with respect to any criminal action to proceeding, have no reasonable cause to believe their conduct was unlawful. To the extent that our directors and officers have been successful on the merits of otherwise in defense of any action, suit, or proceeding, the Company shall indemnify them against expenses, including attorneys' fees, actually and reasonably incurred. Any other indemnification, unless ordered by a court, shall be made by the Company only in the specific case on a determination that the indemnification has met the applicable standard or conduct set forth in the Bylaws. The determination shall be made by disinterested directors, stockholders, or independent legal counsel. Our Bylaws, therefore, limit the liability of directors to the maximum extent permitted by Nevada law (Section 78.751 of the NRS).

Indemnification Agreements

The Company has entered into Indemnification Agreements with all of the Company's directors. Under the Indemnification Agreement, the Company agrees to indemnify the director against any and all expenses incurred if the director acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the Company and, in the case of a criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.

The Company also maintains directors' and officers' liability insurance under which its directors and officers are insured against loss (as defined in the policy) as a result of certain claims brought against them in such capacities.

At present, there is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors or officers in which indemnification or advancement is sought. We are not aware of any threatened litigation that may result in claims for advancement or indemnification.

Limitations of Liability and Indemnification Matters

The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our Charter and Bylaws may discourage stockholders from bringing a lawsuit against our directors for breach of their fiduciary duty. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against our directors and officers, even though an action, if successful, might benefit us and other stockholders. Further, a stockholder's investment may be adversely affected to the extent that we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers as required by these indemnification provisions.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted for directors, executive officers or persons controlling us, we have been informed that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

The registrant maintains insurance policies that indemnify its directors and officers against various liabilities arising under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act that might be incurred by any director or officer in his or her capacity as such.

The form of Underwriting Agreement, filed as Exhibit 1.1 to this Registration Statement, provides for indemnification of directors and officers of the Registrant by the underwriter against certain liabilities.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities.

On September 15, 2025, the Company issued prefunded warrants to purchase 258,144 shares of its Common Stock and warrants to purchase 1,214,766 shares of its Common Stock at a purchase price equal to \$19.369 per warrant for gross proceeds of approximately \$5.0 million. The Purchase Price was paid in cash or, in lieu of cash, cancellation of certain existing debt by the Company. Each prefunded warrant entitled the holder to purchase one share of the Company's Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), for \$0.001 per share and is immediately exercisable. Purchasers of prefunded warrants were also issued an additional five (5) year warrant to purchase a number of shares of the Company's Common Stock equal to fifty percent (50%) of the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock. Each common warrant has an initial exercise price of \$1.715 and is immediately exercisable. The prefunded warrants and warrants were offered to a small select group of accredited investors, as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D, all of whom had a substantial pre-existing relationship with the Company. Certain affiliates of the Company participated in the offering, among which included Krishna Vanka, the Company's Chief Executive Officer and director, Kevin Royal, the Company's Chief Financial Officer, Jeffrey Mason, the Company's Chief Operating Officer, Dale Robinette, a director of the Company, Michael Johnson, a director of the Company, and Cleveland Capital, L.P. ("Cleveland"). The issuance of the prefunded warrants and the warrants was made in reliance on the exemption from registration afforded by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act and/or Rule 506(b) of Regulation D promulgated thereunder, as the private placement was not conducted in connection with a public offering, and no public solicitation or advertisement was made or relied upon by any investor in connection with the private placement.

On November 2, 2023, the Company issued warrants to purchase 41,196 shares of its Common Stock to Cleveland (the "Lender") on November 2, 2023, as consideration for the Lender's commitment under a \$2,000,000 line of credit provided pursuant to a Credit Facility Agreement. The warrants are immediately exercisable, have an exercise price of \$3.24 per share, and will expire five years from the date of issuance. The warrants are subject to adjustment in the event of stock dividends, stock splits, combinations, or reclassifications of the Company's Common Stock, and include provisions entitling the holder to receive alternative consideration in connection with certain corporate events defined as Triggering Events. The issuance of the warrants was made in reliance on the exemption from registration provided under Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and/or Rule 506 of Regulation D, as the transaction did not involve a public offering and the Lender is an accredited investor.

On July 20, 2023, the Company issued 16,022 restricted shares of Common Stock to a warrant holder pursuant to a cashless exercise of the Amended and Restated Warrant Certificate, dated July 3, 2019, and as amended on July 24, 2020, in reliance upon the exemption therefrom afforded by Section 4(a)(2) of the Act and by Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated thereunder. The cashless exercise was based on an exercise price of \$4.00 per share of Common Stock and the Company received no cash from the exercise.

Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

(a) Exhibits

The following exhibits are filed herewith or incorporated by reference in this prospectus:

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Securities Exchange Agreement dated May 18, 2012. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 24, 2012.
2.2	Amendment No. 1 to the Securities Exchange Agreement dated June 13, 2012. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2,2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June
	<u>18, 2012.</u>
3.1	Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 15, 2025.
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 31, 2012.

- 4.1 Form of Warrant. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 23, 2021.
- 4.2 Form of Warrant Certificate. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 13, 2022.
- 4.3 Warrant to Purchase Stock issued to Silicon Valley Bank, dated June 23, 2022. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 28, 2022.
- 4.4 Form of Warrant, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 3, 2023.
- 4.5 Form of Prefunded Warrant (PIPE). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
- 4.6 Form of Common Warrant (PIPE), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
- 5.1 <u>Opinion of McDonald Carano LLP.</u>
- 10.1+ Form of Indemnification Agreement, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 9, 2019.
- 10.2 Lease Agreement dated April 25, 2019. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 30, 2019.
- First Amendment to Standard Industrial/Commercial Multi-Tenant Lease with Accutek dated March 1, 2020. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 5, 2020.
- 10.4 Form of Representative Warrant. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on November 12, 2020.
- 10.5+ Flux Power Holdings, Inc. 2010 Stock Plan: Form of Stock Option Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 18, 2012.
- 10.6+ 2014 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.23 on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on May 15, 2015.
- 10.7+ Amendment to the Flux Power Holdings Inc. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.20 on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on September 27, 2018.
- 10.8+ Amendment No. 2 to the Flux Power Holdings Inc. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 9, 2020.
- 10.9+ Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 9, 2020.
- 10.10+ Form of Performance Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 9, 2020.
- 10.11+ Annual Cash Bonus Plan, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 9, 2020.
- 10.12+ Amended and Restated Employment Agreement by and between Flux Power Holdings, Inc. and Ronald F. Dutt. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on February 17, 2021.
- 10.13+ Employment Agreement by and between Flux Power Holdings, Inc. and Charles A. Scheiwe. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on February 17, 2021.
- 10.14+ 2021 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 4, 2021.
- 10.15+ Form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement Non-Executive Director, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 4, 2021.
- 10.16+ Form of Performance Restricted Stock Unit Award. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 2, 2021.
- 10.17+ Flux Power Holdings, Inc. 2025 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on May 30, 2025.
- 10.18 Flux Power Holdings, Inc. 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 21, 2023.
- 10.19 Loan and Security Agreement, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 3, 2023.
- 10.20 Intellectual Property Security Agreement, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 3, 2023.
- 10.21 Form of Revolving Note. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on August 3, 2023.

10.22	Amended and Restated Annual Bonus Plan, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 24, 2023.
10.23	Credit Facility Agreement dated November 2, 2023. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 3, 2023.
10.24	Form of Subordinated Unsecured Promissory Note (Cleveland), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 3,
	2023.
10.25	Amendment No. 2 to Loan and Security Agreement (GBC), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on February 1, 2024,
10.26+	Form of Separation and Release Agreement (Charles Scheiwe), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on February 23, 2024.
10.27	Form of Consulting Agreement (Charles Scheiwe), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed on February 23, 2024.
10.28+	Employment Agreement (Kevin S. Royal). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 on Form 8-K filed on February 23, 2024.
10.29	Waiver Agreement dated May 8, 2024. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 on Form 10-Q filed on May 13, 2024.
10.30	Amendment No. 3 to Loan and Security Agreement (GBC), Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on August 14, 2024.
10.31	Waiver to Loan and Security Agreement dated August 30, 2024. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.30 to Form 10-K filed on January 29, 2025.
10.32	Waiver to Loan and Security Agreement dated January 17, 2025. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.31 to Form 10-K filed on January 29, 2025.
10.33	Amendment No. 4 to Loan and Security Agreement (GBC). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on January 28, 2025.
10.34	Amendment No. 5 to Loan and Security Agreement (GBC). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on July 22, 2025.
10.35	Amendment No. 6 to Loan and Security Agreement (GBC). Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed on September 5, 2025.
10.36	Executive Employment Agreement with Krishna Vanka. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K filed on March 10, 2025
10.37	Amendment to the Amended and Restated Employment Agreement with Ronald F. Dutt. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to Form 8-K filed on March
10.20	10, 2025
10.38	Separation and Release Agreement with Ronald F. Dutt. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K filed on April 2, 2025.
10.39	Form of Settlement Term Sheet. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 on Form 8-K filed on July 16, 2025.
10.40	Form of Amended and Restated Securities Purchase Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
10.41	Form of Registration Rights Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
10.41	Form of Escrow Agreement, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
10.42	Debt Satisfaction Agreement. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 16, 2025.
21.1	Subsidiaries, Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 21.1 on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on June 18, 2012.
23.1	Consent of Haskell & White LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
23.2	Consent of Baker Tilly US, LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
23.3	Consent of Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP.
23.4	Consent of McDonald Carano LLD (including in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1	Powers of Attorney (included on signature page to this registration statement).
107	Filing Fee Table.
	<u></u>

⁺ Indicates management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement. (b) Financial Statement Schedules.

All financial statement schedules are omitted because the information required to be set forth therein is not applicable or is shown in the consolidated financial statements or the notes thereto.

Item 17. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) to file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
 - (iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;
- (2) that, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof;
- (3) to remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering;
- (4) that, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser: each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use; and
- (5) that, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
 - (a) any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
 - (b) any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
 - (c) the portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
 - (d) any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers, and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer, or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit, or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer, or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement on Form S-1 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Vista, California on October 20, 2025.

FLUX POWER HOLDINGS, INC.

By: /s/Krishna Vanka
Name: Krishna Vanka
Title: Chief Executive Officer

Known All Persons By These Presents, that each person whose signature appears below appoints Krishna Vanka or Kevin Royal as his or her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, to sign any amendment (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement (or any other registration statement for the same offering that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933), and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the SEC, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he may do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent or any of them, or of his substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date		
/s/ Krishna Vanka Krishna Vanka	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	October 20, 2025		
/s/ Kevin S. Royal Kevin S. Royal	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	October 20, 2025		
/s/ Michael Johnson Michael Johnson	Director	October 20, 2025		
/s/ Mark Leposky Mark Leposky	Director	October 20, 2025		
/s/ Lisa Walters-Hoffert Lisa Walters-Hoffert	Director	October 20, 2025		
/s/ Dale Robinette Dale Robinette	Director	October 20, 2025		
	II-7			



October 20, 2025

Flux Power Holdings, Inc. 2685 S. Melrose Drive, Vista, California 92081

Re: Flux Power Holdings, Inc. - Registration Statement on Form S-1

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as Nevada counsel to Flux Power Holdings, Inc., a Nevada corporation (the "Company") in connection with the filing by the Company of a registration statement on Form S-1 (including the preliminary prospectus which is a part thereof (the "Registration Statement"), with the Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), which relates to the offer and sale from time to time by certain selling stockholders named in the Registration Statement (the "Selling Stockholders") of up to an aggregate of 3,644,289 shares of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.001 per share (the "Common Stock") consisting of (i) up to 2,429,523 shares of Common Stock (the "Conversion Shares") issuable upon conversion of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Series A Preferred Stock"), issuable upon exercise of pre-funded warrants, with a per share exercise price of \$0.001 (the "Pre-Funded Warrants"), and (ii) up to 1,214,766 shares of Common Stock (the "Warrant Shares") issuable upon the exercise of common warrants, with a per share exercise price of \$1.715 (the "Common Warrants" and, together with the Pre-Funded Warrants, the "Warrants").

Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, the securities registered under the Registration Statement include such indeterminate number of additional shares of Common Stock of the Company as may be issued or issuable because of stock splits, stock dividends, stock distributions, and similar transactions.

We have examined originals, or copies certified to our satisfaction, of (i) the Registration Statement, (ii) the Amended and Restated Securities Purchase Agreement, dated September 15, 2025, pursuant to which the Company issued and sold the Warrants to the Selling Stockholders (the "SPA"), (iii) the form of the Common Warrant attached Exhibit B to the SPA and the form of the Pre-Funded Warrant attached as Exhibit C to the SPA, (iv) the Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Company, as amended through the date hereof (the "Articles of Incorporation"), (v) the Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company, as amended through the date hereof (the "Bylaws"), and (vi) such other corporate records of the Company, agreements and other instruments, certificates of public officials, certificates of officers and representatives of the Company and other documents as we have deemed it necessary as a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. The agreements, documents, certificates and instruments identified in (i) through (vi) above are referred to herein as the "Documents." In our examination we have assumed (a) the genuineness of all signatures on the Documents, (b) the legal capacity of natural persons executing the Documents, (c) the authenticity of all Documents submitted to us as originals, (d) the conformity with the original Documents of all Documents submitted to us as copies and the authenticity of the originals of such latter Documents, (e) that the parties to the Documents, other than the Company, had the power, corporate or otherwise, to enter into and perform all obligations thereunder, (f) other than with respect to the Company, the due authorization by all requisite action, corporate or other, of the Documents, (g) the execution, delivery, and performance by all parties of the Documents; and (h) that all Documents are valid, binding, and enforceable against the parties thereto. We have also assumed if any Conversion Shares or Warrant Shares are issued in certificated form, stock certificates evidencing such Conversion Shares or Warrant Shares, in the form of the specimen stock certificate provided to us, will be duly executed and delivered by the authorized officers of the Company and will have been duly countersigned by the Company's transfer agent and registrar and duly registered on the books and records of the Company by the transfer agent and registrar of the Common Stock, or if issued in uncertificated form, valid book-entry notations will be been made and duly registered on the books and records of the Company by the transfer agent and registrar, in each case, in the name or on behalf of the holders of such shares of Common Stock and in accordance with the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws, each as amended and then in effect.

mcdonaldcarano.com

100 West Liberty Street • Tenth Floor • Reno, Nevada 89501 • **P:** 775.788.2000 2300 West Sahara Avenue • Suite 1200 • Las Vegas, Nevada 89102 • **P:** 702.873.4100





As to various questions of fact material to such opinions we have relied upon certifications by officers of the Company and other appropriate persons and statements contained in the Registration Statement, the SPA and the Warrants. Additionally, we have assumed that the Registration Statement, and any amendments thereto, will comply with all applicable laws at the time the Conversion Shares and the Warrant Shares, as applicable, are offered or sold as contemplated by the Registration Statement.

We have further assumed that: (i) the Registration Statement and any amendments thereto, the final prospectus and any prospectus supplement thereto, will comply with all applicable laws at the time the Conversion Shares and the Warrants Shares are offered or sold as contemplated by the Registration Statement, the final prospectus and any prospectus supplement; and (ii) the Company's business is as set forth in the Registration Statement under the heading "Our Company."

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion that:

- 1. The Conversion Shares to be sold by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly authorized, and when (i) the applicable shares of Series A Preferred Stock are issued and sold upon the valid exercise of the Pre-Funded Warrants in accordance with their terms and conditions (including the due payment to the Company of the required exercise price therefore as specified in the Pre-Funded Warrants), and (ii) such Conversion Shares are issued and delivered upon the conversion of such shares of Series A Preferred Stock in accordance with the terms of the Article VI, Section C of the Articles of Incorporation (Designation of Preferences, Rights and Limitations of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock), such Conversion Shares will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.
- 2. The Warrant Shares to be sold by the Selling Stockholders pursuant to the Registration Statement have been duly authorized and when the applicable Warrant Shares are issued and sold upon the valid exercise of the Common Warrants in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Common Warrants (including the due payment to the Company of the required exercise price therefore as specified in the Common Warrants), such Warrant Shares will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable

We are qualified to practice law in the State of Nevada. The opinions set forth herein are expressly limited to and based exclusively on the general corporate laws of the State of Nevada, and we do not purport to be experts on, or to express any opinion with respect to the applicability or effect of, the laws of any other jurisdiction. We express no opinion herein concerning, and we assume no responsibility as to the laws or judicial decisions related to, or any orders, consents or other authorizations or approvals as may be required by, any federal laws, rules or regulations, including, without limitation, any federal securities or bankruptcy laws, rules or regulations, any state securities or "blue sky" laws, rules or regulations or any state laws regarding fraudulent transfers. Our opinion is rendered as of the date hereof, and we assume no obligation to advise you of changes in law or fact (or the effect thereof on the opinions expressed herein) that hereafter may come to our attention.



This opinion is issued in the State of Nevada. By issuing this opinion, McDonald Carano LLP (i) shall not be deemed to be transacting business in any other state or jurisdiction other than the State of Nevada and (ii) does not consent to the jurisdiction of any state other than the State of Nevada. Any claim or cause of action arising out of the opinions expressed herein must be brought in the State of Nevada. Your acceptance of this opinion shall constitute your agreement to the foregoing.

We hereby consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving our consent, we do not admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations thereunder. This opinion is furnished to you in connection with the above-described Registration Statement and is not to be used, circulated, quoted from or otherwise relied on for any other purpose.

Sincerely,

/s/ McDONALD CARANO LLP

McDONALD CARANO LLP

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the inclusion in the Registration Statement on Form S-1 of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. (the "Company") of our report dated September 16, 2025, relating to our audit of the consolidated financial statements as of June 30, 2025 and for the year then ended, which appear in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2025.

Our report includes an explanatory paragraph expressing substantial doubt regarding the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Our report also relates to the comparative disclosures for the adoption of new segment reporting requirements as described in Note 13 in the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended June 30, 2024.

We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Registration Statement.

/s/ Haskell & White LLP

HASKELL & WHITE LLP

Irvine, California October 20, 2025

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We hereby consent to the incorporation in the Prospectus of this Registration Statement on Form S-1 of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. of our report dated January 29, 2025, before the effects of the adjustments to retrospectively apply the changes in presentation of the Company's segments disclosure described in Note 13, relating to the consolidated financial statements of Flux Power Holdings, Inc. and subsidiaries for the year ended June 30, 2024. Our report contains an explanatory paragraph about the existence of substantial doubt concerning the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Prospectus.

/s/ BAKER TILLY US, LLP

San Diego, California October 20, 2025

CONSENT OF GUNDERSON DETTMER STOUGH VILLENEUVE FRANKLIN & HACHIGIAN, LLP, COUNSEL TO THE COMPANY

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption, "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement on Form S-1 and related Prospectus of Flux Power Holdings, Inc.

Sincerely,

/s/ Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP $\,$

GUNDERSON DETTMER STOUGH VILLENEUVE FRANKLIN & HACHIGIAN, LLP

Calculation of Filing Fee Tables

Form S-1 (Form Type)

Flux Power Holdings, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Table 1: Newly Registered and Carry Forward Securities

	Security Type	Security Class Title	Fee Calculation or Carry Forward Rule	Amount Registered	Ma Or Pr	oposed eximum offering lice Per Unit	Maximum Aggregate Offering Price ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	Fee Rate	amount of egistration
Fees to Be Paid	Equity	Shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.001 per share ⁽¹⁾	457(c)	3,644,289 ₍₂₎	\$	5.72	\$ 20,845,333.08	0.00013810	\$ 2,878.74
			Total Offering Amounts Total Fees Previously Paid Total Fee Offsets				\$ 20,845,333.08		\$ 2,878.74
	Net Fee Due						\$ 2.878.74		

- (1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculation of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act of 1933 based on a per share price of \$5.72, the average of the high and low reported sales prices of Flux Power Holdings, Inc.'s (the "Company") common stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("Common Stock"), on the Nasdaq Capital Market on October 16, 2025. Consists of 3,644,289 shares of Common Stock, comprised of (i) 2,429,523 shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share, issuable upon exercise of pre-funded warrants and (ii) 1,214,766 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of common warrants issued by the Company in a private placement to the Selling Stockholders pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, dated July 18, 2025, as amended and restated on September 15, 2025.
- (2) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, the securities registered hereby also include an indeterminate number of additional securities as may from time to time become issuable by reason of stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, or other similar transactions.